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‘IMPROVEMENT OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FEDERAL
EMPLOYEES’ COMPENSATION ACT

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 8, 1965

Housn oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLEeT SUBCOMMITTER ON LABOR
or Trn CoMMITTEE oN EDUCATION AND LABOR,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.an., pursuant to call, in room 2261,
Rayburn House Office Building, ITon. James G. O’Hara 'presidiné'.

Present: Representatives O'Ilara, Pucinski, Hathaway, Quie, Gur-

‘ney, and DBell. :

Also present : Jim Harrison, director of subcommittee, and Michael
J. Bernstein, minority counsel.

Mr. O’Hara. The Select Subcommittee on Labor will come to order.
" This morning, we are opening hearings on legislation to amend the
Federal Employees’ Compensation Act. This is one of 54 workmen’s
compensation acts in force in the several States, Puerto Rico, the Dis-
trict of Columbia, and nationally, providing for compensation for
injury incurred by working people in the course of their employment.

This Federal act covers only the civilian employees of the Federal
Grovernment, while the State acts cover employees of private concerns.
The concept of workmen'’s compensation is a 20th century one, having
begun in this country with a Federal act of 1908 covering public em-
ployees, and having spread to all of the States by 1948.

Today and next week, the subcommittee will examine the proposals
before us to determine how to bring the Federal act up to date, how

- to make its benefits realistic and how the Federal act can profit from
the experiences of the States.

Among the bills so far introduced in the ITouseé to amend the act
are: ILR. 314, by Mr. ITosmer; ILR, 596, by Mr. Multer; ILR. 2624,
by Mr. Miller; IL.R. 3826 and ILR. 6554, by Mr. Sickles; ILR. 4478,
by Mr. Collier; HLR. 5288, by Mr. Fascell; IL.R. 8554, by Mr. Sickles;
H.R. 9648, by Mr. Dyal ; IL.R. 10225, by Mr. Farnsley ; and my own bill,
H.R. 10865.

In addition to these bills, our distinguished colleague from Maine,
Mr. Hathaway, has introduced HLR. 10721, a bill recommended by the
Secretary of Labor.

At this point, if there is no objection, the texts of these bills will be
made a part of the hearing record, beginning with H.R. 10721, to which
Mr. Donahue will direct his testimony.

1
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B IMPROYEMENT OF BENLFITS UNDER THE FECA

(The bills referred to follow )

[ILR. 10721, 88th Cong.. 1si sess.]

A BILL To smend the FPoderal Enmiployees' Compenxation Act to improve its be

uefits, and
fur other purposes

Be it enacled by the Scnate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America n Congress agscmbicd,

TITLE I—SIHORT TITLE

Sec. 101, This Act may be cited as the “Federal Employces’ Compensation Act
Amendments of 1965",

TITLE H—IMPROVEMENTS IN BENEFITS
ENCREABED MAXIME'M AND MINIMUM COMPENSATION

Sec. 201, Su-d_iun fifa) (1) of the Federal Ewmployees® Compensation Aet, as
amended by striking “8$420” (the limit for compuling augmented compensation
fur dependents), and inserting in liew thercof #8540,

INCREABED MAXIMUM AND MINIMUM COMPENSATION

N, 202, Scction 6(c) of the Federal Eumployees’ Compensation Act (maximum
compensation amount) is amended to read as follows

“te) Except us otherwise authorized under seetion 42, the monthly rate of
compensation for dixability, including any augmented compensation payable
by reason of subscetion (a) butb ot including any sum payable by reason of
subsection (b), shall not be more tian %683 per month and in cases of total
disability shall not be less than 2210 per month, unless the employec's monthly
pay is less in which case his menthly rate of compensation for tofal disability
xhail be equal (o his full monthly pay.”

REc. 203. Scetion 1K) of the Federnl Employees’ Compensation Act (max-
imum death benefit amonnt), is amended to read @

“(K) Iu computing compensation under this section the monthly pay shall
Lie considered not to be less than %280, but the tutal monthly compensation shall
not exceed the monthly pay computed as provided in section 12 or the sum of
2685

AUTHORITY TO CONTINUE BEXNFFITE OX ACCOUNT OF S8CURVIVING CHILDREN FOR
BOHOOL ATTENDANCE

See, 204, Paragraph (C) of seetion 10 of the Federal Employees’ Compensa-
tion Act (auniborizing cowpensation for ehildren), is amended by adding the
following new sentenee: “However, as appreved by the Seeretary and under
regulations preseribed by him, compensation payments on secount of a child
or to a child under any provision of thiy section, may be extended after his
eighteenth birthday to permit him to continue his edueation or training on n
full-time basis until he completes his program of eduecation or training at an
cducational or training inxtitution, as such terms are defined by the Sceretary
of Labor, or reaches the age of twenty-three, whichever is earlier, Payments of
siich compensation may be made on account of or to any unmarried child who
prior to the effective date of the Federal Emplorvees’ Compensation Act Anend-
ments of 1965 has passed bis eighteenth birthday (and for whom compensation
was being paid prior thereto) bat who has not reached his twenty-third birthday
nor completed hix program of education or training at an educational or training
institution, as defined herein, by such date.”

Ree. 205. The third sentence of section 10(I) of (he Federnl Emplovces'
Compensation Act (defining “child™), Is amended by changing the period after
“self-support” to a comma. and adding the following: “or on whose account or
to whom compensation may be continued under seetion 10((") of this Act to
permit them to continue their education as authorized under seetion 10(C).”

SECRETARY'S RULEMAKING AUTIORITY IN EMPLOYMENT OUTSIDE THE UNITED STATFS

Sec. 206. Section 32 of the Federal Employees’ Conpensation Aef ( rulomnk_ing
anthority). is amended by adding the following: “In the ﬂdjudi_m(iun of Clﬂl}]\s
under section 42 of this Act, the Secrefary shall have the avthority to determine

Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4
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IMPROVEMENT OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FECA 3

the nature and extent of the proofs and evidence required to establish the right_ to
benefits under this Act without regard to the date of injury or death for which

clainyis made.”

TITLE TII—INCREASE OF COMPENSATION FOR PRESENT
BENEFICIARIES

Sgc. 301, The monthly pay for disability or death awarded under the Federul
Fmployees’ Compensation Act at the time of this enactment ghall be increased
with respect to any period peginning on or afiter the first day of the first calendar
month following the date of this Act by the annual average: percentage change
in the Consumer I'rice Index (all items—United States city average), published
by the Bureua of Labor Qatidtics, as determined by the Secretary of Labor, since
the year in which the award was made, offset on a percentage basis by any
increase heretofore authorized by Congress in awards.

TITLE IV—MISCELLANEOUS

See. 401, Except tor penefits provided under section 10(C) of the Federal
Employces’ Compensation Act (compensation for children), nothing in this or
any other Adt of Congress shall be consgtrued to make the increases authorized
herein applicable to military personnel or to any person or employees not within
the definition of “employee” in section 40(b) (1) or (2) of the Federal Em-
ployees’ Compensation Act. Ilowcever, these amendments shall apply to em-
ployees of the government of the District of Columbia other than members of
the Police and Fire Departments who are pensioned or pensionable under the
provisions of the Poli cemen’s and Firemen’s Retirement and Disability -Act.

Spe. 402. (a) No provision of the Tederal Employees’ Compensation Act
Amendment of 1965 shall be construed to permit the amount of compensation on
account of an employce’s disability or death to be reduced on the basis of changes
in the Consumer Price Index as determined by the Secretary hereunder.

(b) No increase in compensation authorized under scction 301 shall exceed
the percentige of annual average change in the Consumer Price Index as deter-
mined by the Secretary.

SEc. 403. The provisions of this Aet shall be applicable to cases of injury or
death occurring before or after the date of the enactment only with respect to
any period beginning on or afiter the first day of the first calendar month follow-
ing date of such enactment.

[H.R. 314, 89th Cong., 1st sess.]

A BILL To permit rotived personnel of the uniformed services to receive benefity under
the Iederal Employees’ Compensation Act without relinquishing their retirement pay
Be it enacted by the  Senate and Housc of Representatives of the United

States of America in Congress assembled, That subsection (a) of section 7 of

the Federal Employces’ Compensation Act (5 U.8.C. 757) is amended by striking

out ‘“for service in the Army or Navy” and inserting “retired pay, retirement
pay, retainer pay, or equivalent pay, for service in the Army, Air Force, Navy,

Marine Corps, or Coast Guard”. .

Sre. 2. The amendment made by this Act shall take effect as of July 12, 1957,
and shall apply with respect to compensation payable under the Federal Em-
ployecs’ Compensation Act, and to retired pay, retirement pay, retainer pay,
and equivalent pay, payable for periods after July 11, 1957,

[H.R. 596, 89th Cong., 1lst sess.]

A BILL To amend the Tederal Employees’ Compensation Act to extend coverage to certain
persons engaged in civil defense

Be it enacted by the Senate and ITouse of Representatives of the United
States of America in Congress assembled, That (a) section 40(b) of the Trederal
Employees’ Cpmpensation Act, as amended, is hereby amended by striking out
“and” immediately before “(5)” and by inserting before the period at the end
thercof a semicolon and the following new matter: “and (6) part-time and full-
time, paid and unpaid, voluntecrs, auxiliaries, and civil defense workers subject
to the order and control of a State government or any political subdivision

Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4
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thereof cngaged in, training for, or traveling to or from, activitics relating to
‘eivil defense' as such term s defined in section 3 (b) of the Federal Civil Defense
Act of 1050",

thy Rection 40(f) of such Act is hereby amended by inserting immediately
before the period at the end thercof the following new matter: “and except
that each employee deseribed in paragraph {b) (G) hercof shall be deecmed to
be reeeiving 'monthly pay’ at a rate which would provide such employee and hig
dependents with the maximum benefifs provided under this Act.”

NEC. 2. Scetion 303(d) of the Federal Civil Defense Act of 1950 is herecby
amended by inserting before the semicolon at the cnd thercof the following:
“except. for the purposes of the Federal Employces” Compensation Act. as
amended”,

TIL.E. 2624. §0th Cong.. 1at sess.}

A BILL To amend the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act so as to permit injured
employees entitled to recefve medieal rerviees under such Act to utllize the services of
optometrists
He it enacled by the Senate and House of Representatives of the Uniled States

of America in Congress assembled, That the fifth paragraph of section 40 of the

Act entitled “An Act to provide compensation for employees of the United States

sulfering injuries while in the performance of their dutles, and for other pur-

poses”, approved September 7, 1916, as amended (U.8.C,, 1934 cd,, title 5, sec.

780, is further amended to read as fullows: “The ferm ‘physician’ includes sur-

geons, optometrists, and ostcopathetic practitioners within the scope of their

practice as defined by State Inw. The term ‘medieal, surgical, and hospital serv-

ices and supplles’ includes services and supplies by optometrists, ostcopathetic

grnctilinnors, and hospitals within the scope of their practice as deflned by
tute law.”

[H.R. 3820, 801h Cong., 1st sess.]

A DILL To amend the Federal Employecs’ Comprneation Act wo as to permit Injured
employecs entitled to recefve medical services under such Act to utilize the servics of
podiatrists
Be it cnacted by the Senatc and Housc of Represcatatives of the United Slatcs

of America in Congress assembled, That the Bfth paragraph of scetion 40 of the

Act entitled "An Act to provide compensation for employees of the Unlted States

sulfering injurles while in the performance of thelr duties, and for other pur-

poses”, approved September 7, 1916, as amended (1.8.C., 1934 cd., title 5, sec.

790}, ig further amended to read as follows:

“The term ‘physician’ ineludes surgeons, podiatrists, and osteopathic prac-
titioners within the scope of their practice as defined by State law.

“The term ‘medical, surgical, and hospital services and supplies’ includes serv-
ices and supplies by podiatrists, osteopathic practitioners, and hospitals within
the scope of their practice as defined by State law.”

[H.R., 4478, 88 th Cong., 1st sess.]

A BILL To amend the Federal Employecs' Compensation Act to remove certain {nequities
in the rates of payments fo survivors

e it cnacied by the Senate and Housc of Representalives of the United States
of Amcrice in Congress assembled, That (a) paragraph (C) of section 10 of the
Federal Employecs’ Compensation Act is amoended by adding at the end there-
of the following new sentence: “Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, com-
pensation payable on account of a child who, when he reaches the age of eighteen,
is a student, as defined in paragraph (M) of this section, shall continue during
the period he is such a student, but not after he reaches the age of twenty-one.”

(1s) The amendment made by subsection (a) shall apply with respect to chil-
dren whe have not reached their twenty-fiest birthdays on the date of enaclinent
of this Act, and shall be deemed to have been in effect on the eighteenth birthday
of any such child whose eighteenth birthday occurred prior to the date of enact-
ment of this Act, i

NEC, 2. Paragraph (D) of scetion 10 of such Act is amended by adding at the
end thereof the followlng new sentence: “Notwithstanding the preceding sentence,
compensation of a child who, when he reaches the age of eighteen, is a student,

Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4
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IMPROVEMENT OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FECA 5

as defined in paragraph (M) of this section, shall continue during the period he
ig such a student, but not after he reaches the age of twenty-one.”

Sgo. 8. Section 10 of such Act is amended by adding at the end thereof the
following new paragraph: . .

“(M) For the purposes of paragraphs (C) and (D), a child shall be consu}el_‘ed
a student while he is regularly pursuing a full-time course of study or training
in residence in a high school, trade school, technical or vocational institute, junior
college, college, university, or comparable recognized educational institution. A
child whose twenty-first birthday occurs prior to July 1 or after August 31 of any
calendar year, and while he is regularly pursuing such a course of study or train-
ing, shall be deemed to have attained the age of twenty-one on the first day of
July following such birthday. A child who is a student shall not be deemed to
have ceased to be a student during any interim between school years if the
jnterim does not exceed four months and if he ghows to the satisfaction of the
Secretary that he has a bona fide intention of continuing to pursue a course of
study or training in the same or different school during the school semester (or
other period into which the school year is divided) immediately following the
interim.”

SEc. 4. Paragraph (k) of section 10 of such Act is amended by striking out “or
the sum of $525”.

SEc. 5. (a) The Federal BEmployees’ Compensation Act is amended by renumber-
ing section 43 as 44, and by inserting immediately after section 42 the following
new section:

“COST-OF-LIVING ADJUSTMENT

“Spo, 43, (a) After January 1, 1964, and after each succeeding January 1, the
Secretary shall determine the per centum change in the price index from the
later of 1962 or the year preceding the most recent cost-of-living adjustment to
the latest complete year. On the basis of the Secretary’s determination, the
following adjustments shall be made in the compensation payable persons under
section 10:

“(1) Effective April 1, 1964, if the change in the price index from 1962
to 1963 shall have equaled a rise of at least 3 per centum, the compensation
payable to each person entitled thereto under section 10 whose entitlement
is based on a death occurring earlier than January 2, 1963, shall be in-
creased by the per centum rise in the price index adjusted to the nearest
one-tenth of 1 per centum,

“(2) Effective April 1 of any year other than 1964 after the price index
change shall have cqualed a rise of at least 8 per centum, the compensation
payable to each person entitled thereto under section 10 whose entitlement
is based on a death oceurring earlier than January 2 of the preceding year
ghall be increased by the per centum rise in the price index adjusted to the
nearest one-tenth of 1 per centum.

“(b) For purposes of this section, the term ‘price index’ means the annual
average over a calendar year of the Consumer Price Index (all items—United
States city average) published monthly by the Bureau of Labor Statistics.”

[H.R. 5288, 89th Cong., 1st sess.]

A BILL To alleviate certain hardships to employees in the administration of the Federa
Employees’ Compensation Act, and for other purposes :

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That section 7(a) of the Federal Employees’
Compensation Act, as amended (5 U.S.C. 757(a)), iy amended by adding at
the end thereof the following:; “Until a written claim of an employee is approve
in accordance with this Act and the employee ig in receipt of compensation by
reason of such claim, his salary, pay, or remuneration: as an employee, in effect
immediately prior to injury on which such claim was based, shall be paid to
him and any amounts due the United States by reason of such. payment of
salary, pay, or remuneration may be withheld from his compensation payments
in such manner as may be equitable to the employee and the United States.”.

Sec., 2. Section 8 of the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act, as amended
(5 U.8.C. 758), is amended by adding at the end thereof the following : “If, after -
a period of disability of an employee for which compensation is paid under this
Act, such employee returns to duty, he shall receive annual and sick leave for
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such period, in accordance with the leave systews applicable to bim, at the
same rate of accrual at which he would have received such leave in such period
if the disability had not occurred.”.

[HL.1. G&354, 80th Cong., 1st 3088, ]

A BILL To amend section 33 of the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act go as to provide
for the establishment of a Federal employee accident prevention program

Le il enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of dwmcerica in Congress asgembicd, That this Act way be cited as the “Federal
Ewmployees’ Safety Aet”,

Sec, 20 Seetlon 33¢c) of the Federal Buployees’ Compensation Act, as amended
(o US.C. T84ter ), ix amended to read as follows

“(c} (1) In order to assist in the prevention of accidents in Federal activities
and aid in the advancement, dissemination, and exchange of knowledge relating
to their causes, it shull be the duaty of {the head of cach Federal agencey, in con-
formity with the standards, Drograms, and regulations preseribed by the Seere-
tary under this subsection and in ordoer Lo protect the Hves, health, and safety
of eiployees under his Jurisdicetion—

YA ta provide places and conditions of employment which shall be
reasomthly safe for such employees ;

“(B) Lo acquire, use, and maintain rafely devices and other safeguards

' whiclhi are reasonably necessary to proleet suel employees;

() to preseribe safety slandards nnd practices for such cmployees:

(1) to keep records of injuries and accidents (o emplovees umwder his
Jurisdiction, whether or not resulting in loss of time in employiment or the
payinent or furnishing of benefits: and

“(F) (o make such repovts (o the Seeretary with respeet to sueh injuries
and aecidents as the Seeretary by regulation may proeseribe.

“(2) (A) Tt shall be the duty of the Seeretary —

“{i} to develop, promulgate, and promele minimam standards for
the profection of the lives, healih, and siufety of employees of Federal
agenclex and, to the extent feasible, promote uniformity in such
standards:

(11 to collect and analvze data with respect (o safely standards and
progradns in operafion in the respeetive Federal ageneies:

“(HBY to conduel studies and Investigntinns of (he causes of injuries
and accidents In emplorment in the respective Federal agencics and the
means of prevention of sueh injuries and accidents

“{iv) {o develop and make avallable to the respeetive Federal agencies
informmation and personal services for the establishment and mainte-
nanee in sueh ageneies of programs for the education and training of (he
officers and omplovees thereof in the recognition, avoldance, and pre-
vention of unsafe conditions of employment

“{v} to formulate and develop plans and programs to reduce the
number of fort claims againgt the Government resultting from injuries
to private persons attributable directly or indircetly (o employees of
the respective Federnl agencies :

“(¥1) ta the extent appropriate. lo colleet information. frem time
fo thoe, on safety programs. practices, and procedures gencerally, both
in and outside of Government, and. apon appropriate reguest, make such
information available to interested Federal agencies and other Govern-
menf agencies;

“fvil) from time to time, fo Inspeel the premises of the respeetive
Federal agencies, and inferview any of the personnel thereof, in ordor
to ascertain iF the minimum safety standards of the Secerol ary are being
followeidl hy such ngeneies:

DY fo fssue fo the head of eael Federal agency, at least annually,
a complete evaluation of the ageney safety activities and programs sum-
marizing accomplishients. recommendntions. and other maticrs deemed
pertinen! @ and

“fix) o prepare for the issuance anmnally [o {he Congress v the
Neeretary a renort showing (he progress made In the field of aceident
vrevention in the Federal agencles through the redoetion of the num-
ber of aceidents and injuries ameng the offivers and emplovees of such
agencies by the elimination of work hazards and health risks.
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“(B) The Secretary shall be represented as a member on all boards of investi-
gation and inquiry determining causes of incidents involving the swfety and
welfare of Fedcral civilian employecs.

“(8) (A) There is hereby established.in the. Department of | Labor a councif
to be known as the ‘Federal Safety Couneil’ (referred to in this subscction as
the ‘Council’). The Council shall be composed of such qualified representatives
of the Federal agencies and such qualified representatives from national or
international Federal Government employece unions as shall be appointed from
time to time by the Secretary. The length of tenure of Council mempers shalf
be determined by the Secretary. The heads of the Federal agencies shall nomi-~
nate the representative and alternate from. their regpective agencies and. the
heads of national or international unions having Federal employee members
shall nominate the union representatives and alternates. The members of the
Council shall serve as such without compensation. The Council sball include,
as an integral part of its organizational structure and operation, such field
councils as it deems necessary to perform its function. It shall be the function
of the Council to collect, coordinate, and furnish to the Secretary and to the
Safety Advisory Committee any information relating to. safety of Federal em-
ploeyecs which, in the opinion of the Council, may assist the Secretary and the
Safety Advisory Committee in carrying out their functions under this subsection,
together with such recommendations as the Council may deem appropriate.

“(B) There is hereby established in the Department of Labor a Safety Ad-
visory Committee composed of nineteen members selected by the Secretary from
among the membership of the Council. Not less than nine members of the
Safety Advisory Committee shall be represenmtwes from national and inter-
national Federal Government employee unions and the Chairman of the Com-
mittee -shall be a representative of the Department of Labor designated by the
Secretary. The Safety Advisory Commitice shall advise the Secretary with
respect to the development and maintenance of effective accident prevention
programs in the Federal agencies and with respect to criteria, standards, and
procedures desighed to eliminate work hazards and health risks, and to prevent
injuries and accidents in Federal employment.

“(C) The Federal Safety Council, reestablished pursuant to Executive Order
10990, dated February 2, 1962 (27 F.R. 1065), is hereby abolished.

“(4) As used in this subsection—

“(A) the term ‘Federal agency’ includes (i) the exccutive departments,
(ii) the Departments of the Army, Navy, and Air Force, (iii) the independ-
ent establishments and agencies in the executive. branch, including Govern-
ment corporations and instrumentalities of the United States wholly owned
by the United States, and (iv) upon the express consent of the Commis-
sioners of the District of Columbia and after publication in the Yederal
Register of a resolution by the Board of Commissioners of the Distriet of
Columbia of such consent, the municipal government of the District of
Columbia ; and

“(B) the term ‘Semetary means the Secretary of Labor.

“(5) The Secretary is authorized to. prescribe suich rcgulatmns as may be
necessary to carry out the purpose of this subsection.

“(6) There are hereby authorized to be appropriated such sums ag may ber
necessary to carry out the provisions of this subsection.”

[H.R. 0648, 89th Cong., 1st sess. ]

A BILL To provide additional benefits under the Federal Employe C
for certain disabled former employces of the Civilian Conselxg)at%foCorg;npae;;aftgf%tﬁgg
purposes
Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United
States of America in Congress assembled, That the second proviso of the first
section of the Act of February 15, 1934 (5 U 8.C. 796), is amended—
(1) by striking out “‘Sla(}” in clause (a) and 1nselt1ng in 11eu themof

“$300”; and
g égg” by striking out, “$150” in clause .(b) and 1nsert1ng in lieu thereof

Snc 2. Section 6(b) (1) of the Federal Employees’ Compensatwn Act (5 U.8.0,
:ggég’z (1)) is amended by striking out “$125” and inserting in lieu thereof
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Sec. 3. The amendments made by the foregoing provisions of this Act shall be
applicable with respeet to cases occurring before the enactment of this Act with
respect to perlods beginning on or after the first day of the first calendar month
following the date of enactment of this Act.

[IL.R. 10225, 88th Cong., 15t sess.]

A BILL To provide for the payment of interest on valid claims under the Federal
Employces’ Compensation Act

Be 1t cnacted by the Senate and ITouse of Representatives of the United
States of America in Congress assembled, Thal (a) sectlon 6 of the Federal
Employees’ Compensation Act (5 U.B.C. 756) is amended by adding at the end
thercof the following subscetion :

“{e) In additlon to the monthly compensatlon otherwise specified in this Act,
the Secretary shall pay an lujured employee interest on eompensation payments
found to be due him at the rate of 6 per centum per annum, compounded annually,
commenring on the ninetieth day following the reeeipt of a valid claim by the
Secretary.”.

(b) Secectlon 10 of the Federal Employecs’ Compensation Act (5 U.S.C. 760)
is amended by adding at the end thereof the following :

YINTEREST

“(M) In addition to the monthly compensation otherwise specified in this
Act, the Sccretary shall pay interest on compensation payments found to be
due at the rate of G per centum per annum, compounded annually, commencing
on the ninetieth day following the receipt of a vatid claim by the Secretary.”.

Sec. 2. The amendments made by this Aet shall apply with respect to claims
arising prior to, on, or after the date of enncturent of this Act.

[H.R. 108835, 89th Cong., 18t sess.]
A BILL To amend the Federal Employecs’ Compensation Act

Be it enacted by the Senale and Housc of Representatives of the United Slates
of Amecrica in Congrcss asscmbled, That (a) the matter preceding paragraph
(1) of scction 5(a) of the Federal Employecs’ Compensation Aet (5 U.S.C.
755(n)) is amended by (1) striking out “solely”™, (2) by inserting after ‘‘or
involves disfigurement,” the following: "and regardiess of whether the disability
also involves other impairments of the body,”, and (3) striking out “as otherwise
provided in subseection (b) and”,

(b) Seetion 5(&) of such Act Is further amended by inserting after paragraph
(21) the following new paragraph:

“With respect to any subsequent period, compensation shall be as provided in
gection 3 if the disability Is total or as provided in subsection (r) of section 4
if the disability i1s partfal.”

(c) Section 5 of such Act is amended by striking out subscction (b) and by
redesignating subscctions (¢) and (d) as (b) and (c), respectively.

(d) The sceond sentence of the subsection of section 5 of such Act redesignated
as subsection {b) by the preceding subscction is amended by striking out “for
the purposes of disabilities specified in subseetion (b).”.

(e) Paragraph (1) of the subscction of section 5 of the Act redesignated as
subsection (e) by subsection (c) of thig section is amended by striking out
“(including any disability compensabie under the schedale to subsecction (a) by
virtue of subsection (b))".

Sec. 2. Section 14 of such Act (5 U.S.C. 704) is amended by inserting “(a)”
after “Sec. 14.” and by inserting at the end thercof the following new subsection:

“(b) Upon remarringe, & widow or dependent widower, entitled to compensa-
tion under section 10, shall be pald a lump sum payment equal to twenty-four
times the monthly compensntion payment (excluding any compensation on ac-
count of another person) to which he would have been entitled under such scetion
had he not remarrled.”
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Sec. 3. (a) Section 20 of such Act (5 U.8.C. 770) is amended by inse_)rt‘gng
“(a)” after “Sec. 20.”, by striking out in the second sentence “due to radla_txon
or other causes”, and by adding at the end thereof the following new subsection :

“(b) The time limitations in this section shall not begin to run against a minor
until he reaches majority or has a legal representative appointed nor shall tl}ey
begin to run against an incompetent person until he has had a legal representative
appointed.”

SEc. 4. Section 32 of such Act (5 U.8.C. 783) is amended to read as follows:

“RULES, REGULATIONS, ETC.

“Sec. 32. That the Secretary is authorized to make necessary rules and regula-
tions for the enforcement of this Act, including rules and regulations governing
hearings held tor the determination of the right to benefits under this Act”.

SEc. 5. Scction 36 of such Act (5 U.S.C. 786) is amended by inserting “(a)”
after “Skc. 36.” and by adding at the end thereof the following new subsection :

“(b) Upon application by any such beneficiary, within such period of time as
may be preseribed in the regulations of the Secretary, the Secretary shall give
‘such applicant reasonable notice and opportunity for a hearing with respect to
such decision and, if a hearing is held, shall, on the basis of the evidence adduced
-at the hearing affirm, modify, or reverse his findings of fact and decision.”

SEc. 6. Section 37 of such Act (5 U.S.C. 787) is amended (1) by inserting
“(a)” after “Src. 37.”7, (2) by striking out “not subject to review by any other
administrative or accounting officer, employee, or agent of the United States”
and inserting in lieu thereof “be final and not subject to review except by the
United States district court as hereinafter provided”, and (3) by adding at the
-end thereof the following new subsections :

“(b) Decigions of the Secretary under this section shall be reviewable in the
United States district court. A claimant after a final decision of the Secretary
following a hearing to which he was 2 party, irrespective of the amount in contro-
versy, may obtain review of such decision by a civil action commenced within sixty
-days after the mailing to him of a notice of such decision or within such further
time as the Secretary may allow. Such action shall be brought in the United
States district court for the judicial distriet in which the plaintiff resides or if he
does not reside within any such judicial district, in the District Court for the Dig-
trict of Columbia. As part of his answer the Secretary shall file a certified copy of
the transcript of the record including the evidence upon which the findings and
decisions complained of are based. The findings of fact by the Secretary, if
supported by substantial evidence on the record considered as a whole, shall be
conclusive. The court shall have power to enter upon the pleadings and tran-
script of the record a judgment affirming, modifying, or reversing the decision of
the Secretary or remanding the cause for rehearing.

“(c) The court shall, on motion of the Secretary made before he files his
answer, remand ‘the case to the Sceretary for further action by the Secretary,
and may, at any time, for good cause shown, order additional evidence to be
taken before the Seecretary, and the Secretary shall, after the case is remanded,
and after hearing such additional evidence if 80 ordered, modify or affirm his
findings of fact or decision or both, and shall file with the court any such: addi-
tional and modified findings of fact and decision and a transcript of the addi-
tional record and testimony upon which his action in modifying or affirming was
based. Such additional or modified findings of fact and decision shall be re-
viewable only to the extent provided for review of the original findings of fact
and degision. The judgment of the court shall be final except that it shall be
subject’ to review in the same manmner as a judgment in other civil actions.
Any action instituted in accordance with this subsection shall survive notwith-
standing any change in the person occupying the office of Secretary or any
vacancy in such office.”

SEc. 7. (a) Hxcept as otherwise provided in this section, the amendments made
by this Actshall apply to-an injury whenever it oceurs.

(b) The amendments made by ‘the first section and sections 3 and 6 of this
Act shall not apply with respect to any injury (whether or not resulting in
death) sustained before the date of enactment of this Act.

(¢) The amendments made by section 2 of this Act shall apply only with
Tespect to a remarriage of a widow or dependent widower contracted after the
date of enactment of this Act.
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Mr. OTIars. Our first witness is Mr. Charles Donahue, Solicitor
of the Department of Labor, e will be followed by Mr. C. William
Kontos. Director of Personnel for AID, who will testify on behalf of
that agency, USLY, and the Department of State, with respeet to the
problems of civilian employees of the United Stales abroad.

y Mr. Solicilor, we would be very pleased to hear from you at this
ime.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES DONAHUE, SOLICITOR, DEPARTMENT OF
LABOR; ACCOMPANIED BY THOMAS A. TINSLEY, DIVISION OF
THE BUREAU OF EMPLOYEES’ COMPENSATION, DEPARTMENT
OF LABOR

Mr. Doxanve, Thank you. Mr, Chairman.

With your permission, 1 would like to submit for the record a pre-
pared stiatement and then proceed in my own way to talk about the
bill which is the subject matter inmy testimony today.

Mr. O'ITara. Without objection, your testimony will be entered in
the record at this point.

(The statement referred fo follows:)

NTATEMENT OF (IIARLES JJONAHUE, So1ictTor OF LAnogr

Nr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to teslify in support of ILL.
10721, a Lill to provide interim improvements in the Federal Fmployees’ Com-
pensation Act. Federal employees look to this act o give them or their sur-
vivors a decenl Income when cmployment causes disability or death. Ile-
gretiably, tuday for many employees the act falls far short of sustaining this
reasonable hope.

The Compensalion Act stipulates that employees without dependents will re-
celve two-thirds of their monthly pay when totally disahled : with dependents,
the promise is of income indemnity up to three-fourths of salary. The maximum
dollar Yimit under the Compensation Act now, however, is 8523 a month This
limif, in many eases, pares the percentage of salary parable down to an ex-
tremely low figure. [For 16 vears, thiz $525 maximnm has been unchanging.
With cach Federal salary inerease, therefore, the proportion of working income
restored under the Compensation et for emplorees abuve a certain grade has
consistently declined, ILR. 10721 would make up for some of this decline.

As to an equitable and long-range proposal to perfect a workmen's compen-
satlon protection for Federal employees, we are awaiting the findings of the
President’s Cabinet Committee on Federal Staff Retirement Rystems which is
making & collateral sindy of the Compensation Act. When the report of the
Commlittee is filed on December 1, 1965, we will use it in further assessment
of the FECA.

As you know, the Federal Fmployees' Compensalion Act was enacted in 1016
and has since been amended very few times to increase benefits, irrespective of
advancements in the economy. In 1916 when the first Federal Employees’
Compensation Act was passed the maximum monthly payment for talal disability
was the odd suw of $66.67. Bleven years nter, in 1927, it was doubled, to $116.65.
Tlere it remained until 1949 when for the first time in the act's history, the
maximum was substantially incereased {o $525, I Linx remained in this groove,
since that time, despite the great economlie changes we have experienred.

Between 1919 and 1061 Government earnings increased by 80 pereent and the
Consumer Priee Index inereased by 81 pereent. The top salary for classified em-
ployees was $10,330 a year, now it is $24,500. DBut an injured Federal employee
today—as in 1043 -can oxpeet to recelve compensation income of only $6,300
" }I(;ﬁll:.ing reeent years the Congress has demonstrated its concern for the welfare
of employees generally through jegislation such as that swhieh provides for man-
power development and training nctlvlt.lcs. area redevelopment, equal pay, and
{he increase of Federal salaries. In line with improvements in the cconomic
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of private employees, it appears both imperative and desirable to provid}e
?;?ﬁuivorlgnen’s‘ 001n%egs-atioxl benefits for Federal emplqyees. The economic
plight of our injured employecs insistently calls for attentlon: ) .

To illustrate this point. first, let us examine the case of a flight. test pilot with
an annual salavy of $14,965 which amounts to more than $1,110 a month, who
will be incapacitated for months because of a fracturedlvewrtebm. colunin, Unde;r
present law he can receive only $525 a month, approximately 50 percent of his
prescnt salary. ) . . .

A second example involves an employce of one of our international agencies
who was shot in a foreign country and, as a conscquence, is paralyzed. The
disabled employee’s salary was $14,505 per year. However, bCC‘E'lUS(", of the
dollar ceiling limitation of $525 a month, he will receive compensation amount-
ing to only $6,300. . .

The proposal before you alleviates to some extent situations such as these
by increasing the present dollar maximum to $685 a month. H.R. 10721 would
permit employees making $11,511 (the equivalent of & GS~}1, step 10, ora GS-12,
step B) or less, to receive benefits up to the 75-percent maximum of basie mo.nthly
compensation which the act authorizes if dependents are involved. A.v_mlab%e
information indicates that 93.8 percent of all I'ederal workers are in this
category.

W%enythe $525 maximum was established in 1949, 99.5 percent of all Federal
employees were eligible for up to 75 percent of their salary. Whereas today,
only 85.6 percent of Federal employees are entitled to receive up to the 75 percent
authorized in the act.

As you know, the act conforms to the rccognized principle that a disabled
worker with a family requires more compensation than one with no dependents.
In such cases, the act augments the 6624 percent compensation for total dis-
ability by 815 percent for dependents up to 75 percent of salary. Ilowever, the
augmentation of basic compensation for dependents is now limited to that part
of monthly pay which is not in excess of $420.

The bill, therefore, amends the act to increase from $420 to $546 the limit
upon the amount of an employee’s basic pay which may be considered in com-
puting additional compensation because of dependents, If this were not done
the increage in the maximum which is proposed would be held down in cases
involving dependents by another outmoded figure,

_Under the act, survivor benefits now range from 45 percent of the monthly
pay of a deceased employee for a widow without dependent children up to 75
percent, depending on the number of children. The present dollar limit of $525
per month for survivor benefits would also be increased to $685 per month, by
this bill, thereby enabling a greater number of beneficiaries to receive up to
the allowable 75 percent.

The proposal also increases the minimum compensation amount of $180 per
month to $210 a month, approximately the same as the minimum wage under the
Fair Labor Standards Act. With today’s living costs, it is believed that em-
ployees earning $210 a month or less would be unable to subsist on 75 percent
of their earnings and that therefore, their entire earnings should be paid during
total disahility. Only a few thousand blue-collar employecs are within a wage
bracket so low they would be affected by this provision. The minimum rate for
employees under the Classification Act GS8-1, step 1 is $3,385, or approximately
$280 a month, a much higher figure than the blue-collar minimum. -

To assure that the income status of persons already on the rollg is also im-
proved by these amendments, provision is made in this bill for increases in previ-
ous compesation awards on a basis which is consistent with increases in the
Consumer Price Index. These awards are to be adjusted on the basis of the per-
centage change in the annual average Consumer I’rice Index as determined by
the Secretary, between the year of the award and the most recently available
annual OPI figure (presently the average for 1964). This increase would be
offset by any increase authorized by Congress since the award adjudications

In addition, the bill clearly indicates that it applies only to persons who are
“employecs” under the act as distinguished from those persons not having @
technical “employee” status to whom the benfits of the act have been extended.,
In order to prevent any unforeseen anomalous situation from arising, there
are cautionary statements that no reduction in compensation by reason of Con-
sumer Price Index changes is authorized or that no previous compensation
award shall be increased by more than the applicable change. Further, payments
are authorized only on a prospective basis,

55-030—85——2
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The bill also extends the benefits, of surviving children of emyplorees who are
fatally injured in employment. from the age of 18 until the age of 23 if the
child is still attending school. This provision reflects the concern of the admin-
istratlon to encourage and increase educational epportunities.

As you know, onc of the basic reasons for making compensation awards to or
on behalf of children ia to defray living costs during the period of dependency.
It was quite logical for these benefits to expire at age 18 in 1916 since at that
time most children of 18 could reasonably be expected to become self-support-
ing, irrespective of whether ther had finlshed high school.

Today cducation beyond high school is becoming increasingly unecessary be-
cause of rapid technological changes and the inereased number of professional,
techpical and other Jnbs which require additional eduecation. This has resulted
in lengthening the period of dependencey. Thercfore the increased family
financial need could be alleviated and educalion encouraged if the survivor
payments continue until such thme as the child eould normally finish college
(1.e., the age of 23).

To prevent ineguities with respeet to ¢hildren who became 18 before the cffee-
tive date of this act, who are now pursuing an sducation and are not yet 23 and.
therefore, conld qualify for {he continvation of benefity, the bill authorizes pay-
ment of compensation on their account as for other surviving children in school.

This is not a new or unigue proposal sinee several other Federal programs
provide precedents for continuing beneflix to children after the age of 18, Under
the war orphans edueational assistance program of the Veterans' Administra-
{ion, benefits may be continued up to age 23 if the child Is attending school. The
civil service retirement program generally pays benefils up to the end of the
academic year inwhich the student reaches age 21.

The act which established the medicare program supported by the administra-
tion and cnacted on July 30. 1963, section 30G(s), provides for continuation of
a child’s soclal security Insurance benfit if he is a fulltime student under 22
vears of age.

The States are also concerned about proposals such as this. an example of the
KRtates recognition of the need for this {ype of provision iv the worknmn's com-
pensation rebabilitation law recently revommended by the Couneil of Suite Gov-
ernments which contains a provizsion similar to the enc here proposed. except
that it provides for the continuation of bemefitz until the students reach the
ago of 23.

Even without such precedents, the continuation of compensation for education
i3 socially and economically desirable in our saciety which regards the educa-
tion of off=pring as one of the breadwinner’s primary responsibilities.

A technical amendment Is proposed to lransfer a substantive item from the
TDepartment of Labor Annual Apprepriations Act to the Compensatlon Act.
For any vears. the appropriationg acts of the Department have provided that
the rulemaking authority of the Sceretary of Laber under the Federal Employces’
Compensation Act be construed to Inelude the autherity to cestablish the nature
and oxtent of proofs and evidence required in compensation elaims of certain
noneltizens and nonresident employees employed outside the United States,

In conclusion, I urge the commiftee to support this bill which applies the prin-
ciples of fairpess and concern to meet a great need of Federal employees. These
amendments will not only benefit Federal emplorees and their families but will
tend to make Covernment employment more attractive to qualified individuals
who can contribute to the cficiency of our Federal service.

Afr. Donanice. T am here to testify in support of TT.R. 10721, This
is an administration proposal which was submitted by the Department
of Labor. by the Sceretary of Lahor, as a suggestion for improvement
of the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act. )

T wish to compliment. the distinguished gentleman from Maine, Mr.
IIathaway, for his intreducing this measure, and I think T should say
at the oulset that this is, in our opinion, a modest but much needed
interim measure to attempt to adjust the henefits payable under the
Tmployees’ Compensation Act to present times In a situation where no
adequate adjustments have been made for a considerable period of
time.

Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4



Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67BOO446%g00600013001-4
IMPROVEMENT OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FE

This is being done principally in three major ways: The first is to
1ift the ceilings and the floors on the maximum benefit amounts which
would be payable to Federal employees. L

The second concerns itself with the educational opportunities of
the children of Federal employees, the survivors of these employees,
‘who are entitled to benefits. ) )

And the third principal way of improving the statute under this
proposal is by increases of compensation presently being paid to em-
ployees now to adjust for the changes in the cost of living which have
occurred since the time when the amount of the benefic was first figured.

To return to the first point here, that is, lifting the ceilings and
the floors, there are two ceilings in effect at the present time under the
statute. The first is a ceiling on what is technically known under the
statute as an augmented compensation. In other words, a person who
is disabled is entitled to two-thirds of his rate of pay. Ie is also, in
addition, entitled to 8L4 percent of that as an augmented benefit de-
pending upon—or, to put it another way—8L4 percent if he has a de-
pendent or dependents. But there is a celling imposed upon that
amount. The present ceiling is $420, so that only that much of his
present salary or return per month can be figured.

It is our purpose and proposal here to increase that $420 to $546.

There is another ceiling in the statute at the present time which
relates to the benefits which are payable. The amount of the ceiling
here is $525 at the present time. This, under our proposal, would be
increased to $685 per month,

I think I might add in both these cases, the case of the 815-percent
augmentation and the case of benefits generally, the maximum within
the ceiling is confined to three-quarters or 75 percent of the salary
.of the person on whose account benefits are being received.

Now, there is also a floor under the amount of money payable. Re-
gardless of the salary or pay received, a person who, in any event
today, will be entitled to $180 a month as a fixed minimum. Our pro-
posal would increase that to $210 a month.

Turning now to the second phase of our principal proposals, to the
provisions for the education of children, surviving children of those
in whose behalf benefits are paid, we would provide the children may
draw benefits after the age of 18 under regulations provided by the
Secretary of Labor in order to complete their education, or until they
reach the age of 23, whichever happens sooner.

The third part of our recommendations would increase the benefits
-of those now on the rolls in accordance with the percentage change in
the Annual Average Consumer Price Index between the year on which
‘a, benefit computation is based and the most recent available annual
‘CPT figure at the time the bill is enacted, the present average being
‘that in effect for the year 1964.

Now, turning in a little greater detail to each one of these principal
-suggested changes in the law, I want to say parenthetically there are
other less important changes contained in the bill which are gone into
in my statement, and I would not at this time discuss them and leave
‘them to the extent the committee would desire to question later on.

I would like to say to the first of our proposals, that is, one which
provides for the raising of the maximum monthly benefit for disabil-
aty, or-death, from $525 to $685, that this is most necessary at this time,
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particularly in regard to the higher grades employees. Those who are
killed or disabled are few, perhaps, but that does not in any way lessen
the equities involved here. S

Wo will have, 0 I understand, representatives of the Ageney for
International Ikz\'elnllnnem and related agencies testify here present-
mg to you the particular inequities whieh have caused them to support
proposals such as we are studying today. 1 will not try to duplicate
their area of concern,

1 merely wish to say, or, rather, o cite (wo examples quickly. The
first is—and these are actual examples which have occurred—a test
flight pilot. with an annual salary of $14,965, which amounts to more
than $1,100 a month, fractured a vertebra and is totally disabled and he
can receive only approximately 30 percent of his present salary rather
than the maximum of 75 percent which would otherwise be available
1o him,

Mr. Quik. At this point, nay T ask a fuestion

Mr. OTLara. Yos,

Mr. Quik. Even with (he maximun, he wouldn't be able to got 75
percent?

Mr. Doxanve, Even with onr maximum, he would not be able to get
75 percent,

Mr. Quie, 8o he would be getting about 63 pereent ?

Mr. Doxance. Something in that order, but it would be more than
he is receiving at the present time.

I think perhaps T should add at this point this is an interim pro-
posal, I use that word in the sense that at (he present time the Pres-
ident’s Cabinet Committee on Federal Stafl Retirement Systems is
recxamining all of the various programs under the various statules
for different. classes of employees, whether it is civil service retirement,
military retirement, or wﬁmihcr it is disability pay or benefits under
the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act, and dmy will come up with
more thoroughgoing recommendations which will cover all (he areas
and present, one would hope, a consistency of pattern in all the differ-
ent. compensatory retirement svstems,

Mr. Quis. When will that be completed ?

Mr. Doxanve. I believe the Committee report. will be filed Decem-
ber 1 of this year, 1965, and appropriate action, I suppuose, will be
taken thereafter in the light of what it says.

The example which T have given is lyi)i(-ul of those which have
prompted these other agencies to support this bill, and T think that it
very ably demonstrates the need of the bill without. further
explanation.

Mr, OFTIara. Mr. Donahue. T am sure the other members of the
commitlee are eager to question you, I would like to just ask a
couple of questions now and then reserve an opportunity to question
you after the other members have completed their questioning.

What is the reason for the ceiling in the first place? Why don't we
simply remove it? )

My, Doxanve. Well, that isa very good question.

The Bureau of the Budget and the Government at this time, at this
point, have decided that pending further examination of all of these
various systems, they would continue to impose ceilings of the past
primarily as a matter of costs to the Government and it was on that
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basis that this ceiling was chosen by the Bureau of the Budget in our
discussing this matter with them. Personally, and I am speaking only
personally, I would have agreed with the implications of the Congress-
man’s question. I would personally think that, particularly as to
these higher salaried employees who normally are not disabled in the
course of their duties, in terms of numbers of them, that removing the
ceiling might be a very appropriate course of action. )

Mr. O’Hara. It wouldn’t cost much because there are few in the
pay brackets affected by the ceiling.

Mr. Doxarrue, That would be my view. )

Mr. O’IIara. Unless they drop a paperweight on their toe.

Mz, Doxatrue. I have come near to falling off my chair. )

Mr. O’TTara. We had a hearing earlier in the year when Mr. Gib-
bons fell off his chair.

Mr. Gurney. 1 wonder if we couldn’t have for the record some fig-
ures as to how many people in this category have been injured in a
year? T think it would be slight but it would be good if we had it
for the record. )

(The following information was subsequently furnished to the sub-
committee by the Department of Labor:)

During the past year the Bureau reccived slightly more than 111,000 injury
cases of which 337 involved death. Of this number approximately 70,000 did not
involve any loss in time from work and were submitted to us in order that we
might pay medical expenses. In 27,500 of the cases the employee did not lose
wages since he chose to use cither sick or annual leave apparently feeling this
was more advantageous to him than filing a claim for compensation benefits
under the Compensation Act. In these cases, too, the Bureau paid for medical
care. The remaining 13,500 cases involved claims for compensation for wage
loss. Of this group slightly more than 600 had salaries in excess of that at which
the maximum comes into play. In the death cases approximately 52 had salary
rates in excess of the maximum. I might point out here that we have no way
of knowing how many employees did not pursue claims under the Compensation
Act because it was to their advantage to accept benefits under the retirement
laws. This would also be somewhat true of those who used their leave rather
than accept compensation benefits. Therefore, it would be cxtremely difficult
to state accurately exactly how many cases would be effected by the maximum.

If ILR. 10721 were enacted it ig estimated that the additional annual cost to
the c¢ompensation fund would amount to $3,500,000. This estimate would be
broken down as follows: By increasing the monthly maximum from $525 to $685
on new claims the additional cost would be $700,000 per year; increasing the
augmented compensation limit from $420 to $546 on new claims would cost $250,-
QOO per year; adjusting cases presently being paid on the basis of the change
in the Consumers Price Index would cost $3,550,000; continuing benefits to chil-
dren over 18 years of age who continue their education to age 23 would cost $1
million per year.

Mr. Donarrur. I have some general figures here, estimated by the
Burean of Employees Compensation, which states that of the average
15,000 new compensation cases a year, 600 are estimated to have a salary
rate in excess of the present maximum. The cost which would result
in the course of the year is estimated as $950,000. That is on this
aspect, of it. ‘

Mr. O’Hara. $950,000, by raising the ceiling as you propose?

Mzr. Dowarmrur. That is correct.

Mr. O’Hars. For how many cases a year?

Mr. Donanius. Tt would be 600 cases, estimated,

Mr. Gurwey. Is this additional cost over and above the ceiling
proposed ?
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Mr. Doxanve. Within the eeiling proposed within our bill.

I am sorry I confused the Congressman. I didn’t meantodoso. I
wus talking in terms of the additional cost under our bill.

We would be glad to get for you an estimate of cost over and above
that if we removed the ceiling.  That is what you wanted to get?

(The following information was subsequently furnished to the
subcommittee by the Department of Labor:)

If the ceiling were removed altogether the additional yearly cost above and
beyond that mentioned earller concerning 1LR. 10721 would be approximately
$1 million.

Mr. Gurxey. That is right,

Mr. O'ITara. T would like to have those figures submitted for the
record. if vou could.

Mr. Doxaroe. Very good.

Mr. Quie. T imagine a substantinl number of those 600 would be
within the maximum after you did raise it ¢

Mr. Doxanve. I suspect that is correet.

Mr. Quie. We are talking about an even smaller number of
employees.

Mr. O'IIara. I think it would be helpful if we could have the fignres
both ways, how many fall above the current maximum cost, and how
many fall above the proposed new maximum.

Mr. Dovanre. That was my intention in answering Mr. Gurney.

Mr. Gurxey. We probably should have a figure on new permanent
disability eases.

Mr. ('ITara. Atleast in approximate terms.

AMr. Grryey. Yes.

(The following information was subsequently furnished to the sub-
committee by the Department of Labor :)

Of the 16,700 cases currently receiving compensation benefits, approximately
400 are adversely affected by the present ceilings. These numbers do not include
reservists, emergency relief workers, and others who would not be affected by the
present legislation but who also receive benefits from the Bureau, It includes
only regular Federal civilian employeces eu rrently on the rolls,

Dased upon the present salary distribution of injured civil Federal employces
approximately 180 would stili be likely to be injurcd each year and have base
salaries high enough to bring the new celling into play. This would be a very
conservative figure since we do not now kuow how many employees do not file
claims with us because they find it more advantageous cconomically to go on
disability retirement under one of the retirement laws,

Mr. O'TLsra. Would the changes you propose in the maximum and
minimum apply to employees currently receiving compensation ? .

Mr. Doxanve. They would not apply to those currently receiving
compensation. The only provisions applying to them would be those
relating to cost-of-living inecreases in the amounts to their benefits.

Mr. O’IIara. What about the provision for keeping the depend-
ency augmentation for dependent children in college bevond the age of
187 Does that apply to persons presently on the rolls? ]

Mr, Doxanoe. It woulcll apply—D3r. Thomas A. Tinsley, Dircctor
of the Bureau of Emplovees’ Compensation, advises me that it would
applv. .

pll\‘[i*. O'Tlara. If we have a person currently receiving compensation
for-total disability for whom the percentage ngrcs'exceed the current
ceiling, would he receive an increase in compensation?

Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4



el

Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4
IMPROVEMENT OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FECA /

Mr. Doxarur. Not under this bill, except as there may be a cost-
of-living increase. )

Mr. O'Tlara. When you have State compensation systems, the rea-
sons for making these changes prospective are quite obvious. They
are done on an actuarial basis and it is just a question of the payment
or the cost of coverage at a certain amount. In the typical State sys-
tem the employer buys insurance. At any rate, in calculating his costs
he relies on the law as written covering the employees that he presently
has on his payroll, but when you make a change in the law he may
have to raise his cost and it males a different computation. One can
see not going back on the rolls and giving them an increase because of
the effect it hag on the insurance concept. .

But the Federal Government isn’t really in the same position. In
other words, we will run into situations where someone may become
entitled to compensation or permanent disability the day before this
proposal of Mr. Ilathaway’s is adopted, if it is adopted, and he would
be bound by the old maximum or the amount he would receive would be
limited by the old maximum, and the fellow who becomes entitled to
compensation the day after would be entitled to the new maximum.
Is that right?

Mr. Doxamve. That is correct.

Mr. O'Hara. T would like to ask several other questions but first T
think we better give the other committee members a chance including
Mr. Hathaway, sponsor of the bill.

Mr., Harmiaway. Wouldn’t it be better to increase compensation of
those already injured along with the newly injured since we don’t
have the problem of the employer adjusting his insurance rates?

Mr. Dowarroe. Ithink it is a matter of cost, primarily.

I would be glad to furnish the committee a cost estimate of trying
to give protection to those who have received protection under the
present ceiling if they were given protection under the proposed ceil-
ng.

Mr. O’ILara. If the gentleman would yield ?

As a matter of fact, that is another change I don’t think would cost
too much. Many of the old cases were people who were injured when
the Federal pay scale was much lower than it is today. I don’t know
how many who are affected by the old maximum are currently receiv-
ing compensation, but I think it might be a relatively small number.

Mz, Doxamrve. Do you have any information on that, Mr. Tinsley ¢

Mr. Tinstey. We would be able to put together the information.
However, along this point, you have to remember in these old cases
that the pay rates in them for compensation purposes have been in-
creased twice, once in 1949 and once in 1960; so the pay rate we are
using for compensation is much higher than it was on the actual date
of injury.

Mr. O’'Hara, That is a good point. I recall I was on this subcom-
mittee in 1960 when we took that action.

Mr. Hatraway, They have received some increase ?

Mr. O’Hara. Yes, and they may have hit the maximum. They may
now be affected by the maximum whereas they had not been before.

Mr. Harnaway., Mr. O’Hara suggested some amendment with re-
spect to hearings. I understand the mitial determination is made now
by someone in the Department without benefit of hearings?
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Mr. Doxance. The determination of amount of benefits is made
without a hearing before the Claims Determiner but there is a right
of appeal which also involves a right of hearing to the Federal Em-
Ployees” Compensation Appeals Bourd.

Mre. Iamiraway, 1 was wondering whether it wouldn't be better to
have a hearing in the first instance and avoid these appeals, as I under-
stand is done under most, State com pensation laws,

Mr. Doxanve. Certainly that is something which the committee
ought v consider.,

(The following information was subsequently furnished to the sub-
committee by the Departmment of Labor. )

The direet effeet of applying the proposed new eollings contained in ILRR, 10721
fa cases presently on the compensation roll is to ineur an ndditional vearly cost
of $260,000. Most, if not all, of this nmouut weuld already be refleeted in the
$1.550,000 additional annual eost attributable to the consumer price index ad-
Justment. It should be pointed oul in connection with this reply that section 301
of the bill provides for an adjustiment on the basis of a change in the consumer
preice index, but at the same time provides an offset for increases authorized by
Congress in previous amendments tr the law, In 149 (he wirge rates for com-
pensation purposes were Incereased by a coertain percent depending upon the date
af the injury. IHowever, the bill alse contalned r provision that lmited the in-
crease in compensation to 350 a month. In 1960 Congress also amended the
law fo provide a further increase in the wage rate for compenzation purposes
dependent on date of injury, However, the 1960 amendment alse contained a
provision that limited the inerease in compensation by a certain pereent. The
present bill in section 402(1h) also contains a limiting provision which staies that
compensation ennnot be inereased under seetion 301 by more than the percentage
change in the annual average eonsumer price index. All these various factors
woitld place qualifications on this estimate for if any one of then were rewoved
it would affect the resulf.

I have been, just speaking personally, somewhat coneerned with
this whole area of procedure for determining these claims and at the
appellate strneture level, rather, as well as at other levels in the strue-
ture. I think it certainly is entitled to reexamination. I would hesi-
fate (o express an opinion as to the need of changing the system to
assure greater fairness.

Mr. Hyrnaway. 1t is done under the Longshoremen's Aet, as T un-
derstand it.

My, Doxance, There is a hearing before a deputy commissioner
whose finding is final nnder that statute; the findings of fact ave final
as far as the courts are concerned.

Alv. O'Hara, That is more in accord with the Administrative Pro-
cedure Act. That is where a hearing attempts to establish the facts
and to make a decision. Appeals from that decision are based upon
the record made in the hearing.

Mr. Doxanve. 1 think there are many considerations involved here,
and I certainly wouldn’t prectude the possibility of some change that
wotld assure a hearing or a right (o u hearing. There is the matter
of cosl of administration, the matter of fairness te the individual
mvolved.

If you have a hearing, you may well need to have a higher grade
type of officer handling the case.  Other aspeets of it, with which T,
personally, have some questions—you have an opportunity to be heard
on appeal before an appeal board whose actions are final here in Wash-
ington. Someone who is down in Arizona, or California, or in the
State of Washington, is not going to come here to be heard in the
majority of cases and, in facl, they don't huve many real hearings.
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In most cases, the only person appearing in the matter is a repre-
sentative in the Solicitor’s Office who presents the case to the appeals
board. I think the whole area is entitled to reconsiderfwtion,

As T said, I have been questioning many aspects of it myself on re-
examination of budgets and appropriations—on things like that. The
matter has kept coming up currently in my mind and I think that 1s
a task we ought to undertake in the Department.

Mr. ITariiaway. Also under the Social Security Act, permanent
disability hearings are held under what T understand are very good
cirvcumstances. Normally, a person doesn’t need to hire an attorney.
He is given opportunity to come in and present his cage to an examiner
and I think that experience has worked out pretty well and could be
applicable here. )

Mr. Donatror. That is a very good suggestion.

Mr. Hariiaway. Thank you very much.

Mr. O'Hara., Mr, Quie?

Mr. Quir. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to ask some questions mostly to add to my information
and to bring myself up to date on this bill and the act.

Back again to the maximum, you indicate if this bill, ILR. 10721,
was passed, employees making $11,511, the equivalent of a GS-11,
step 10 or a (3S-12, step 5, or less, to receive benefits up to the 75 per-
cent maximum—what was the maximum—$525¢ What grade level
would this provide a person to get up to 75 percent back in 19497

Mr. Dovamrus. GS-14, step 1, Mr. Tinsley informs me.

Mr. Quir. What would the maximum have to be for GS-14, step 1,
to be the same as before?

Mr. Doxanue. Mr. Tinsley, I would appreciate it if you would
handle that calculation.

Mr. Tivstoy. We will have to do a fast calculation.

GS-14, step 1, the salary rate presently is $14,170. The maximum
1\czivould probably have to be in excess of $900 a month; this is a rough

gure.

Mr. O’Hara, To get comparability ¢

Mr. Trnszey. That is a very rough figure. The difficulty here is
that you are making the computation in two rates: three-fourths on
a certain amount of salary and then two-thirds. We could furnish
the exact figure.

Mr. O’Hara, Without objection, the witnesses are requested to
furnish figures in response to Mr. Quie’s question.

(The figures are as follows:)

In order to allow a GS—~14, step 1, employee making $14,170 per year to receive
the full 75 percent rate np to $546 per month salary as provided in the present
bill and the full 6624 percent rate on salary above $546, the monthly maximum
compensation would have to be set at $885. Similarily, for a GS-18 making
$24 500 per year, the monthly maximum compensation would have to be set at
$1,410. If, on the other hand, one wanted the cmployee to receive a full 75
percent the monthly maximum would have to be $886 for the GS-14 and $1,532
per month for the GS-18.

Mr. Quie. Has anything been changed in the salary schedule relat-
ing to the number of people that go above GS-14, GS-15, or GS-181
Isn’t there a greater num%er in GS-18 than there was in 1949?

Mr. Tinsuey. I believe so. There was no GS-18 at that time.

Mr. Qum. Fifteen was the highest?

Mr. Tivsiey. Yes.
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Mr. Quir. What would the maximum be if we had the maximum at
GS-18?

. Mr. Tixscey. That salary is $24,500 at the present time; approx-
imately $1,500 & month.

. Mr. Quik. I think this would be relevant if we are going to compare
16 to the maximum as it related to salaries in 1949 because you indicate
that 99.5 })crcgnt of all Federal employees were eligible for up to 75
pereent of their salary at that time.  I'think this would be something
we ought to take into consideration.

Mr. O’I1ara. I think one other figure they might give us is to what
figuro would we have to raise the maximum tu%.u'ing the percentage
of Federal employees eligible for their 6C or 75 percent up to the per-
centage that was eligible in 1949,

Mr. Doxanoe. We will be glad to su ply that, Mr. Chairman.

(The following information was su%scquentlv furnished by the
Department of Labor:) l )

The $525 maximum established in 1949 cncompassed 99.5 percent of all civil
employees of the U.8. Government. In order to accomplish the same thing at
present the ceiling wounld have to be adjusted to accommodate an annual salary
of $20,000. This is the salary of a GS-16, step 4. In order to assure the 75
pereent rate up to $6,552 per year and 8625 percent on salary above that amount,
{he monthly wmaximum compensation would have to be set at 81,210, It is
necessary to keep in mind here that the 75-percent rate only applies to a portion
of the salary. If we wanted to insure 5 pereent of the total salary it would
have to be §1,307 a month.

AMr. Quiz. On another subject, what happens with the FECA when
a person retires? Daoes a civil servant gct.lhis retirement pay and his
Federal Employees’ Compensation Act money with neither of them
reduced ?

Mr. Doxanuve. No; T don't think so. I would like to have My,
Tinsley explain that in greater detail.

Mr. Tixsrey. In most cases, an injured employee who is confronted
with receiving benefits under the Compensation Act or retirement
benefits must make a chaice between the two benefits: therefore, if
he chooses compensation because it is higher, he relinquishes his re-
tirement for the period of time he is collecting campensation.

There is one situation where that is not so and that is in the case
of a scheduled award under the law., This is the type of award made
for a permanent partial disability involving one of the members of
the body. In that case, the individual is enfitled to receive his sched-
uled award, which is for a specified number of weeks, and his retire-
ment. An employee may also receitve medical care and retirement.

Mr. Quie. Does this apply with all the retirement systems that wo
have in the Federal Government ¢

It scems to me we usually end up with the Forcign Affairs Com-
mitice coming out with some different program here.

Mr. Tinsuev. When this was placed in the law in 1960, the amend-
ment specifically mentioned the eivil service retirement svstem. As
a result, if the retirement is under the Foreign Service retirement
system or one of the many other retirement systems, even if it is a
scheduled award. the employee must elect which one he will take,

Mr. Quir. There is a difference?

Mr. Tinsrey. Yes. In the other retirement systems, under all cir-
cumstances an election must be made, under civil service retirement
one does not if it is a scheduled award.
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Mr. Qui. Is there some continuity here? Tl_lis will come up 1n
the study. Is it acceptable that we move into this area of making 1t
all uniform with all retirement systems? ) )

Mr. O'Haga. I expect the gentleman from Minnesota will have
something to say on that when we move to executive session.

T can see no justification for treating Federal retirees who are en-
titled to compensation and retirement differently whether or not they
were in the Foreign Service or under the Classification Act, can you?

Mr. Donamor. 1 would agree with the chairman.

Mr. Qure. Thatis all Thave.

Mr. O’Hara., Mr. Gurney?

Mr. Gorney. I have one more question on ceiling. )

Tt oceurs to me from the figures you submitted and testified on here,
that what the original drafters of the act must have been thinking
of in 1949 was to place a ceiling of approximately 75 percent under
the then existing salary rate. Isthata fair statement?

Mr. Donarus. I think it is a reasonable proximation of what they
did in terms of the levels of grades 14 and 15 in effect at that time.

Mr. Gurney. But with 100 percent of the employees who would
be eligible for a 75-percent ceiling, it does look as though that was
what they had in mind ¢

Mr. Donanur. If I were speculating, I might reach the same con-
clusion. )

Mr. Gurney. We are really trying to adjust the act to what it was
in 1949 under the present salary scales and inflation scales and 75 per-
cent, if we were using a percentage figure, would bring you back in
line to what it was then? -

Mr. Doxairun. Using a 75-percent ceiling would bring it back in
line to what it was then ? ‘ :

Mr. Gurney. Yes. Lo

Mr. Doxanur. I am not good on percentages, but it would seem to
be in that order. .

Mr. Gurnry. Except for a few isolated instances. L

Tsn’t it also true that, increasingly, in recent years with the sort of
cold war we have been fighting, some of our civilian employees are

-really about as much on the frontline as some of our military people?

Mr. Dowarrus. Events have very well proved that, T think.

" Mr. Gurney. Therefore it would seem that, in viewing this, that
certainly, as far as permanent disability is concerned and survivors’
benefits that might flow from losing one’s life in service of one’s coun-
try, even though it is on the civilian side instead of military, we would
be more fair to do it on percentages. Don’t you agree?

Mr. Doxanur. I do, and this is one of the major concerns that
produced this bill. Tt is concern for those risking their lives in Gov-
ernment service, whether at home here or abroad, and who are paid at
higher salaries because they have higher valued skills and they are
acoustomed to & standard of living that higher salary would get, there
is a hardship for their survivors or dependents in case of disability.
They would have to pull in their belts and live at a much more modest
level than they have been living while the wage earner was earning
wages, and those thoughts prompted this bill.

As I said before, the limitations which are contained in here cer-
tainly should be carefully considered by the committee in terms of
cost and other factors. They are placed in here at this point, as I say,
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because we have not had a thorough, overall reevaluation of these
programs, It is hoped we will have a reevaluation before the end of
the year and at which time these guestions will be met more directly
than they are in this bill which, as 1 said before, is an interim proposal
rather than a final one.

Mr. Guexeyr. One other observation that occurs to me is that, as
far as these people in civil service in rather hazardous places, we are
really applying a double standard as far as the military and theiv
benefits and our eivil service and their benefits; is that a fair state-
ment?

Mr. Doxarrve. T think probably it is, although the Congressman's
question suggests he knows more about the different systems than T
know. But it is that disparity which has prompted the President’s
Commitiee which is coming up with the report.  There is no rationale
of difference if the people are equally exposed to hazard,

Mr. Gurxey, One other question regarding these benefits for chil-
dren age 18 to 23 wha are continuing their schooling: What is your
conception of a schooling definition there?

Mr. Doxanve. I think that, of course, is left up to regulations to be
provided by the Seeretary of Labor and at this point T wonld give you
my own personal rexctions to it rather than any considered reactions in
a bureancratic sense of the word.

Schooling would normally mean the going to regularly recognized
educational institutions in terms of high schools, preparatory schools,
volleges, and, if one is bright enough to get at it before the age of 23,
T suppose possibly the graduate work, professional training of one sort
oranother. Whether or not different kinds of courses and particularly
specialized {raining such as stenographic training of a short-term
charaeter wonld qualify, T am not cerfain at this point. T wouldn’t
want to exclude it by saying that that is not appropriate.

1 can sce canees where short-term course might be appropriate to
consider and, with fairness, if it took maybe 6 months’ training beyond
the age of 18 to qualify for work, it might be a desirable thing to malke
sure that that is part of a person’s continuing educatioun. )

I don't think that we ought to lie too niggardly at the outset in try-
ing to determine what kind of edueation a_person should be taking
when we consider the payment of benefits beyond the age of 18.
think edueation, particularly at this time of changing jobs, should be
encouraged rather than disconraged, and this is one way of encouraging
that vital need at the present time.

Mr. O'TTara. Will the gentleman yield?

AMr. Gueney. Yes,

Alr. O'1Tara. T think it would be appropriate i‘f vou, Mr. Dplmhuo.
wonld supply the committee with o letter indicating the principles by
which the Department would be gnided in determining the eligibility
of children over 18 pursuing educational courses. .

TWe don't expeet vou can tell us what the Department would do
their regulations and vules with respect to every kind of edneation,
but we would like to know the principles that would guide the Depart-
ment in determining which children would be eligible for dependent
payvments beyond 18.

Mr. Doxatice. We will be glad to do that.
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(The following inforation was subsequently submitted by the
Department of Labor:)

TENTATIVE GUIDELINES FOR DETERMINING ELIGIBILITY OF SURVIVING CHILDREN To
CoMPLETE EpUCATION UNDER SECTION 204 or FECA AMENDMENTS *

A “full-time student” would be determined in the light of the standards of the
institution which he is eligible to attend under regulations of the Secretary.
Students paid by employers while attending an educational institution at the
request of his employer or pursnant to a requirement, of an employer would not
be eligible. :

“program of education” would be defined along the lineg of “any curriculum
or any combination of unit courses or subjects all skill development training
pursued at an educational institution which is generally accepted as necessary
to fulfill the requirements for the attainment of a predetermined and identified
educational, professional, or vocational objective.”

“Tducational institution” would be defined generally as “public or private
secondary school, vocational school, or approved training program, business
school, junior college, teacher’s college, college, normal school, professional school,
university, or scientific or technical institution, or any other institution if it
furnishes cducation at the secondary school level or above.”

The Secretary of Labor may require evidence of accreditation of an educa-
tional institution or approval of a training course or such other evidence as he
may deem appropriate to establish that the institution or course meets a desira-
ble standard of educational or trdining proficiency.

Mr. Gurney. That is all T have.

Mr. O’'Hagra. Mr, Bell?

Mr. Berr. No questions. Thank you. :

Mr. O’'Hara. Mr. Donahue, I have a couple of other points,

One quick one. On the occasions when the poverty program and its
forerunners have been before the committee, there has been consider-
able discussion with respect to the application of the Federal Em-
ployees’ Compensation Act to Job Corps trainees and VISTA volun-
teers. These discussions revolve around the eligibility of compensa-
tion of such trainees or volunteers who are injured when they are off
duty, perhaps in a residential situation, perhaps while they are on
-authorized pass or leave, and so forth.

On several of these occasions, T have successfully resisted provisions
‘which would set up special treatment under FIECA for Job Corps
trainees or VISTA volunteers. On the most recent of those occasions,
T was unsuccessful in resisting that special treatment in the poverty
‘program bill now in conference.

It seems to me that all those Federal employees, and including in
‘that category as we have done, Job Corps trainees and VISTA volun-
‘teers, should be treated alike with respect to off-duty situations and
‘residential situnations. _ .

T would appreciate receiving from the Department a memorandum
-on the law regarding persons covered by Federal employee compensa-
tion with respect to disability from injuries while off duty, in an
authorized leave status, in an unauthorized leave status, while in a
residential situation connected with their employment, and so forth;
‘because I pledged to the committee, at the time this came up, that

1 See. 204, par. (C). of see. 10 of the Federal Employees’ Compensation Aet (authorizing

. compensation for children), 1s amended by adding the following new sentence: “However,

as approved by the Secretary, and under regulations prescribed by him, compensation

- payments on account of a child or to a child under any provision of this section, may be

. extended after hiz-18th birthday to Permit him to continue his edueation or training on

a full-time basis until he completes his program of education or training at an educatfonal

- or training. institution, as guch terms. are defined by the Secretary of Laber, or reaches
1 the age of 23, whichever is éarliét, * * *”
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when we undertook a review of FECA, we would look at this entire
area and give our careful attention to it.

Mr. Doxanice. Your question is——

Mr. O'ITara. What about n Forest Service person who is in o resi-
dential situation out in one of the national forests, in an employment
situation similar to that of the Job Corps trainees in terms of the
fact that he lives in, and so forth?

Mr. Doxarmree. We will try to cover that in the memorandum. In
fact, we will cover that in the memorandum.

Mr. Quie. You mean, the Forest Service employces in the summer-
time, like-jump group, are provided for differently than what is avail-
able now for the Job Corps work.

Mr. O’ITara. Exactly,

I think we have to. If indeed the Federal Employees’ Compensa-
tion Act does not adequately cover these employees who live in, there-
by necessitating a special provision applicable to Job Corps training,

N

I'wonder if we should not review the FISC' A on that score.
In other words, if it is not adequate for Job Corps trainees who
live in, is it adequate for other Federal employees “'1110 live in?
(The memorandum requested was su sequently submitted as
follows:)

COvERAGE Uxnper FrEperal, EMPLOYEFRS' COMPENSATION ACT

(a) While off duty—Under the Federal Employees® Compensation Act, to be
compensable an infury must be sustained “while in the performance of duty.”
This phrase is regarded as the cquivalent of the test commonly used in work-
man’s compensation laws, “arising out of and in the course of employment.”
This construction makes the statute effcetive in those situations generally rec-
ognized as properly within the scope of a workman’s compensation law, It is
as a rule held that an injury arises out of and in the course of ciuployment
when {t takes place. (@) within the perlod of employment, (b) at a place where
the employee may reasonably be, (¢} while he Is reasonably fulfilling the duties
of the employment or doing something incidentsl to it, and (d) when it is the
result of a risk involved In the employment or the risk is incidental to the
employment or to the conditions under which the employment Is to be performed.

For example, the general rule Is that employees going to or returning from
their regular place of work are not protected. In such instances, the employee
is considered “'off duty.” [t must be noted however that these cases all turn
on their partieular fucts and it is usaallty Impossible to state categorieally that
coverage does or docs not exist in a glven situation.

(b) In an authorized lcavc status.—Employees may be absent from their
regular place of werk for a variety of reasons, all of which can be considered
“authorized.” The general rule as to eoverage in these situations Is to permit
coverage If such absence and the activities performed thereunder are associated,
or incidental tu the employment. Thus, one on annual leave doing nothing con-
nected with his work will likely not be covered during this period. The applica-
tion of the rule beecomes less certain in eases of so-called administrative leaves
to attend conferences, donate blood, te vote, serve on a jury, etc. When such
aclivities are undertaken during regularly cstablished working hours, or by
administrative order employecs are allowed thne off from work for the purpose,
or the activities are regarded by the employer as official duties, the orbit of
employment may be enlarged by the presence of any or all of these factors.
Again, it must be recognized that the cases will turn on their particular facts.

(¢) In an unauthorized lcavc status—Generally, employees away from their
regular place of work or proper station without official permission or designation
will not be covered by the act during this perlod as their activitles cannot be
copsidered “in the performance of duty.” f.c. in the course of employment,

(@) In a residentiel situation connccied with the employment.—As a gencral
rule, coverage cxists for Injuries sustained in the employee's residence when the
employee Is required to live In quarters or premises furnished or made available
by the employer (Goveroment), Further, injuries generally which occur on an -
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employer’s premises are covered whether the ininry situs is a building, or on a
base or national park. Employees may even be covered when away f}'om the
premisges if it can be established that they are still “on call,” i.e. if tpe injury can
in any way be substantiated as employment related. Where residence at the
place of employment is not required, but merely permitted, and the employee is
not on 24-hour call, coverage will generally be denied during the period away
from the place of employment and in an activity not related to the employment.
However, if the work-fesidence is not required, but there exists no reasonable
alternative to accepting it, coverage should exist, though this, like all situations,
must be examined in the light of all the facts. As a concommitant to the resi-
dence principles, where the employer in lieu of houging grants a quarters allow-
ance and the recipient of the allowance has the right to exercise essentially free
choice of quarters, coverage will likely not exist. But where the employer
contains real control over how the quarters allowance is to be spent, coverage

may apply. . : :

(¢) Other similar situations.—Injuries in other types of residential situations
would be subject to the principles discussed above. o

T would like to bring up a couple of other points. I wonder if Mr.
Donahue or Mr. Tinsley could describe to the committee the difference
in treatment accorded Federal employees who suffer a scheduled: in-
jury without injury to any other part of the body, as compared to
Tederal employees who suffer scheduled injuries as well as injuries
to other parts of the body. . _ ~

There is a rather strange difference there. :

Mr. Donanue. I would certainly have to ask Mr. Tinsley to answer
that. .

Mr. Tinsury. The way the law is presently written, it contains a
section, which is section 5, that says 1f the sole disability remaining
after the injury involves one of these members—and it lists the mem-
bers—arms, hands, legs, et cetera, then the only benefit payable is com-
pensation equivalent to a specified number of weeks. :

When that compensation is paid out, it is in full satisfaction of all
liability ; no further benefits are payable other than medical benefits.

In the event that you have an employee who has an injury which
goes beyond that particular member of the body—for example, not .
just his arms injured, but his arms and his back are injured—there is
disability in both areas of the body. ITeis not entitled to a scheduled
award for the partial loss of use of the arm, but is only entitled to
benefits for the effect that the combined disability has on ﬁis ability to
work. Payments are based on his loss of earning capacity and they
are payable for as long as the disability affects his ability to earn.

Mr. O’Hara. In other words, the fellow who loses a finger and in-
jures his back is in a different situation than the fellow who injures his
back and does not lose his finger. -

- Mr. Donamrur. A little. :

Mr. O’TLarA. Mr. Pepper has made famous a “living in sin” amend-
ment: to the Social Security Act. We have the same problem, I will
advise my colleagues, in the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act.
That is to say that those who are drawing service benefits lose their
entitlement to such benefits.if they remarry, and there are those who
would contend that the provisions of the act discourage marriage and,
conversely, encourage less formal arrangements. .

We did take action earlier this year to alleviate that problem with
respect to the Social Security Act, and I propose in my bill that we
take similar action with respect to that problem under the Federal
Employees’ Compensation Act. “ : 4

One of the things we would like you to do—I have listed a num-
ber of bills that have been sponsored by various Members of the Con-
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gress and, although T am not going ta ask you gentlemen for formal
reports, I would hopo that you would have time to review cach of
these bills and assess its effects and so forth, and be prepared to dis-
cuss these bills with us at some later stage of the proceedings, prior to
the time wo begin to mark up this bill. so that we can have informally
the Departiment’s views and pros and cons of the numerous proposals
before the committes in addition to Mr. Hathaway's proposal.

Mr. Dovanve. Very good.

AMr. Haroaway, Uhnder section 771—this is in title 5- -there is pro-
vision for examination by a physician designated by the Secretary.
I know, under State law, we had many complaints thiat the physician
designated was usually-—especially afler he was employed for several
years by the employer—too emplayer oriented, and so various sug-
gestions have been made such as having an independent panel of
physicians.

Mr. Doxance, Perhaps Mr. Tinsley has some recollection as to how
it happened to be enacted that way.

Mr. Tixsiey. ‘This particular situation, where this is used, is usually,
after the man has had an opportunity to present his medical evidence,
there is also in the record medical evidence from other sources, usually
(iovernment ph:;sicians. and at this Foint, what we are usually looking
for isan impartial examination, a referce examination.

‘Therefore, many men might feel that if you are sending him for a
referec examination and you are going to pay for thal examination,
there might be a question as to the equity of it.

In some of these examinations, the men would object to going before
a strange doctor. They would be concerned about what type of ex-
amination. So, provision was placed in the law to permit him to
have his own doctor present, but he would bear the expense of just
his own doctor’s charge,

T might point out, he also has to bear the expense of his own attor-
ney’s fees. The Government does not pay an attorney's fee that
represents the claimant,

I might add that it is rare that an employee has his own doctor
present at one of these examinations. Usually we try to permit the
employee to participate in the selection of this particular doctor.

Mr. ITaTuawar. R]though that is not provided for in the scction?

Mr. Tixscer. No.

Mr. O'TLira. Mr. Pucinski?

Me, Pucrssrr. On page 3 here, third paragraph.

Mr. Doxarrce. That of the bill?

Mr. Premnsgi, Of your statement.  You say that 93.8 percent of
all Federal employees would be covered by the 75 percent. provision
if you left the ceiling at $685 a month. Does that mean that 93 per-
cent of all Federal employees?

Mr. Doxarrre. T believe it means that—93.8 pereent of all Federal
workers would be in the category within the ceiling of $685 a month.

Mr. Pranssr. Your point here is that previously we covered 99.5
percent. What you are trying to tell us is that we are going backward.

Mr. Doxamrve. We are going forward, but not as fast as we were
in 1948,

Mr. O'ILara. If the gentleman would yield. YWe asked the Depart-
ment to furnish us with figures with respect to where vou would have
to set the ceiling to equal the 99.5 pereent figure of 1948 and other
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Mr. Puorxskr. On that same page, you give the example of a test
pilot employee in an international agency. For how long would
these benefits continue ? : ;

Mr. Doxarton. I believe they continue on a permanent basis to those
entitlod to them. For instance, if there is a surviving wife, as the
chairman pointed out a moment ago, she continues to get them until
she gets married or dies.

Mr. Tivsry. That is correct.

Mr. Doxanue. The children would discontinue getting benefits at
the age of 18, or the surviving wife would discontinue getting benefits
for a child after the age of 18. ) :

Mr. Pucinskr Iow does the Federal disability compensation pro-
gram compare to private industry ? ‘ _

Mr. Donarnue, Compared to the compensation benefits, in ordinary
cases of workmen’s compensation in the States—I believe Mr. Tinsley
could give a better comparison than T could.

Mr. Trnstry. In general, at the present time, the Federal program,
both in terms of benefits and in terms of coverage, is probably more
liberal than practically all of the State programs.

Mr. Pucrnskr, Would you be able to say how much more liberal?

Mr. Trxscey. It would depend upon the comparison of the Federal
to the individual State.

Now, some States have rather low weekly payments. Some States
have high weekly payments.

Mr. Pucrnskr. What would the compensation be for a factory
worker in a typical State—a good State that you want to piek, a liberal
State—making $7,000 a year ?

Mr. Trwstry. You asked me to identify a liberal and a good State.
That is a very dangerous thing to do under these circumstances.

Mr. Bera.. Why don’t you identify Tllinois?

Mr. Pucinskr, If you can, fine. ‘

Mr. O'Hara. I wonder if instead of doing it that way, if the gentle-
man from Illinois would not object, if we could ask the Department
to furnish us with a statement, State by State, showing percent of
wages paid for permanent disability and the maximums and minimums
that apply. '

Mr. Puornskr. T would like to haveit.

The reason I asked that question—and I have no objection to this
legislation. I think it is good legislation and I intend to support it,
but so often we hear statements from Federal employees about many
of these programs, and in many instances there are some fringe benefits
jlnn Tederal employment which a person in private employment does not

ave. '

Such benefits would be, if nothing else, j ob security, continuous em-
ployment instead of seasonal empfoyment, retirement program, the
disability program, hospital care.

When you put all these things together, I think that this Government
does reasonably well by its Federal employees. This does not mean
there is no room for improvement, and we have been improving as we
go along. But I think we can probably measure this legaslation better
and evaluate it more intelligently if we can say how this compares to
private industry, and I would like to have those figures if we may.

Mr. Donanrur. Very good.

(The tables were subsequently submitted as follows:)

55-030——-65——3
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TARLE T.—Minimum end maximum benefits for t'empomm‘/ total disability

See footn_otes at end of table.

. Maximum Payments per week Total
. Btate percentage | Maximum. period maximum
of wages : stated in
Minimum. Maximum law
Alabama_ oo 155-65 | 300 weeks. . ...—..-| $15.00, or average | $38.00..--
. wage if less.
Alaska . oo 65 | Duration of dis- $25.00, or average | $100.00- .- $20,000.
ability. wage if less.
Arizona_ .- 856 | 433 weeks__.-a---- $30.00 if workeris | $150.00, plus $2.30
21 years of age for total depen-
or OVOr. dents,
Arkansas. oo 85 | 450 weeks_ ... b $14,500.
- California. 28184 240 weeks. .- |"
Colorad0. - ooeeen. 8624 Duration of dis- [ON
ability. )
Connecticut...._... 60 | Duration of dis- $20.00- - ccomamen 55% of State’s
ability. ‘‘ayerage pPro-
duction wage.”’
Delaware. . .ca-n- 6624 Duration of dis- $25.00, or actual $50.000_ - cmaeem
ability. wage if less.
District of Colum- 662¢| Duration of dis- $18.00, or average | $70.00_ . oceourura- $24,000.
ia. ability. wage if less.
Florida.. ..o~ 360 weoks. -~ ---| $8.00, or actual $42,00. 0 o emaeee e
wago if less.
Georgia. . o ooamnoo 60 | 400 weoks_ ... $12.00 or actual $37.00. __.ioeeen $12,500.
wago if less.
Hawail ... 6624| Duration of dis- $18.00, ov average | $112.50- - ooeena- $25,000.
ability. wago if less.
Idaho. o .cameeo - 155-60 | 400 woeks;? there- | $16.00 ($18.001f $32.00 to $62.00 L
c after $15 per dependent wife) (seo column 3).
week ($18 if de- to $33.00.1
pendent wife)
plus $4 to $156
for children, for
duration of dis-
ahility. '
Ylinods_ o ceeee- 165-80 | Duration of dis- $31.50 to $49.00 1__.| $62.00 to $76.00! $13,600~
ability until after first 64 $17,500.1
equivalont of weoks, reduced
death henefit is t0 $566.00 to
paid, oxcopt in $68.00.
specific injury
cases limited to
. 64 weeks, .
Indiang. . ..--—enn 60 | 500 wooks. _._o oo $18.00. e 500 e $20,000.
B o) L M 6626| 300 weoks_ ..o ano- $18.00, or actual $40.00 to $56.00L..--
wage if less.
Kansas . ceoaoaeen 60 | 415 weelkS. o _~nooo- $7.00. .o $42.00. _ .o $17,430.
Kentueky. oo 6624| 425 weeks 6. .___ 25% of 86% of the | 55% ol 85% of the
State’s average State’s average
weoekly wage. weokly wago.
Louislana. ... - 65 | 800 weeks. - _.-nooo $10.00, ot actual 00 e
. wage if less.
Maine. . .coacannan 662¢| Duration of dis- $18.00 oo Q]
ability.
Maryland. oo -- 6624|208 weoks. oo oonn $18.00 or actual $58.00. - -
wage 1f less.
Massachusetts....- G624| Duration of dis- $20.00, or average | $563.00, plus §6 for | $16,000,
ability. wage if less, but each total de- plus
not less than $10 pendent, Aggre- depen-
if normal work- gate shall not dents’
ing hours aro 16 oxeeed the allow-
Of more, average weekly ances.?
wage of the .
employeo.
Michigan_...._.... 0624 Du]rogxlr:iton of dis- $18.00 to $28.00 L___| $58.00 to $91.00 1. ).
ability.
Minnesota.___ 6624| 350 weeks L7560 e
Mississippl- 6624] 450 weoks _| $10,00. oo | $12,500.
Missouri o covcore- 6624] 400 weoks. $16.00, or actualk
wage if loss.
Montanf. ... 1 50-6624! 300 weeks_...-oan- $31.50. oo $35.00 Lo §66.00 !

Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4



Apgéoved F

or Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4
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TABLE T—Minimum and marinum benefits for temporary total disability—Con.

See footnotes at end af table.
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under 21, o1
averago wage il
less.

Maximum Payments per week Total
Siale percentage | AMaximmin period ! maximum
of wages slated in
Mintmum Maximum law
Nebraska.......... 663§ 300 woeks:s there- | $28,00 or actua] $42.00 (ss0 col-
after 45% of wage {f less, umn 3).
wages, maxi- first 300 weeks:
muin $32.00. thoreafter
$22.00, or actusl
wage {{less.
Nevada___.._..... Y6580 | 433 wecks. ..., .} Nostatutory $45.75 (o $67.50 1 ___
miimai.
Now Ilampshire__. G634] 312 wecks; there- | $15.00, or average | $50.00...._........
after annual ex- wage i less.
tensions in the
discretion of the
bor commis-
sioner.,
New Jersey.. _.___ ] 300 weeks____.._.. $1000. ... ..._
New Mexieo. ... G0 Owoeks. ... $24.00, or actual $20,000.
wage if less.
Mew York. ._.___. 663§, Duration of dis- $20.00, or actual $8,500.
abllég; wage i less.
North Carollna ... 60 | 400w X $1000. ... ... 837.50.... _._..___] $12,000.1
MNorth Dakota._._. 80 | Duratlon of dis- $15.00, plus 83 for | $50.00 to $65.00_ ..
ability. each dependent
chiid under 18,
or those over 18
Incapable of
sell-support. i
Ohlo.__.._........ 8834, Durstlon ofdis- | $25.00, or actual $36.00 for the first | $10,750.
abillty. wage {[ less, 12 weeks; there-
after $49.00,
Oklahomia._....... 6034, 300 weeks; may $15.00, or actual $40.00.. ...
be extended to wage i{ less,
500 weeks.
Oregon._...__.___. ! 80-78 | Duratlon of dis- | $30.00, or actual $39.23 to $73.85 1.
abliity. wage If less.
Pennsylvania. . _. 6634, Duratlon of dfs- £22.50, or 90% of $4TB0. .
ablility. actual wage If
tess, but fn ne
svent less than
; $20.
Puerto Rico. ______j 6634 212 weeks. ... | $8.00 ... 00, ... ... ae-
Rhode Island .. ____ i G0 | Duration of dis- $17.00 U worker is | $40.00 if worker is Q)]
: abflity.n recelving bene- recelving bene-
! fits under the fits under the
! State temporary | State temporary
disabllity in- disabllity in-
I siirance act. surance act.
1 £22.00 If worker $45.00to $57.00!
i [s not recelving If worker is not
: heneflis under roceiving bene-
H the State tem- fits under the
{ Forary disabil- 8tate temporary
ty insurance disability in-
act. surance act.
Bouih Carotlna . G0 8500 ... 8500, . ... $10,000.
Bouth Dakota. ____ 55 $20.00, or averago | $38.00........... $13,500.
wage 1f less.
“Tennessee....._... 65 | 300 weeks._.__._..{ $15.00,oraverage | $38.00...__......__
wage if less, but
i in noevent less
! than 812 $35.00
TesRg_ _._...___... 60 . 401 weeks. ... $800. . ... ._. X1 |
LUL7 60 . 312weeks. ... i $25.00 10 530.25,0 | $42.00 Lo $60.001._} $13,104.
‘ ;»rr sctual wage | $18,720.!
H % I 0SS, |
ont.. ___.... 6835, weeksd . 1 $21.00 plus $2.50 | $41 plus $2.50 for
Vermont “: 30 . for each de- ! each dependent
! i pendentchild | child under 21,
!

1N
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TABLE T—Minimum end mayimum bcneﬂts for temporary total disability—Con,

| Maximum Payments per week Total
State percentage | Maximum perlod maximum
of wages stated In
Minimum Maximum law
Virginia. oo ocoeeea- 60 | 500 weeks. .. —---- $14.00. oo $390.00 - <o coamann $15,800.
Washington . ... |-coeccamaua- Puration of disa- | Samne as maxi- $42,69 to $81.23 1___
ability. mum.
West Virginio. ... 8624| 208 weeks. - - .-noun $22.00 . cccccaammamn $42.60. - eocannman-
Wisconsin_ .. - 70 Dgﬁq%ion of disa~ | $8.75. cemaramennoe $68.00- - e ccneemam
ity.
Wyoming.coneacae 6634 Dgrﬁtion of disa- [$30.00 to $46.15 1___ [$40.38 to $60.00 L ...
ility.
United States:
Federal em- 18624-75 | Duration of disa- | $41.54, or nctual F:7 522 N I A — .
ployees, billty. wage if less.
Longshoremen. ... 6624| Duration of disa- | $18.00, oraverage | $70.00. ..c-couue-oo $24,000,
bility. wage if less.

i According to number of dependents. In Idaho, Orcgon, Washington, and Wyoming, according to
marital status and number of dependents, In Iliinols, according to number of dopendent children under
16, or under 18 whon not emancipated,

2 The California law provides for 65 percent of 95 percent of actual earnings, or 613 percent,

3 Qolorado: If perlodic. disability benofits are payable to the worker under the Federal OASDI, the
workmen’s compensation weekly benefits shall be redueed (but not bolow zero) by an amount approximat-
ing one-half such Federal benefits for such week. If disability benefits are payable under an employer
pension plan, the workmen’s compensation benefits shall bo reduced in an amount m]{ortional to the
employer’s percentage of total contributions to the plan., Colorado does not limit total maximum for
disabllity from accidental injury, exceg;t that if payable in lump sum, maximum 1s $16,288; in case of oceu-
pational diseases the maximum is $18,608.75.

4 Connecticut: Beginnin%October 1963, the maximum amounted to $57 & week.

¢ Tn case total disability begins after a period of partial disability, the period of partial disability shall be
deducted from the speeified pertod for temporary total.

8 Maine: %4 of Stale’s average weekly wage as computed by State’s employment sceurity commission,

7 Massachuselts: Maximum $18,000 for temporary total and permanent partial disability. :

8 Michigan: Total maximum may not exceed 600 times tota/ weekly amount payable. .

8 New Jersey: Benefits are set in accordance with a “wage and compensation sehedule.” Under this
schedule, the 6624 percent level is adhered to fairly closely for workers earning wages of $46 a week or less.
For workers who oarn more, the schedule specifies benefits which arc less than 6634 percent., For instance,
& worker earning $60 a week is entitled to a compensation benoft of $36, or 60 percent,

10 North Carolina: The 400 weeks and $12,000 do not apply in cases of permanent total disabllity resulting
from an injury to the brain or spinal cord or from loss of mental capacity caused by an injury to the brain,

11 Rhode Island: After 1,000 woeks, or after $16,000 has been paid, payments to be made from second-
njury fund for period of disability. The allowance of up to $12.00 a week for dependent children is also
payable from this fund.

Mr. O’Hara, Thank you, very much, Mr. Donahue and Mr. Tinsley,
tor appearing before us and I am sure we will be calling upon you for
assistance,

Mr. Donarue. We will help you in any way we can.

. ﬁ]lg.\{[r. O’Hara. Thank you.” You have done your usual excellent
Job.

Mr. Donarrue. Thank you.

Mr. O’'Hagra.. Our next witness will be the Director of Personnel
for the Agency for International Development, Mr. C, William Kon-
tos, who will testify on behalf of AID, the Department of State,
and USIA.

Mr. Xontos, would you please identify yourself for the record ?

STATEMENT OF C. WILLIAM KONTOS, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
PERSONNEL ADMINISTRATION, AGENCY FOR INTERNATIONAL
DEVELOPMENT; ACCOMPANIED BY A. M. LERNER, CHIEF, EM-
PLOYEE-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS DIVISION, OFFICE OF PER-
SONNEL ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Konrtos. My name is C. William Kontos. I am Director of the

Office of Personnel Administration of the Agency for International
Development. I am speaking in support of FL.R. 10721 and I speak
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34 IMPROVEMENT OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FECA

on behalf of my own ageney as well as the Department. of State and
the U.S. Information Agency,

Mr, Chairman, I have submitted a statement which is very short
and to the point and with your permission, I would like to read it
inasmuch as there are one or two minor changes near the end.

Mr. O'I1ara. Please do so.

Mr. Koxros, I speak on behalf of the Department of State and
the U.S, Information Agency as well as my own agency. Together
we number a total employee strength of 26,600 Americans, of which
14,000 are amployed in the United States and 12,600 overseas.

We strongly support the bill which Mr. ITathaway has placed be-
fore the Congress.  We feel its benefits are needed and are long over-
due. We also feel that it provides a worthy approach to the problem,
Our support of the bill should also be taken assupport for further and
expanded measures which, we hope, will be offered in the future.

he spokesman for the Department of Labor has ably presented
justification for the various provisions of the bill now before you.
These will enlarge the benefits of legislation, too long unchanged, for
illness, injury, disability and death incurred by Federal employees
and by reason of their Federal employment. Their purpose is to
revive and reinforce the legislative intent which was last expressed in
1949, in terms of today’s cost of living, today’s value of the dollar,
today’s scale of earnings.

‘Wo support all these provisions, but would like to focus our atten-
tion on one aspect of the bill, namely the maximum award for serviee-
connected total disability or death. This is the feature which estab-
lishes the limit of the Government’s assistance under the Federal
Employees’ Compensation Act.

I address myself to this award “ceiling” not only from the stand-
point of its effect on all employecs, but its effect especially on our em-
ployees, who, I feel, must be mentioned separately in viewing the
proposed amendments, There is a significant difference between this
group and the rest of the Government population. This difference is
reflected in _the degree of skill and training required of them, the
locales in which they operate and the risks to which they are subject.

It is this very difference which explains my appearance before you.
Mr. Donahue has already cited the example of the AID overseas
employee who is paralvzed for life. The hand which fired the bullet
in & Dolivian mountain pass a year ago and severed Juacob Jackson’s
gpinal cord jolted us with the realization that the present ceiling on
awards cut the Jackson family's annual income overnight from
$14,595 to $6,300 for a totally disabled father, wife, and three young
children,

It is such a situation, repeated early this year in the death of Joseph
Grainger, an AID employee killed by the Vietcong while resisting
recapture, which dramatizes the inequity of today’s ceiling on FECA
awards. Joe Grainger’s salary was $11,325; the maximum award his
wife and four children can receive is a total of $6,300. And at this
moment. Gustay Ilertz, the Chief of ATD's Public Administration
Division in Vietnam, remains a prisoner in some unknown Vietcong
location. Ilis salary is $20,200. Should the possible happen, Mrs.
Ileriz and their children would be limited to the same $£6.300 award.
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Fven these three cases do mot tell the wholeﬁtor:yﬂOf v ;1‘2};1&:11{
service-connected, maximum risks abroad. An early Vl(i,_u o 'gs(, Was
Vietnam but long before the present inflamed stage okza air Aot
Dolph Owens, one of our. public safety advisers, SErUCK OYI}‘ that
ambush in November of 1960, within quks after his arrival in ail
country and at the very moment when his young wife and two sma
daughiers were en route to join him there. ) '

Vietnam, of course, comes first to mind when we think of danger
abroad, and our three agencies alone have a total of 850 employees
there. But Vietnam, as we already know, is not the only place where
employment-connected disaster can strike. .

For example, this morning I understand that most of the U.S.
establishment in Lahore has been evacuated or will be evacuated, as
soon as we can get airplanes in there, because of the hostilities between
India and Pakistan: C -

In addition to Bolivia, the Dominican Republic, Cyprus, the Congo,
and many other manmade and nature-created emergencies can only too
easily be recalled. The civilians who fight our country’s—perhaps the
world’s—battle abroad need the support this bill provides. .

The present ceiling on our financial recognition of death or dis-
ability from Federal service was not ungenerous when it was estab-
lished 16 years ago. DBut, being an absolute amount rather than a per-
centage, 1t sank proportionately lower year by year as salaries and
cost of living have risen steadily since 1949. ‘

The bill’s increase of monthly maximum from $525 to $685 is of
gome help. The new maximum annual award of $8,220 is an im-
provement. We understand that the President’s Cabinet Committee
on Federal Staff Retirement Systems has under consideration this
very employee need as one of the collateral subjects it is exploring and
interrelating with retirement and other employee benefits. We
tru%;l that its report will offer guidance for continuing address to the

roblem. '

P The bill does not alter the method of caleulating the amount of
award below the dollar maximum it establishes, but the award cannot
exceed $685 per month, or $8,220 per year. All FFederal employees who
earn $11,511 or less will have the assurance that their award—or their
family’s, in the event of their own death—ocan approach substantially
their full earnings before the event.

Not so employees whose earnings are greater than $11,511. These
employees (older, perhaps, with greater family responsibilities; more
experienced and skilled; dispatched to far reaches of their country’s
service; or engaged in the more important and more taxing respon-
sibilities of Government) will remain limited to the same $8,220 per
apnum recovery.

‘We are informed that 98.8 percent of the Federal work force earns
$11,511 or less per year. The great bulk of the Government’s estab-
lishment, therefore, is assured the full allowable proportion (75 per-
cent) of salary in the circumstances we are discussing, and only 7
percent will receive a lesser proportion. ;

However, of the 26,600 employes of our three agencies, it is nearly
37 percent, not less than 7 percent, who earn more than $11,511, and
who cannot expect the full proportion of salary.

In summary, we support the bill in its entirety. We consider a most
important feature of the present act to be the amount of compensation
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which can be awarded to the employee or to his family if the most
tragic events associated with his employment should befall him—
t&: ﬂgf&?‘iﬁlqr %r_iﬁth, We appreciate that the increaso in maximun

var us bill provides is an advantage over that which
pxm;lded.

]‘f{‘{: %f&ﬁﬂ;?ld %‘awom.b]g action on the bill now before you.

Mr o 1+ appreciate the opportunity to appear before vou.

Mr. O'llara. We thank you very much, Mr, K ink
would gather from the ti embereomtes. I think T
to My undhue lh't( uques ‘1011s‘as (i;leby members of th'e Cmmitice
mittoe al the moment. Lo oxamine this eniresie ot 1oLy this com.
mittee al the to examine this entire question of maximums and
1ts justification and its different applications to present-day salary
scales as compared to salary scales of 1949 when the maximum was
adopted.

Of course, I think to make an observation with respect to the entire
arca of maximums and pereentage of salary to which a beneficiary is
entitled, that we ought to keep in mind the genesis of these workmen’s
(}gn;pensatnon laws, including the Federal Employees Compensation

ct.

The idea behind them is that both the employer and the employec
gave up something. The employee gave up his right to bring suit
against his employer for injury or tort action agamst his employer
for injuries caused by the negligence or misconduct of the cmployer,
in which case he would have been entitled—if he had been successful
in establishing liability—to his loss of earnings due to his disability
projected on into the future. Not a percentage of them, but all of
them, plus any award he might have received for pain and suffering.
He cannot, of course, get. that kind of recovery under a compensation
act, either Federal Compensation Act or State act.

On the other hand, he has acquired a right to some form of recovery,
whether or not his injuries are as a result of the employer’s negligence
or misconduct. So, he has gotten something in return.

And T think whenever we approach this, we have to approach it
from the standpoint of where do we balance off these cquities? At
what point do we arrive at a balance?

I am inclined to agree with you that the maximums in many eases
leave us out of balance in the context of today’s cost of living and
today’s Classification Act pay schedules. On the other hand, T don’t
think that we ought to disregard completely this question of where the
equities leave us.  But I am sure that the committee will want to make
some change, although I don’t know what changes, in the maximums
and in the compensation received.

My, ITathaway, do you have anything?

Mr. Haroaway. Mr. Kontos, thank you for your excellent state-
ment. I agree with Mr, O’Hara that some consideration should be
given to the maximum,

Do you have any other suggestions with respect to changes in the
law?

Mr. Koxtos. Mr. Congressman, we have addressed ourselves to the
effect that the law has to our people serving abroad, and I think the
Department of Labor has answered our needs adequately in the testi-
mony that they have made before this committee.

I would defer to their judgment in these matters,

1S now

Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4



Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4
IMPROVEMENT OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FECA 37

Mr. Harmraway. There have been no other complaints that you
know of with respect to the act ? _

Mr. Konros. Noj; this is the only one, and I might add that we view
this as a very important step and a very salutary change from the situ-
ation that existed, and we support it.

We think it is a forward-looking step and we are also looking for-
ward to the President’s Commission on the total range of employee
benefits and retirement systems which presumably will look at this
problem from a Government-wide point of view.

Mr. O’Hagra. Mr. Quie. .

Mr. Quit. In regard to uniformity to the civil service retirement
systems and the retirement systems for Foreign Service officers, do
you concur with this?

Mr. Kontos. Yes, sir. _

Mr. Quis. It was not in your testimony, but it meets with your
approval?

Mr. Konros. Indeed, I think uniformity and equal treatment of em-
ployees, both in the civil service and the Foreign Service, is an ob-
jective toward which we should strive.

Mr. O’Ilara. Mr. Pucinski?

Mr. Pucinsgr. Mr. Kontos, you perhaps properly raise the ques-
tion of a ceiling. It is my understanding that the Bureau of the
Budget has approved the $685 ceiling ; is that correct ?

Mr, Koxros. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pucinsg1. Do you know of any indication that they may want
to change their mind on that ceiling ?

Mr. Kontos. Noj; I think we are all agreed that we can live with the
current ceiling and are looking toward a wider perspective, a wider
look at the problem which we hope will be tackled wﬁen the commit-
tee completes its labors in December.

Mz, Pucinskr. I was wondering about that. I did not have a chanee
to ask Mr. Donahue about it. But from his statement, I gather that
there-are going to be some new guidelines handed down after the Presi-
dent’s Cabinet Committee on Federal Staff Retirement Systems has
completed its work ; is that correct ?

r. KonTos. The President’s Committee is looking at a whole range
of problems, including what I believe are 25 different retirement sys-
tems that.the Federal Goovernment operates, as well as collateral prob-
lems such as Federal employees compensation.

This is a total look from a Government-wide perspective, and out of
th(ils may flow implications that impinge on the bill we are discussing
today.

My, Puemnskr. Certainly the examples that you have cited are exam-
Ples that we all would feel are deserving of a greater benefit than they
are receiving. DBut what percentage of the AID force is in this kind of
hazardous operation, such as is involved in Vietnam or India?

Mr. KonTos. Itis difficult to give an exact percentage. If we include
India and Pakistan with Vietnam as areas of hostility, this represents
one of the largest segments of our oversea employees. The Indian
mission alone represents a fairly sizable contingent. I could give yon
those figures for the record if you wish.

In addition, we have sizable U.S. representation in Colom-
bia and Venezuela where there has been action of an insurgent nature.
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We have had a problem in the Congo. Tt is hard to say in whal spe-
cific areas at the moment this kind of danger lurks.

Mr. Pycrxskr, While T agree with you that these civilians who are
engaged in hazardous duty, whether 1t is in this country or overseas,
certainly are entitled to some special consideration; the dificulty with
these examples is that, emotional as they are and justified as they are,
they have a tendency to rush a bill through that covers a whole spee-
trum of the Federal service. People who are not exposed to any
ereater dangers than the elevalor usually benefit [rom the improve-
ment that the Congress is azked to vote beeause of the hazardous exam-
ples that vou gave here.

Ifor thal reason 1 was wondering, because of our wide secale, world-
wide commitments in the last 20 vears, don’t yvou think the time has
come when mavbe we should give some consideration to some special
treatment of people that are involved in hazardous duty as opposed
1o people who operate out of the AL headquarters here in Washing-
ton and are never exposed to any more danger than any of us are
exposed to!?

Mr. Koxros. An element of the Iays bill does what you suggest.
There is a hazardous pay clement there which will inerease the differ-
ential from the maximum of 23 percent, which is currently in being,
up to 50 percent.

Mr. Pucinskr. Do you support that?

Mr. Kaxros. Yes,sir.

Mr, Pucixsin Xow, the reason I have asked you these questions is,
as you probably know, that this whole question of disability compensa-
tion, unemployment compensation, uuél s0 on is becoming a very, very
serious cost of operation in the private sector. It is a huge outlay
today.

What we do in the Federal Government, whether we like it or not,
does set the pace for private industry, so when we adjust the disability
compensation standards for 214 million Federal employees, we can
agree that it is going to be a very short time, 1 or 2 years, before we feel
the backlash of thisacross the private sector.

I don't know to what extent this is inflationary. I dont know what
eifect it is going to have on the economy. These are things that are
beyond my understanding, but I ask you these questions merely because
I want Lo impress upon you that what we do involves not only the Fed-
eral Government employees; it has an effect upon the whole Nation’s
cconomy sooner or later. That is why I think the subject deserves
such careful consideration by (his committee.

Mr. Koxtos. 1 agree with you, sir, The element that I hope to
concentrate on in our discussions ars the relatively small number that
are involved in an oversea capacity and who presumably, in many cases,
are in situntions of danger. At (he same time they represent a small
proportion of the total Federal Government employment, something
less than 7 pereent, even a fraction of that is what we are talking about.
And T hope the figures that the Solicitor of Labor will produce for this
committee will indicate exactly how much is involved from the point
of view of cost to the Federal Government as a possible formula some-
what more generous than what is presently ealled for.

Mr. Puoinskr. But by the same token, that same formula then be-
comes a guideline across the country ?
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Mzr. Konros. Yes, sir; it could. .

Mr. Pocinski. This 1s where T think the committee has to be very
cautious in what it does. I wonder really if the time has not come,
if we should not give some consideration to staying with the bill the
way it is, because it does recognize the existing inequity and I think
the bill is necessary. '

Mr. Konmos. I agree, ' _

Mr. Pucinski, But perhaps the time has come when you ought to
prepare for us some additional language. If you are concerned about
the ceiling for hazardous duty, maybe we should have something in
here. I don’t know if the IHays amendment is going to do it. Per=
haps we should have some consideration here for removing it.

1 would be willing to-waive the ceiling for any Federal employee
who has been sent into hazardous duty and suffered disability. T think
that those people are being called to make great sacrifices and encoun-
ter personal danger and even danger to their families. C

It would seem to me we ought to give some thought to providing
better protection for those people. But I don’t like to see their exani-
ple being used to apply across the board.

Mr. Konros. These were examples that dramatized the situation.
Again, I repeat we are talking about a relatively small number of peo-
ple who fall beyond the maximum and it is, even in our own service,
less than half of our total numbers that are eligible. DBut I would
like to repeat that we support the bill.

We think it is a very useful, important step and we could live with
the bill in its present form. ‘ :

In answer to your question about hazardous pay, I think the Hays
bill amendments that have been proposed do take care of that very
fully indeed., :

Mr. Pucinskr, Will it take care of it in this compensation also?

Mr. Koxros. The hardship differential?

Mr. Puorwskr. Will the ITays amendment apply ? '

Mr. O'Hara. It docs not affect the maximum under that act, does it ?

Mr. KONTQS. No; it will increase by up to 50 percent the salary of
those that will be involved in serving abroad in hazardous areas.

Mr. Pucinskr. Perhaps the author of the bill may want to give
some thought to putting in an amendment here to remove the ceiling
where the disabilities occurred under hazardous conditions.

Thank you very much for your fine testimony.

Mr. O’Hara. Mr. Gurney ¢ :

Mr. GurNey. We had a lot of testimony on the ceiling, yet I have one
more question on it. Is it the position of your three agencies that you
recommend that a percentage ceiling—without trying to pin you down
a8 to the amount—is a more realistic approach’to this thing than a
fixed dollar amount? ( )

Mr. Konros. Yes, siry that is my personal view, and I think it re-
flects the consensus of the three agencies I represent. On the other
hand, we are anxioft;s that this interim step be pal‘f‘e{rl as ,ra,pidly as pos-

ble. but the specific answer to your question is “Yes.

Slbi/% blé‘tgmm}.) The other question is this: With regard to the AID
T tive of the Vietcong, is his full salary being

employee'who 1S NOW & cap
\m T Tois, ander the Missing Persons Act.

L
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Mr. KoxTos. This is Mr. Abe Lerner, head of our Employee-Man-
agement Relations Division.

Mr. Gurwey, What happens in this sort of case? Suppose it is de-
termined that he died 6 months ago. Is there any attempt to recover
back money for the family ?

Mr. LerNEr. No, sir; the death is not official, for salary purposes,
until the head of the agency makes an official finding of death based on
the evidence available.

In one case which Mr. Kontos cited, Joe Grainger was discovered in
April to have been killed while resisting recapture in January. In
order for us to have enough background to clearly identify all the
facts, it was sometime beyond April that an official finding ‘of death
was made, and the salary continued until that time.

Mr. Guryey. Does that act cover all Federal employees?

Mr. Lerner. And members of the Armed Forces. All Federal em-
ployees and members of the Armed Forces.

Mr. Berr. Mr. Kontos, you mentioned the IIays bill. Perhaps I
am being repetitious, but how would you define “hazardous”? Is tixere
any trouble with that particular aspect, or have you discussed it? I
may have missed it.

Mr. Koxtos. Wo have not discussed it.

Mr. Berr. Did the ITays bill define “hazardous™?

Mr. Koxtos. T think it makes general reference to the subjeet. I
do not think it goes into great detail.

Mr. Bern. Members of the Armed Forces, for example, are in areas
of actual combal. There might be a question as to what would be haz-
ardous, in your type of operation. Is{hiscorrect?

Mr. oxtos. Yes, sir; it would be a problem of definition. Tt seems
wo could agree that Vietnam is hazardous. We could agree that In-
dian and Pakistan hostilities put people in a hazardous zone.

Mr. Bren, You would not agree that Berlin could be a hazardous
zone?

Mr. Kontos. That’s right. If you would like, we could submit for
the record our current views on what constifutes a hazard.

Mr. O'TIara. If you would, please.

(Information furnished follows:)

DEPARTMENT OF STATE,
AGENCY FOR INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT,
Washingion, D.C., September 15, 1965.
Mr. JaMES ITARRIROX.
Dircctor, Bclect Subcommitice on Labor,
Rayburn Building.

Dzar Mg, I1anrisox : In the reurse of my lextimony in support of Mr. Hath-
away's bill, ILR. 10721, on September 8, the question was aksed what the criteria
were for the establishment of salary differentials for U.S, civilians stationed
abroad. particularly for {huse in hazardous arcas.

The Secretury of Stale has been given the authority Lo establizh differentials
up to 25 pereent of salary under zection 231 of the Overseas Differentials and
Allowances Aet (Dublic Law 86 -707T). We submil an oulline of the criteria
and methods uscd.

Mr. IIagps’ bill, TLR. 6277, which ix now before the Senate. amends seetion 231
by providing that “in 8 Foreign sren where there is dnnger of injury due fo hostile
activity” the additional compensation can be fixed as high as 50 percent of base
anlary-—Vietnam is an obvious example. Criteria for establishing differentials
beyond the present 25 pereent are now being developed for the Secretary. Among
the background elements which will be under consideration ave the Depariment
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of Defense criteria. for members of the uniformed services in similar areas.
These appear under title 37 of the United States Code. A copy is enclosed.

We will be happy to forward more complete information concerning the estab-
lishment of civilian differentials in areas of hostile activity as soon as it is
developed. .

Sincercly yours, :
G, WirriaM KoNTOS,

Director, Office of Personnel Administration.

QUTLINE OF AUTHORITY FOR, AND SysveEM Usud IN, DEIERMINING TorEIGN POST
: DIFFFRENTIAL CLASSIFICATIONS FOR CIVILIAN PERSONNEL

By Bxecutive Order 10903, dated January 9, 1961, as amended, the President
has given the Secretary of State authority and responsibility under section 231-
of the Overseas Differentials and Allowances Act (Public Law 86-707) for
prescribing regulations and establishing foreign post (salary) differentials for
civilian employees. Payment of the post differential ig limited to places involv-
ing one or more of the following:

(a) Extraordinarily difficult living conditions,

(1) Excessive physical hardship, or

(¢) Notably unhealthful conditions.

These three elements have been divided into 11 major categories:

Txtraordinarily difficult living conditions:
Inadequate housing accommodations.
Lack of cultural and recreational facilities,
Geographic isolation:

Inadequate transportation facilities.
Lack of food and consumer services.

Excegsive physical hardship:

Deleterious effecty of climate and altitude,
Dangerous conditions affecting life, physical well-being, or mental
health.

Notably unhealthful conditions:

Incidence of discase and epidemies.

Lack of public sanitation.

Inadequate health control measures.
Inadequate medical and hospital facilitics,

For purposes of objective analysis, the 11 major categories of hardship have
een subdivided into 77 factors, many of which are again divided into variations
of the same factor. Each factor or variation of factor 1s given specific point
weight. It is the combination of these weights as applicd to environmental
conditions at the post which determines ity differential classification under the
point-score system used by the Department of State. Tor example, the category
“Isolation” is subdivided into the tollowing factors: !
. Geographic restrictions. ;

. Places of intercst.
Population. .
. Distance from any city. .
. Transportation away from post. -
. Regional transgportation. :
T.ocal trapsportation.
. Mail.
Size of nglish-speaking colony.
. Size,of American colony. o :

K. Restriction of social life due to customs of language. e

In the explanatory standards used for evaluation of each factor “Geographic:
restriction,” as an example, is described as follows: S

.. Personnel geogmphically restricted by natural barriers, official regula-
tions or otherwise similarly isolated. Examples: Small islands where main-*

- .land cannot be easily reached by ferry or other commuting facilities ! towns

.removed from other civilization or isolated by desert; jungle, mountains
. ete.; réstrietion- to specifled areas such as to a eity or sector thercof bv’

- regulation of U;8. or local government, : ‘ St

(1) Considerable geographie isolation, where personnel cau get away from

post only infrequently. N
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(2) Extreme geographic isolation, resulting in virtual confincment to post.

Itemn (1) carries only half the polnt weight of jtem (2), thus providing de-
Uneation between places which aro Tairly isolated and places at which isolation
has considerably more effect on employees’ life. Seoring for item (1) or item
(2), not butly, is of course appled.

From the nnswers to questions on form DSP-36, “Forelgn Post Differential
Questionnaire,” as well as other available sources of current information, Lhe
Stute Department's differential analysts follow this systew in evaluating the
11 major categories of hardship conditions at posts by applying appropriate
weights, where warranted, to one of the variations under each of the 77 factors.
Under the system, the highest score in any one factor such as “Geographic re-
strictions” will not alone be sufficient to provide n differential elussifleation. A
combinution of scores under all applicable eategaries is necessary to achieve
this result. It is the total score of applied weights, measured against pre-
determined cutofls, which determines whether the post warrants a differential
classifieation of 0, 10, 15, 20, or 25 pereent. At least annually, posts are rated
individually by at least Lwo analysts and the higher for each are recondiled and
approved by at least two officials before any classification is recommended to
the Seeretary for approval, )

A certain degree of hardship is considered to be inherent in any foreign as-
signment, cven for posts llke Paris and Rome. To qualify for a 10-percent
differential is & post must have a total point score In excess of the lowest pre-
determined cutoff. Iigher differcntial classifications are warranted for rela-
lively higher total point scores, Iiecaunse of the statutory limitatlon of 25 per-
cent, however, some posts which invelve extreme hardship conditions eannot be
classified at a higher rate even though their aceumulative point scores would
warrant higher elassifleation.

There 1s a range of several points between cutoffs in each of the differential
clasdifications which means that a post classified at, eay, 10 percent might be
high, medium, or low in that range. A later analysis of current environmental
conditions nt {he post might show improvements which require eliminating the
10-pereent elassification. It might show worsencd conditlons which warrant
increasing the clussification, or it might shew cither such change in conditions
but in insuflicient degree to place the post’s point score in a diferent elassification
bracket. Suecesslve analysis over 3 or 4 years could gradually increase or de-
crease the post’s point score without change In classifieation. The ffth analysts,
however. might increase or decrease the score Just o few points bur just suffi-
ciently to warrant a changed classification. It ix thiz change in classification,
particularly if it is a deerease, which is dificnlt for emplorees to nnderstand
particnlarly when they have been at the post only a short lime and have seen or
felt no change in conditlons.

TITLE 87

316. Special pay: duty subject te hostile fire.

(n) Except in time of war declared by Congress, and uander regulations pre-
seribed by Lhe Secretary of Defense, a8 member of a nniformed service mav be
paid specinl pay at the rate of 855 a month for any month in which he was
entitled to basic pay and in which he- -

{1) was subject to hostile fire or explosion of hostile mines:

(2) was on duly in an area in which he was in Imminent danger of being
exposed to hostlle fire or explosion of hostile mines and In which, during
the period he was on duty in that area. other members of the uniformed
services were subject to hostile fire or explosion of hostie mines: or

(3) was killed, injured, or wounded by hostile fire, ¢xplosion, of a hostile
mine, or any other hostile action.

A member covered by clause (3) who is hospitalized for the treatmént of his
injury or wound may be paid specirl pay under this seetion for not more than
3 additionnl months during which he s 3o hospitalized.

(b) A member may not be paid more than one special pay under this section
for any month. A member mmay be paid special pay under this section in addi-
tion to any other pay and allowances to which he may be entitled. .

(c) Any determination of fact that is made in sdministering this section is
econclusive. Such a determination may not be reviewed by any other officer or
agency of the United States unless {here has been fraud or gross negilgence.
However, the determination may be changed on the basis of new evidence or for
other good cause. . -

Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4



Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4
IMPROVEMENT OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FECA .

(4) The Secretary of Defense shall report to Congress by March 1 of each
year on the administration of this section during the preceding calendar year.
(Added Public Law 88-132, 9(a) (1), Oet. 2, 1968, 77 'Stat. 216.)

Mr. Pucinskr. Would my colleague yield ?

Mr. BeLL. Yes, sir. ] .

Mr, Pucinsgr. I can appreciate the difficulty in trying to define a.
hazardous area or zone, but I don’t think the agency would have any
difficulty in determining, after the injury has been suffered, after the:
disability has been suftered, whether that disability was suffered. under
hazardous conditions or not. : ‘

Mr. Berr. Iagree and I am not inferring that the gentleman’s point
is not well taken, but as you said, there is a broad pattern and in order-
to set that pattern, you have to have something that is uniform or
fairly uniform at least. :

This is a question I should have asked Mr. Donahue when he was.
here, but I just thought I would mention it to you to get your opinion
on it. Ile talks about, in this bill, education for dependents, the age:
limit is 23. : : : :

I know some States say 25, but 23 seems.to be maybe a little close
to the line. I might ask the chajrman about. this point because with
military service maybe they did not get the skills they need—they
could be behind. : .

Mr. Pucinskr. Do you yield?

Mr. Brrn, Yes, sir.

Mr. Pouornsgr It is significant that the masses of American work-
ers covered by social security get compensation for their children only
up to 22, and this Congress set. that limitation at 22.

Mr. Bern., This is 23, so it is a variation for that.

Mr. O’Hara. I think the gentleman is perfectly correct. This is
one of the questions we ought to look at though. What arbitrary
age we are going to set? I might add at this point that T completed
law school just 2 months before my 30th birthday. So, I will be sym-
pathetic,

Mr. Berr. There are also problems of birthdays. Some children’s
birthdays happen at the wrong time.

Mr. Puornski. The only point I was making on age 22, Mr. Chair-
man, is that the gentleman who is paying the taxes to support all these
programs, the workingman in this country, the best he can get out
of his social security, if he should be killed and leaves a young family,.
is until age 22.

_ Now we are talking about 23, 25. Tet’s think about the man who
is ﬁxylng these bills.

r. B, I think your point is well taken. However, you are
breakirllg the pattern when you say 23. You might as well analyze it
properly.

Mr. Puernskr. You might also keep in mind that under social se-
curity the worker is paying into that fund. e is paying half the
benefits of that social security. He is paying it.

As far as T know, under the Federal program I don’t think there is
any contribution by the employees.

| . Mr. O’Hara. Under workmen’s compensation laws in the States—it
is my understanding that there is no deduction made from wages. Of
course, the amounts set aside are paid in premiums by the employer

55-030—65-——4
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for workmen's compensation, and they are a form of wage cost, al-
though unlike the FIECA.

But. under workmen’s compensation laws the average age varies
considerably. Some are 18, some 21, some with a special provision
for skills, soine without,

I want to thank the gentleman very much for coming over and
we arc certainly sympat%mﬁc with the problems that many of your
employees face, and I believe you can leave with the assurances that
we are going to consider the maximums very carefully.

Mr. TIolland, the chairman of this subcommittee, has asked meo to
announce that he has invited witnesses from Government cmployee
organizations and other interested groups to appear on the 14th and
15th of September.

On the 16th, Mr. Arthur Larson, former Under Secretary of Labor,
now with Duke University and Mr. Samuel Horovitz, an attorney
from Boston, both of whom are recognized authorities on workmen’s
compensation, will appear.

Without objection, the committee will now stand in adjournment.

Mr. KoxTos. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. O’ITars. We will meet again on the 14th in this room at 10 a.m.

(Whercupon, at 11:45 a.m., the hearing adjourned, to reconvene at
10 a.m., Tuesday, September 14, 1965.)
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IMPROVEMENT OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FEDERAL
EMPLOYEES’' COMPENSATION ACT

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 14, 1965

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT SUBCOMMITTEE ON LiABOR
or tir Commrrren oN Epucarion aND LaBor,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to recess, in room 2261,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. James G. O’Iara presiding.

f”,resent: Representatives O’Hara, Pucinski, Hathaway, and Quie.

Also present: Jim Harrison, staff director; Michael J. Bernstein,
minority counsel ; and Susan M. Parry, clerk.

Mr. (gI’HARA. The Select Subcommittee on Labor of the House Com-
mittee on ducation and Labor will come to order. .

The purpose of today’s hearing is to continue the hearings begun
last week on TI.R. 10721 and related bills to amend the Federal FKm-
ployees’ Compensation Act, to improve its benefits and make other
changes in the act designed to improve its operation.

Qur first witness today is our very distinguished colleague from
TFlorida, Congressman Dante Fascell, and if he is anywhere near as
expert on Federal employees’ compensation as he is on almost every-
thing else that comes up in the IHouse, especially the business of his
committees, and is as helpful on this matter as he is on those, I am
sure we will be able to adjourn the hearings immediately folfowing
his testimony and mark up the bill.

Congressman Fascell, we would be pleased to have your testimony.

(Statement referred to follows:)

STATEMENT OF HON, DANTE B. FASCELL, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CoNGreESS FroMm
THE STATE OF I'LORIDA

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommititee, I appreciate your kindness
in extending me an opportunity to appear here today to make a statement in
support of HL.R. 5288, which I introduced on February 23, 1965.

This bill proposes to make ltwo separate changes in the Federal Employees’
Compensation Act. I believe that these changes are desirable and necessary to
;. prevenf certain hardships to employees whose injuries require them to come
! under the FECA program. )
| Section 1 of H.R. 5288 is designed to provide financial relief to injured workers
who experience delays in receiving their awards under the compensation pro-
gram. - It would allow an employee to continue to receive his regular pay between
the time of his injury and the time when he receives his first compensation pay-
ment. Any amounts due the United States by rcason of the continued payment
of the employees’ salary. or remuneration would, under the terms of the bill, be
recoverable by withholding’ sums from his compensation payments in a manner
which would be equitable to the employee and to the Government. Qne of the
cffects of this recovery provision would be to prevent abuse of the benefits
extended by the bill.

45
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Under present law, as you know, an injured worker awaiting his first compen
sution check may use up any annual or sick leave to which he is entitled, if h
80 choeses, but he then receives no further payment from the Government until
his elaim is processed and his first FECA payment is sent to him. In many
instances this can be a prolonged and difficult period, running for months in
some cases.  During this time the employee must provide for himself and his
family as best he ean.

An injured worker may experlence delays of varying perlods both within the
agency that employs him and within the Bureau of Employees’ Compensation,
whieh processes all claims after they leave the employment agency. I am in-
Tormed that the average periad of elapsed thine between ‘the date of an injury
and the date it reaches the BEC is 48 days. This represenis the time lnpsc
within the agency. -

Most claims are processed fairly rapidly by the Dureau. According tu a state-
ment by ity Direclor, 75 percent of the claims they receive are processed within
1 week to 10 days; 85 pereent are processed in 3 weeks, and the remainder take
a longer time for a variety of reasons. Those cases in which there are difliculties
in establishing a eausal relationship between the injury and the conditions of
cmployment usually take the longest time in processing.

So the situation is this, Mr, Chairman: Cousideruble delays are experienced
in processing these FECA elaims and during the waiting period an employee must
either utilize what leave he might have, or go without a fixed source of income
until his first comupensation payment {s sent to him.

In many cases emplovees are forced to go a step further and utilize their sick
leave rather than apply for FECA payments. There just came to my notice an
article in the current issue of the Federal Times concerning the practice by postal
employees of utilizing sick leave and foregolng FECA benefits. I am sure that
the provisions of my bill would allevinte the problems disenssed in this artiele.
I ask permission to submit a copy of this article for insertion in the record.

Section 2 of I.IX. 5288 would allow an employee who has been granted an award
under the FECA program and who returns immediately to Federal emplovment
to earn annual and slek leave eredils for the period that he wus on the FECA
rolls, Under present law no annual or sick leave credits are earned during the
period an employee is on leave without pay and drawing FECA bepefits. The
situation is just the opposite with respect to an employee who is on annunal or
sick leave. Such an employee continues to acerue leave eredits while he is on
leave.

It iy patently unfair. in my opinion, to the cmployee who is injured on the
job to be denied a benefil extended to another employee who is on vacation or
absent from work because of illness,

In considering thix bill we must remember that the vast majorily of Federal
employees are dependent upon their paychecks to keep their houscholds function-
ing. A letter earrier carning around $£5,000 or £6.000 a year, for example, cannot
afford to miss & single payeheck without feellng an immediate strain on his
resources. Thoxe who are forced to undergo 5 or G weeks without income, as
many now do while awaiting their compensation awards, are confronted with a
severe financial struggle. The bill T have introduced. with its built-in safeguard
against abuxe, is necessary tu help (hese workers in surmounting the problems
ithey face at these dire times.

{From the Federal Tlmes, Sept. 13, 18653]
Ix PosT OrrFICE—SICK LEave ABUSE CuT Tiep To FASTER CLAIMS DROCESSING

Wasmnincrox.—DPost Office Department will geck speedicr processing of claims
to the Bureau of Ewployees’ Compensation. The action was recommended by
n speelal labor-management commitiee investigating use of sick leave b\ posml
employees, James 11, Rademacher, who represented the Natlonal Association of
Letter Carriers, complained of delays in the processing of claims for injury
compensation and saggested that such delays might be responsible for inereased
use of sick leave by postal workers,

The commitiee endorsed Rademacher’s suggestion and recommended that the
matter be discussed with the Bureau of Employcees’ Compensation in the Labor
Department.
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Two other measures were recommended as safeguards against the abuse of
sick leave by employecs, The group agrecd to an educational program through
Department and union publications and other channels emphasizing the value
and proper use of sick leave.

. Changes in the administration of sick leave regulations also were suggested.
Deputy Assistant Postmaster General Richard Ii. Orton, who was in charge of
the management side of the committee, said that a draft of the changes will
be sent to unions and to the Postmaster General for approval.

He said that the process should be completed within 3 or 4 weeks. Specifics of
the changes were not made public, but they would not change amount of -sick
leave (13 working days) or rules of accumulation. . .

Sick leave cost the department $127.8 million in fiseal 1965. Fmployees used.
40.3 million hours of sick leave during that time, about 2 million hours more
thamn the year before.

Rademacher suggested that employees might make more compensation claims
instead of using so much sick leave if compensation could be obtained more
rapidly. Compensation pays about three-fourths of an employees pay ; sick leave
pays the full amount. ‘ )

£ # Tk %" # T . ®

Orton agreed to confer with Bureau of Employees’ Compensation officials about
the problem of speeding claims processing. :

BEC Director Thomag Tinsley told Federal Times that he hag been concerned
with the same problem and is interested in expediting claims,

“We'd like to give service so that an employee never misses a paycheck,” he
gsaid. :

Tinsley suggested that a good part of the delay is in the transmittal of claims
from the agency to the BEC., He said that some claims of postal employees
may be sent from post office to regional office before they arrive at BIEC. Process-
ing could be expedited if claims were sent directly from the post office to the
BEC, he said.

As it is, Tinsley said, his agency processes 75 percent of the claims within 1
week to 10 days after they arrive at BEC. About 95 percent are processed in 3
weeks, he said. The remainder might be delayed because a form was incomplete
or because the examiner might need special information or confirmation of facts,
he said. : :

About half the BRC caseload concerns postal employees. The agency handles
about 110,000 continuing cases.cach yecar, and it receives about 14,000 new claims
each year,

The committee that recommended the discussion with BEC has completed a
7-month study of sick leave and its alleged abuses in the Post Office Department.
The group was appointed in response to charges from the General Aecounting
i Office that postal and other Tederal employees had been abusing sick leave rights.
i Rademacher and the United Federation of Postal Clerks representative to
the committee, Francis 8. Filbey, agreed that the committee had found virtually
no evidence of abuse of gick leave by postal employees.

Rademacher flatly stated : “There was no abuse at all.”

Filbey said that the recommendations of the committee, including the educa-
tional program aund other measures, were adcquate to deal with any isolated
instances of abuse. '

*® * st 5 Ll % #

Radecacher said that if there is any abuse, it is perpetrated by some post-
masters. These officials, he said, could take ag much ag a year’s sick leave just
before they retire. '

Daniel Jaspan of the National Association of Postal Supervisors was the other
member of the committee.

General Accounting Office has asked Post Office and. the Civil Service Commis-
sion to adopt a rule prohibiting an employee from engaging in other employment
while he is on sick leave. Both agencies have rejected the rule as arbitrary;
they agree that a postman with an injured leg may be unable to deliver mail but
could handle deskwork while he is recovering. ,

The sick leave educational program ig intended to take a positive approach to
the situation, Orton said. The agsistant chief of personnel said: “We don’t
want to hound our-employees.” :

Through publicity in trade magazines, local conferences, and other measures,
thngepartment will counsel its employees to make proper use of sick leave, he
said.
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STATEMENT OF HON. DANRTE B. FASCELL, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. Fascern. Mr, Chairman and members of the subcommittee,
first let me express my appreeciation for allowing me to appear and
discuss the matters which are under consideration by your committee
and to extend my commendation to you for undertaking the some-
times not highly publicized efforts of making amendments of a tech-
nical nature to this kind of a law. Ilowever, these matters are ex-
tremely imporiant to a lot of people who are involved.

Let me file a disclaimer immufi)ately. I don’t claim to be an ex-
pert on anything, particularly on the subject matter that is before
this commitiee.

I am approaching it strictly as a layman who sees that there are
inequities which seemn to be rather patent. T ask that the committee
consider the inequities and then take whatever remedial action with
such technieal changes as may be necessary to accomplish what is
suggested here,

One section of ILTR. 5288 simply provides financial relief to in-
jured workers who are awaiting their determination or award under
the compensation program.

Tnder the present. Taw the injured worker awaiting his first com-
pensation check uses up his annual or sick leave if he chooses, and
then receives no further payment at all until sueh time as his claim is
processed and his first FECA payment is made. So this presents a
problem, notwithstanding the fact that normal or average determi-
nation time is good and there is no, shall I say, negligence on the
part of the Bureau with respect to processing. DBut just the normal
processing time presents problems to the employees. Therefore the
bill suggests thalt an employee be allowed to continue to receive his
regular pay between the time of his injuries and the time he receives
his first compensation payment.

That is the theory. There may have to be amendments to that
idea. You may have to write in some safeguards, but this is gen-
erally the theory.

Also under another section of this bill, section 2, we would provide
there that the employee would be entitled to accrue retirement credits
just as if ho were on sick leave. )

T frankly find it very difficult to understand the difference between
an employee who is injured and one on sick leave. Yet the injured
employee on compensation would not be entitled to his retirement
credits and the one who is on sick leave would. _

Tt seems to me that. is an inequity and this is the problem which the
second section of the bill secks to deal with. As I say, there may be
technical additions because of other matters in the law with which I
am not familiar. This subcommitice may have to amend the proposal
to accomplish these purposes, but from an equitable viewpoint it would
seem to me that these {wo matters ave matters which are patently in-
equitable and need correction and attention by this committee.

To illustrate, and, of course, you could get probably thousands of
these kinds of Jetters, but this is a short one and it points up the
problem, T believe- —let me read this Tetter.
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It says:

Our Florida newspaper, the Mailman, carries the dtem about your bill to
alleviate the hardship incurred by Federal employees injured in the line of duty;
to wit, quicker payments of benefits and continued credits of sick or annual leave
during periods of nonworking status.

If this letter will aid my brothers and sisters in Federal employment, you have
here my permission to use this letter as you choose fitting. To reinforce your
pelief in such a law may I state my present case briefly.

T was injured Wednesday, January 7; my right ankle bone and in the achilles
tendon while delivering mail. I made out the required forms for the day of labor, .
tried to work 3 hours or more a day on a bad foot because of the shortage of help, ’
and dated my claim February 2 rather than date of accident.

What with filling out other forms and forms being lost or misplaced I received
no pay until today, March 18, or a total of 50 days, 7 weeks. But I am lucky.

My wife works and T have no young children and my mortgage payments are low,
but despite these factors in my favor I have had to struggle and lose interest on
my bank gavings.

T have lost sick and annual leave and receive 75 percent of my wages. Ilow-
ever, one of those less fortunate than I, how could they have lived?

This man thus states the problem.

: As I say, this is not anybody’s fault. It is just one of those things,
i and I think the average time the Bureau would report is a lot less than
:  that for most cases. In most cases it may not present a problem, but
thero are enough of these so that some adjustment needs to be made.

Mr. O'Hara. Mr. Fascell, I thank you for your statement. Without
objection, the full statement and the article attached thereto will be
entered in the record immediately preceding your oral presentation.

Mr. Fascerr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The organizations can
speak for themselves, but I think generally they support the theory of
this legislation.

Mr. O’Hara. I think the theory is very good and I would like to
i discuss it with you just for a moment or two.

T think one of the difficulties arises if the claim is denied. What
do we do then? Do we attempt to recover the amount of salary paid
during the interim period ¢

There are very few, but there are a few claims that could be said to
be completely unjustified just as there are under State workmen’s
compensation statutes where a fellow hurts his back digging in the
rose garden in his backyard.

Mr. Fascern, A man could get drunk and cut off his wrist and this
would be a clear case of a noncompensable injury; I am sure this is
not a new problem. It has been met in other statutes somewhere or
in other practices. :

Mr. O’TIara. That is correct and I am not familiar with

Mr. Fascrn., I amnot either.

Mr. O’Hara (continuing). Procedures under which it has operated.
I am going to ask counsel to attempt to determine just how this prob-
lem is handled, especially since H.R. 10865, a bill introduced by my-
gelf, would establish a hearing procedure, which may have the effect
of having fairer and more complete determinations, but may also have
the effect of delaying the original award to some extent, and I think
that we are going to have to wrestle with that problem of what
happens in the interim period.
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Mr. Fascerrn. Mr. Chairman, you put your finger on the cntire
roblem. It is probably the reason why this hasn't been tackled be-
ore. But I think that you could write reasonable safeguards in this

to prevent any kind of abuse or any substantial losses,

You could write time limitations. You could write amount limita-
tions if you wanted to. You could write negligence limitations. I
imagine thero are half a dozen different ways to approach the problem
of the safeguards with reference to the problem you are talking about.

Mr. O'Ilsna. I think your proposal to amend section 8 to preserve
the accumulation of annual and sick leave credits during a period of
nonemployment because of work-connected disability is an excellent
suggestion,

think the committee will certainly give that its thorough consid-
eration and attempt to determine if there is any good reason why we
shonld not do this.

Myr. Fascern, Mr. Chairman, I was going to say there may be an-
other side to that and there probably is, but T am not aware what it is.

Mr. O'IIara. I am not aware of it, either.

Mr. Fasceri. We are going to rely on the good judgment of this
<ommittee to do what is right and what is fair to protect the Govern-
ment and employees, too.

As I say, looking at it strictly as a layman, it scems to me these are
matters that ought to be considered and some adjustnent made.

Mr. O'11ara. Mr. Hathaway?

Mr, ITarmaway, I just wanted to thank Congressman Fascell for
bringing these inequities to our attention, and if you have any further
suggestions with respect to the problem whiech Mr, O'TIara pointed out
of paying someone and it turning out later that the person was not
entitled to it, we would certainly appreciate it.

Mr. Fascern. Thaven't given that really any thought, but I shall and
maybe contact counsel on any suggestions.

Mr. Hariraway. Thank you.

Mr. Fascenn. Frankly, T have been out of that business so long T am
afraid to tell vou aboul any aspectsof thelaw any more.

Mr. O’ILira. We find ourselves in a similar position, Mr. Tascell.

I am not only finding that I am forgetting what T once knew; I am
finding that things are changing quite a bit since I practiced last.

Mr. Fascern. Of course, that is one of the nice things about the
position that you have, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee.

This job is a constant challenge educationally speaking. It keeps
us from getting stale and ccrtainry keeps us from getting bored. ]

I know that I find it equally as interesting as you do because we will
be talking about this matter here today and then 30 minutes later we
will be talking about omething entirely different.

Mr. O'TLara. And we might spend a full day reading Journal some
other day. ] o

Mr. Fascerr. Yes, or be engaged in some other illuminating effort.

Mr. O°IIanra, Yos, that's right.

I thank the gentleman very much. ) .

Mr. Fascrir, Thank you very much and I certainly appreciate
your consideration.

Mr. O'TLara. Thank you.

Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4



Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4
IMPROVEMENT . OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FECA 1

Mr. Fascerr. Thank you. ) : :

Mr. O’Hara. Without objection at this point, the statements of a
number of Members who have submitted statements with regard to
amendments to the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act will be in-
serted in the record, to wit: the statements of the gentleman from New
York, Mr; Multer, the gentleman from California, Mr. Miller, the
gentleman from Maryland, Mr. Sickles, the gentleman from Cali-
fornia, Mr. Dyal, the gentleman from Kentucky, Mr, Farnsley, the
gentleman from California, Mr. Hosmer, and the gentleman from
Illinois, Mr. Collier.

(Statements to be furnished follow :)

STATEMENT OF IION. ABRAHAM J. MULTER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM
- THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. Chairman, early this year I introduced IT.R. 596 to amend the Federal
Employecy Compensation Act to eover civil defense workers. This act, as you
know, is the Tederal Government’s workmen’s compensation program for its
employees and provides compensation for disability and death, medical care
and rehabilitation services to those who are injured in the line of duty.

Workers who are concerned with civil defense and who are employees of the
Tederal Government, whether in Washington or. elsewhere, of course, already
are under the Federal Employees’ :Compensation Act. My bill would give this
protection to civil defense workers who are under the jurisdiction of 8tate and
Tocal governments and who are injured while engaged in, training for, or travel-
ing to or from activities relating to civil defense as defined in the Tederal Civil
Defense Act. Not only does it seem to me that the rigk of injury is greatest at
these operational levels, but some of the workers at the State and local levels
receive no pay but are motivated golely by a sense of patriotic duty.

State and local civil defense employees and volunteers may be covered by
State workmen’s compensation laws., 'Coverage, however, is spotty, varies
greatly among the ‘States, and may be limited to a certain category such as mem-
bers of mobile suppoert units. Also, in some States coverage is elective, not com-
pulsory. I firmly believe that a program initiated by the Federal Government
in the name of national defense should give uniform protection to the workers
in the program.

The Tederal Government already has demonstrated its awareness that it must
take on more responsibility if there is to be an effective civil defense organiza-
tion on-a national scale. The original Civil Dcfense Act of 1950 has placed the
responsibility for civil defense primarily on the States and their political sub-
divisions., In 1958 the act was amended to make civil defense the joint respon-
gibility of the Federal Government and the States and their political subdivi-
sions. Algo, the Federal Government now pays half of the administrative and
personnel costs for State and local civil defense workers and half of the travel
expenses anid per diem allowances of persons attending civil defense schools.
An eligible civil defensc agency’s. cost for State workmen’s compensation bene-
fits for civil defense employecs is a gualified item for Federal matching; the
cost of workmen’s compensation awards to civil defense volunteers is not eligible
for Federal matching, :

There is adequate precedent for.extending the protection of the Federal Em-
ployees’ Compensation Act to groups who are not employed by the Federal Gov-
ernment. Such groups include Peace Corps volunteers, Job Corps enrollees, and
members of the Rescrve Officers Training Corps and of the Civil Air Patrol.
The Civilian Conservation 'Corps, Works Progress Administration, American
Citizens in the Philippines who were interned by the Japanese, and civilian
reservists during their annual 2-week training course were among those covered
by the act at one time or another, ’

Many States include relief work during natural dissdsters as a civil defense
activity. Civil defense workers have proved indispensable during such emer-
gencies as demonstrated during the Alaskan earthguake and the flooding of the
Ohio River in 1964, to name but a few instances. Although my bill would limit
Federal Employees’ Compensation Act coverage to injuries sustained.in the per-
formance of defensc oriented activities, it undoubtedly would attract more par-
ticipants to civil defense work. Thus, it could have the incidental, but the none-
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theless Important, effect of giving the States a larger corps of trained personnel
for meeting natural disasters and other cmergencles,

In coneluslon, I wish to recall to you that Secretary McNamara believes that
clvil defense is an Integral and essentlal part of our fotal defense posture. We
all pray that our country will never be attacked. We must recognize, however,
that preparations to protect onr people against such an eventuality are part of a
necessary preventive program and anything to improve this program is vital to
the national interest.

I ask, thercfore, that you support I1.IX. 500.

STATEMEST or IloN, GEORGE I’. MILLER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS K'ROM THE
State oF CALIFORNIA

Mr, Chairman and members of the Select Subcommittee on Labor, I appreciate
very much the privilege of appearing before you todny in behalf of my bill ILR.
2624, This bill, very simply, extends to injured Federal employeces the same
right to ulilize the services of opiometrists that is now avallable to non-Federal
employees under the workmen's compensation lIaws of our States and outlying
ferritories.

Some of you may not be as famillar with the profession of optometry as I am,
80 I wish to take just a few momenis to mention a few things of which you may
be unaware.

There are some 17,000 full-time practitioners of optometry In the United States.
They are currently taking eare of the visual needs of some 80 million Americans.
To engage In practice they must first take G years of training at the college level
and be examined and licensed by the State in which they choose to practice.
Each of the States and the District of Columbis have boards of optometry whieh
license and regulate the practice of optomelry.

There are 10 schools and colleges of optometry and I am proud to report that
2 of them, the School of Oplometry at the University of California in Berkeley
and the Los Angeles College of Optometry, are located in my home State, I per-
sonally know members of thelr faculties and can assare you that they are some of
the finest professional educators of these United States, if not the very best.
The dean of the school at the University of California, Dr, Meredith Morgan, isa
true credit to the profession and to his Nalion,

This subcommiitee aiso has before it ILR. 6531, introduced by my friend the
gentleman from Maryland, which provides for the establishment of a Federal
employce accldent prevention program. For years in California there has been a
working agreement between the Northern California Federal Bmployee Safety
Council and the California Optometric Association to provide IFederal employees
of that area with protective and corrective eyewear. This is only part of o much
larger program in eye safety which opiometry of Californin sponsors. TFor in-
stance, opfometrists in California annually screen the vision of junior rifiemen
before they receive hunting licenses. This service is provided gratuitously by
members of the California Optometric Asascciation. They train driver license
examiners, who are responsible for passing upon the visual capabilities of all
those who {ake to the roads and highways of my Slate. They provide industrial
vision consultants to manufaciurers in my Siate and simllar consuliants for the
schools and the playgrounds.

Optometry is one of the most safely minded of all professions. The U.S,
Chamber of Commerce recently gave the American Optometric Association its
highest award for that associatlion’s membership participation in the Reld of
traflic safety.

I was privileged, along with many other of my colleagues in the ITouse of
Representatives, to cosponsor the Ameriean Optometric Association’s bill of 1963
calling upon the President to issue annually a proclamation for the observance
of “Save Your Vigion Week” the first week of each March.

Optometry 18 the profession which has done the most to enable the world’s
population to sec and to bring the light of understanding through perception jnto
the lives of us all. It does scem strange to me that they can do all these things
for employecs in the name of safety yet when the same employees are injured
they are denied payment to their claims for rision service undm: the Federal
Employees Compensation Act. It is more than strapge. It is unfair to both the
employees and these fine practitioners, and the act should be corrected.
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Mr. Chairman, I respectfully request that your gubcommittec amend the act
to ineorporate the provisions of my bill so that Federal employees may select the
optometrist for vision service as do all other employees in Oalv.ifornia. For the
information of your staff and subcommittee members I am leaving with the clerk
section 3209.3 of the labor code, relating to workmen’s compensation, wherein the
term physician is defilned as. including optometrists,

Thank you for your courtesy and the opportunity to present this statement for
H.R. 2624.

(The matter referred to follows )]
P11YsICIAN DEFINED—WORKMEN'S COMPENSATION INCLUDES OPTOMETRISTS

Tn section 3209.3 of the labor code, relating to workmen's compensation, phy-
sician is defined as including optometrists. This gectlon reads:

«3900.8 Physician includes physicians and surgeons, optometrists, dentists,
chiropodists, and osteopathic and chiropractic practitioners licensed by California
state law and within the scope of their practice as defined by California state
law.

“(Added by Stats. 1045, Ch. 629; amended by Stats. 1947, Ch. 620; Stats. 1949,
Ch. 644.)”

DISABILITY BENEFITS—UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION Craivs Cax Be
SUPPORTED BY OPTOMETRISTS' CERTIFICATES

Section 2708 of the unemployment insurance code, relating to the payment of
unemployment compensation disability benefits, provides that claims for such
benefits must be supported by the certificate of a physician as defined by section
3209.8 of the labor code acting within the scope of his practice as defined by
California State law,

[From the “How To” serles, California Optometrie Association, Jan, 1B, 19591

How To HANDLE CrLAIMS—STATE COMPENSATION INSURANCE Funp (WORKMEN'S
COMPENSATION )

1. Eligibility for replacement of broken eye glasses:

A. Workman must have broken or damaged his glasses coincident with
an injury incurred on.the job. This injury must have been severe enough
for him to have vigited a physician.

B. There is no stipulated amount of time lost from work where glasses are
covered but the worker must have seen a physician first.

- 2, This compensation will cover only the replacement of components of the
glasses broken in the accident.

8. Refractions are not covered regardless of the age of the prescription, desires
of the worker, ete., with the following one exception: If the physician who first
saw the patient recommends a refraction because of possible changes in refrac-
tion as a direct result of the injury, such as injury to the eye or orbit, then and
only then, will a refraction be covered.. (This recommendation of the physician
must be included in his report to the State compensation insurance fund.)

4. Whether or not the visual examination has been recommended by the physi-
cian first contracted, in the event that there is an injury to the eye or orbit and
the visual examipation reveals a marked change in refraction or other visual
functions such as correctible acuity, binocular balance, etc., a complete report
should be made of the condition including wherever possible a report of the pa-
tlent’s visual status prior to the accident. In this report explain the relationship
between the injury and the visual changes.

5. Procedure on billing:

A. Your statement should include the following :

(1) Employec’s (patient’s name and address).

(2) Employer’s name and address.

(3) Date of injury.

(4) Name of physician first contracted after injury.

B. Fees should be itemized as to lenses, frames, etc. The charge should
pe expressed as one fee for each part. (Do not geparate your fees for serv-
iceyg and your fees for materials—Ilab costs.) .
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6. Should the patient desire a visual examination Ly an optometrist, even
though not recommended by a physician, he must assume the financial obligation
for the examination. The amount charged to the insuranee fund must be only
the replacement cost of the lenses, or lens, or frames broken in the accident.
Shiould the patient desire a more expensive frame than the one broken he must
pay the difference. Where the lenses or frames which are to be replaced are un-
usual as to their cost, an explanatory note should be included with your state-
ment. (Such as, compensated lenses, cataract lenses, myodise, ete.)

STATEMENT oF ITox. CarrLTox R. SiCKLES, A REPRESEXTATIVE INX CoNcreEss Frou
TILE NTATE OF MaryLaAND

Mr. Chairman. I appreciate this opportunity to file a statement on behalf of
H.R. 6554 and ILIt. 3826, two bLills I have introduced which would amend the
Tederal Employecs’ Compensation Act.

I would like to comment f{irst on H.R. 6531. The importanee of eonsideration
of new approaches to safety in the Federal Government is demonstrated by
the Scptember 196t report on Federal work injuries sustained during 1863
which stated :

“The summary of eivilian Federal emploree work injury experience during
calendar year 1963 shows no mensurable overall improvement. Frequeney
of disabling injuries was the same as for 1962, while severity and cost rates
advanced a significant 13 pereent. The total of 190 employees fatally injured is
51 more than that for the year before. Catastrophie loss or unprecedented
occurrences marred the records of many departments and agencies.

“Altogether there were 106,504 cases reporied for 1863, up 3.4 percent from
1962 with 2.8 million days of chargeable disability; and $37.6 million total
direet cost.  The total direct cost is the highest ever recorded, and in large part
is a direet reflection of the fact that the severily rate rose from 458 to a level of
522 chargeable days lost per million man-hours of work exposure.”

When we add the untold cost in hmman suffering to Lhe fact that the financial
linbility incurred each year representz only a portion of the actual sufety cost
of the Federal Government, we realize that the situation deserves our immediate
attention.

In the last 7 years—

More than 1,200 Federal workers died from job injuries.
Nearly 300.000 sustained disabling injuries,

Over 18.5 million man-days of potential production were lost,
Costxs to the Federal Government ameounted to 8114 billion.

This Is not to say that nothing is being done to promote sufety in the
Government today. The President, on February 16, 1865, launched Mission
Safely-70 Lo achieve a 30-percent reduction in injuries to employees of Federal
agencies, by 1970. Many agencies have shown a continuing and substantial
reduction in their frequency and severity aceident rates. In 1961, the Veterans'
Administration and the Departmient of the Armmy achieved their lowest frequency
and severity accldent rates In the past quarler of a century, ax did the Depart-
ment of Treasury, Department of State, and the Department of the Inierior.
In 1961, the Departinent of the Air Force achieved the lowest severity rate since
it was established in 1047. There are examples of other agencies, such as the
General Services Administrafion which has come a long way from the frequency
rate of 21.2 in 1435 to a new low of 7 in 1061. Ilowever. in 1962 and 1063, even
the splendid examples of safety consciousness lost some luster as the rates of
their agencies began to creep upward agaln,

One can never be complacent because we must conlinue to strive for perfee-
tion. We must continne te reduce the aecident rate and safety costs of the
Governnient,

Frankly, T am just a little distressed at {he apparent laek of interest shown by
some administration officials in ILR. 6354 Enuactinent of ILR. 6354 would
complement the efforts of the P'resident in Mission Safety-70.

At the present time, there are no minimum standards for safety applicable
throughout the Governmment, and no central focal poeint of responsibility for
safely. There is great variation in agency safety programs and in agency
safety results. Recent reports indicate that the safety performance of Govern-
ment has lagged behind that of safety-comscious private firms. Because of
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the limitations of present law, there is no labor representation on the existing
Tederal Safety Council. To improve the safety record of the Federal Govern-
ment, H.R. 6554 would— E

1. Require the head of each Federal agency to es_tabhsh_ a safety program
in conformity with the standards, programs, and regulations prescribed by
the Secretary of Labor;

2, Give the Secretary of Labor authority to develop, promulgate, and
promote minimum safety standards for Federal employeces ; .

3. Provide for surveys and investigations of injury cases V\{hlc].} vym_xld
provide useful data for individual agencies to use in controlling injuries
to their employees; : . .

4. Provide a means for coordinating and collecting the information and
data developed by each Federal agency and making it available for all to
use thus preventing duplication of effort; :

5. Provide an advisory staff of techniciang for those agencies wishing
to improve their safety efforts and upgrade the safety “know-how” of those
responsible for the safety of Federal cmployees ;

6. Establish a Federal Safety Advisory Committee which would include
representatives from both labor and management ; and

7. Bstablish a Federal Safety Council similar to the Council set up under
‘HExecutive Order 10990. o

In summary, the Government must lead, not lag, in the development of ade-
quate safety standards and programs. I urge enactment of H.R. 6554 to accom-
plish this objective. ’

Now Y'd like to comment on H.R. 3826 which amends the Iederal Employeecs
Compensation Act permitting injurced employees to use the services of podiatrists.

Many enlightened States now have compensation laws permitting the employee
to have a podiatrist treat a work-related injury. Most of the current health
insurance programs provide payments for the services of podiatrists. The
current Federal law frequently results in a situation whereby podiatrists can
treat an injury not connected with the employees work while treatment of a
similar injury sustained during working hours is not covered. I hope the Con-
gress will correct this defeet in the existing law.

STATEMENT OF IToN. KN W, DYAL, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE
STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mzr, Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity of submitting this brief statement
regarding my bill, H.R. 9648, to provide additional beunefits under the Federal
Employees’ Compensation Act for certain disabled formei employees of the
Civilian Conservation Corps, and for other purposes. I requested the legislative
counsel of the ITouse of Representatives to draft this bill to increase the compen-
sation and attendant benefits of those unfortunate emergency relief employees
who sustained permanent and total physical disabilities during the performance
of their work. While the cases may be few in number, I fecl they are deserving
a_nd the introduction of H.R. 9648 was intended to call attention to needed addi-
tional bencfits for those under the emergency relief programs.

My specific attention was called to the necd for increased compensations by
a f01_'mer cmployee of the CCC who sustained an injury and as a result is a para-
plegic. Te is currently receiving a compensation rate of $150 per month and
an attendant rate of $125 per month. These are the highest benefits paid to
former CCC employees, but out of approximately 30 cases, only 2 are receiving
these amounts. In the case of the paraplegic, it is obvious the benefits are in-
adequate._ .Also, other emergency relief pergsonnel—those who were employed
by t.he. Civil Works Administration and Works Progress Administration—are
Tecelving very meager bencefits, ! B

I am frank to admit I do not know the total number of cages which might be
affected under theé provisions of H.R. 9648. I believe there are approximately
190 n'onfgtal cases. However, while the Select Subcommittee on Labor is con-
sidering in genex:al,_ amendments to the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act, I
am hopeful copmdera.tion can be given to the former emergency relief personnel
who are experiencing great financial difficulty in their endeavor to pay the rent,
b}]y the groceries, employ attendants, and purchase a few of the actual necessi-
ties to take care of themselves, : ‘
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The present Job Corps is not unlike the Civilian Counservation Corps in that
the CCC provided employment for our youth, Under present law, disability
eases resulting from injuries sustained by employecs of the Job Corps are com-
puted at conslderably higher rates.

Of course, the cost of such measure, If enacted, is important but I do not feel
it should be the coutrolling factor. I am confident an equlitable solution can be
resolved by the subcommittee, and I thank you for your attention.

STATEMENT oF loX. CHARLES I’. FARNSLEY, A RErRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM
THE STATE OF KENTUCKY

On August 3, 1965, T introduced H.R. 10225 (o correct a serious inequity. The
purpose of my bill is to reduce the hardship that resulfs from an unreasonably
long delay In the payment of a valid claim to a Federal employee who becomes
disabled in the linc of duty or to the cmployee's survivors if death resuilts from
the injuries. ILR. 10225 proposcs the payment of compound interest at no
annual rate of 6 percent on acerued unpald benefits. Computation of the Interest
would start 90 days after a valid claim was filed. I belleve that this period of
time should be sufficienily long for the processing of most claims and at the
same time it is short enough that Individuals and families suffering the loss of
income probably would not be destitute. Many of them, I feel, could tide them-
gelves over a 90-day period by borrowing, using savings, and buying on credit.
Beyond this time period, howerver, the lack of any Income to replace the wage
loss can have serious copscquences. The interest, of course, would cease after
accumulated benefits were pald ont to the beneflelary.

The experience of a constituent of mine points up elearty the need for ILR.
10225. The situation is rather Involved but, in bricf, this year my constituent
received o echeck that represented 221, years of acerned Federal employees
compensation benefits, She bad filed for death benefits in 1942 when ber busband,
who had worked for the Works Progress Administration, died. Her claim was
denied ot that time and was not honored until she reopened the case 20 years
later.

1 assure you that the lump-sum payment that my constituent recelved this
year does not erase the injustice she suffered through the years. She was so
destitufe that she has been on old-age assistance. Also, the eash she now reeeives
to cover the benefils of past vears does not have the purchasing power it had in
the years the benefits were earped.  For example, taday prices are more tha
50 percent higher than average consumer priecs were in the peried 194319,
period in which my eonstituent should have been receiving monthly bhenefil cheeks.

1 ask, therefore, that you give your support to ILR. 10225,

STATEMENT oF IloN. Crals Ilosser, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FroyM TUE
STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Chairman, this bill offers long-needed, definitive leglslation which will
establish once and for all whether a member of the uniformed services. who ix
employed fg a civillan by the Federal Government, earning a salary for such
work, and recelving retired or retainer pay. Is entitled to retired or retainer
pay. as well as disability compensation under the Federal Employees’ Compen-
wition Act, If he suffers an injury in the serviee of the Federal Government.

Thix question has been presented several tinest to the Comptroller General of
the United States who has consistently ruled that compensation may not, under
the statute, be poid coneurrently with retired pay.

This creales un inequity and Is a gross injustice. A retired military man can
draw his retired pay and his civilian salary until he is injured in his civilian
emplorment. Then he loses hig salary from that position and. also, is ealled
upon to elect whether he will accept disability compensation or his retired pay.

I eall your nttention to the inconsistency of the entire situation.

£ a rotired momber of the uniforined services Is permitted. uinder statutes,
to tuke n Federal job and ecarn salary while still receiving his retired or retainer
par. why then is he not entitled to compensation during his period of disability
from an Injury sustaiped In the civillan job without being required to waive

his retired pay?
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On July 12, 1957, the U.8. Court of Claims, decided in favor of plaintiff, Albert
Mulholland, who wag drawing Navy retainer pay and was injured in the course
of his Federal employment. He was entitled to compensation under the pro-
visiong of the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act, but, until the decision by
the Court of Claims, Mulholland was required to waive his retainer pay be-
cause of the ruling of the Comptroller General. IFollowing the court's decision,
the Comptroller General changed his tune and ruled that there is a difference
between “retired pay” and ‘“retainer pay.” stating that a person receiving
“retainer pay” also may reccive disability compensation. IIe further pointed
out that ‘“retainer pay” was given because the man had status in a Reserve
and was holding himself in readiness to serve when called upon. However,
according to his ruling, a person receiving retired pay was in a different situation
and was not allowed to receive concurrently that pay and disability compensation
because the retired pay was not “for services actually preformed.”

I call your attention now to section 7 of the Federal Employees’ Compen-
sation Act which provides that an employee who is in receipt of compensation
under the provisions thereof ‘“* * * ghall not receive from the United States any
salary, pay, dr remuneration whatsoever except in return for services actually
performed, and except in pensions for service in the Army or Navy of the United
Stateg * * *

We have considered the decision of the Court of Claims on the case of Mul-
holland v. United States (139 Ct. Cl. 507). Now take a look at the decision in
the case of T'awcs v. United States (146 Ct. Cl. 500). Tawes was seeking retired
pay as a retired Naval Reserve officer fogether with disability compensation.
The court therein held, citing its opinion in Tenner v. United States (129 Ct. CL
792), that the plaintiff’s disability compensation was “pay incident to such
civilian employment” within the mcaning of section 1(b) of the act of July 1,
1947, as amended, 10 United States Code 371(b), and that, therefore, plaintiff
was entitled to receive both disability compensation and “pay and allowances”
under the law relating to Reserve components of the Armed Forces. Tawes'
retired pay was renamed by the court and became “pay and allowances.” Thus
the court permitted drawing of both disability compensation pay and retainer
pay for Mulholland as a fleet reservist and for Tawes as a member retired under
the laws relating to reservists.

Let’s look at the decision of the Court of Claims on June 7, 1963, on the claim
of the Fstaie of Charlic Steelman v. United States (No. 24-60),

Steelman enlisted in the Regular Navy on February 27, 1908. On J uly 7, 1922,
he was transferred to the Fleet Naval Reserve and drew retainer pay until
December 1, 1937, at which time he was placed on the retirved list of the Regular
Navy with retired pay. Later he was rcecalled to active duty with active duty
pay and was returned to an Inactive status on the retired list of the Regular
Navy on October 30, 1944, with retired pay .

Following his return to the Regular Navy retired list, Steelman was em-
ployed by the Internal Revenuc Service and drew his retired pay and civilian
pay until February 27, 1951, He was injured on July 28, 1950, in the course of
his civilian employment. Starting February 27, 1951, he was paid disahility
compensation under the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act, in lieu of his
retired pay as a Regular Navy retired enlisted man, pursuant to his election—
an election which, in my judgment, he shonld not have had to make. Ile filed
claims with the Comptroller General in 1955 and 1959 for retired pay, in addition
to his digability compensation. They were denied, and Steelman’s estate petitioned
the Court of Claims on January 20, 1960, claiming ‘that he was entitled to both
his disability compensation and his Regular Navy retired pay under the pro-
visions of the Naval Reserve Act of 1938,

The Court of Claims decision stated that (1) because the plaintiff (Steelman)
was retired and drawing retired pay as a Regular enlisted man of the Regular
Navy, section 4 of the Naval Reserve Act of 1938 has no application in his case;
(2) for the same reason, title ITI of the act of June 29, 1948, which applies to
Reserve retirement has no application in his case; and (8) for the Court of
Claims to hold that the exception in section 7 applies to Regulars retired with
30 years of service would be to usurp a function of Congress. Therefore, the
court barred the plaintiff from recovering retired pay as a. Regular with 30 years®

f\ervice while receiving disability compensation under the Federal Employees
ct, . . .
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Your attention now is directed to the following portion of the dissenting
opinion on thig ctaim of Judge Whitaker, in which Chief Judge Jones joined:

vs » * The majority opinion says that & man may receive compensation for
services being performed at the same time as he is receiving (disability) com-
pensation, and he may receive g pension at the same time he is receiving (dis-
ability) compensation, but it says that he cannel receive retired pay and com-
pensation at the same time. Why Congress should have permitted 8 man to
receive a pension and denied him the right Lo receive retired pay, I do not
know, * * * Section T does not require that the scrvices be performed while
receiving compensation. [{ merely says ‘except for services actually performed.’
1 cannot escape the conclusion that retired pay is for services actually per-
formed. I cannot ascribe to Congress to allow & person to draw pension and to
deprive him of retived pay.

ok k% Plaintiff (Steelmnn) was reealled to duty on March 26, 1942, during
World War II. IHe was subject tu such recall by virtue of the provisions of law
whirh provide that the Secretary of the Navy is anthorized in fime of war, or
when a national emergency cxists, to call any enlisted nan on the retired list
into active service for such duly as he may be able to perform. While so cm-
ployed, such enlisied men shall receive the pay and allowances authorized by
gection 115 of title 37. (Mar. 3, 1916, ch. 83, 38 Stat, %41; Aug. 29, 1916,
ch. 417, 30 Stat. 581.)

“Therefore, a part of the consideration for the payment {o Steelman for retired
puy was Lhiz obligation to render further naval service when called upon in time
of war. It would scem, therefore, that & man drawing retired pay and 8 man
drawing retainer pay are in practieadly the same category. It would scem to me
that the proposed decision of the majority is in conflict with that part of the
decision in the M ulholland case. which bascs the plaintiff's vight to recover on the
ground that the payment of retainer pay was in part consideration of the man’s
holding himself in readiness to return to active duty when called upon.”

These examples show without doubt the need for definitive legislation, such
as st forth in ILR. 314, I direct your allenlion to statements made by former
Directur William MeCauley., Durcau of Employees’ Compensalion, at hearings
before the Subcommittee on Bafety and Compensation, early in 1960, when ILR.
1196. as well as my bill, ILR. 811, which is similar to ILR. 314, were considered.
At that time Mr., McCauley reoferred to the fact that possibly decisions of the
Court of Claims on cases before it might solve the problem, but if they did not
then legislatlon would be necessary fo correct the inequity which I have pointed
out, IHe further stated that the Bureau was paying compenszation and “leaving
it up to the branch of the armed services that is payiug the other benefit to decide
whether they will pay or not.”

Therefore. I point out again, as I did in 1960, that the problem actually falls
at the door of the military services which, under the ruling of the Comptroller
General, take the atlitude that a man, although entitied to civillan pay and
retired pay, is not entitled fo disability pny as a civilian employce and conecur-
rently to his retired or retainer pay. This is the loophole that must be sealed
through legislation. 1t I the only way to sctile this matter and once and for all
establish a law that will do away with the gross injustice and inequity that exist
under the interpretation of the wording of subsection (a) of section 7 of the
Federal Employees’ Compensntion Act.

1 respectfully request favorable action on ILR. 314 without further delay and
call your attention to the fact that I Lave had similar legislation before tho
House Education and Labor Committec eaeh Congress beginning with the 86th.

STATEMENT OF llox. IIamorp R. COLLIFR, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM
THEE STATE OF ILLINOIB

Mr. Criamyax. The intent of ILR. 4478 is tv amend the Ferderal Employees’
Compensation Act by removing certain fnequities in rates of payments to sur-
vivors of Government employees who died from work-related injuries or disenses
or were killed in the performance of their official dutices,

In general, the DIl intends to ehange three ineguities. It will for educational
purposes (1) provide for continuance of compensation payable to a surviving
child from age 18 to age 21 if such child continues his education as a full-time
student; (2) remove the monthly maximum survivorship annuity benefit of $525
which is no longer realistic, and {3) provide certain cost-of-living adjustments if
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annual price index studies reveal such living costs to have risen 3 percent or
more and to make comparable such increases.

In respect to surviving children (1) the bill would confinue benefits to unmar-

" ‘ried children after age 18 so they may pursue advanced educational programs.
Many studeunts graduate at age 17 from high school and desire to complete a
4-year college course thereafter. At present, compensation benefits to unmar-
ried children terminate at age 18. It is socially and economically desirable that
such children be financially able to complete their advanced- educational plans
rather than having then terminate by the unfortunate work-related death of
their supporting parent. The bill would remedy thig aspect and remove the
inequity ereated when the Civil Service Retirement Act was amended to continue
$50 monthly survivership benefits to dependent children from age 18 to age 21
‘who qualify as full-time students.

Secondarily, the bill will remove the $525 maximwmmn survivorship annuity
benefit established in 1949 which is no longer realistic due to increased Govern-
ment salaries and high cost of living, DIresent survivors of Government
employees are penalized by the $525 maximum benefit because Government wages
have increased 80 percent between 1949 and 1964 and there has been a 31 percent
rise in the Consumer Price Index. The intent of the Federal Employees’ Com-
pensation. Act was to permit Government employces injured on the job and sur-
vivors of Government employees killed in line of duty or who dies from work-
related injuries or diseases to receive up to 75 percent of the gross monthly sal-
ary. The 1949 established maximum of $525 monthly now prevents making the
‘75 percent benefit possible because of salary increases in Government service
«creating an inequity for employecs who now sustain work-related injuries and
«diseases and for survivors of Government employees killed in line of duty com-
pared with benefits to survivors of employees killed when salaries and cost of
living were low. There is no doubt that survivers of Government employees
who dies from work-related injuries or diseases and particularly survivors-of
‘those employees who are killed in line of duty should reap greater rewards than
survivors of Government employees who dies from natural causes. )

Concerning cost-of-living adjustments (3) the bill authorizes an increase in
Dprevious awards on a basis related to increases in cost of living. The compen-
sation awards would be periodically adjusted based on Consumers Price Index
«¢hanges of 3 percent or more annually as determined by the Secretary of Labor.
This aspect of the bill would benefit survivors by insuring that annuities would
keep pace with any skyrocketing cost of living and permit widows and dependent
children to maintain a standard of living comparable with the standard estab-
lished by the deceased. :

For the reasons which I have outlined, I strongly urge that the committee take
prompt and favorable action on HL.R. 4478 concerning this much-needed

-amendment.

. Mr. O'Hara. Our next witness will be Mr. Jerome J. Keating, who
13 president of the National Association of Letter Carriers of the
United States of America, who is accompanied by the vice president
‘of that organization, Mr. James Rademacher.

- Welcome, gentlemen ; I am very happy to see you here because of the
long and pleasant association I have enjoyed with both of you,

A r. Keating will possibly remember that our first contacts here in
Washington involve£ the amendments made to the Federal Employees’
Compensation Act in the 86th Congress when he gave us very valuable
:assistance In understanding the provisions of this act. I know he
gave very valuable assistance to me in doing so.

Mr. Rademacher, I am proud to state, is a former president of
Branch 1 of the National Association of Letter Carriers in Detroit,
His presence here in Washington is much appreciated by letter carriers,
but missed by us somewhat in Detroit because we enjoyed having him
out there. Gentlemen, if you would care to present your testimony I
know that we would be very interested in hearing it.

55-080—65——5
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STATEMENT OF JEROME J. KEATING, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF LETTER CARRIERS; ACCOMPANIED BY JAMES H.
RADEMACHER, VICE PRESIDENT

Mr. Kearve, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am happy to have the opportunity of working with you and the
committee on further amendments to the Compensation Act. Mr.
Rademacher and I are the heads of the National Association of Letter
Carriers. We have 175,000 members located in all of the 50 States, the
District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico.

The Federal Employees’ Compensation Act was the first supple-
mental Lenefit program enacted on behalf of Federal employees. It
was enacted in 1916. Our organization was formed in 1889,

The National Association of Letter Carriers supported the creation
of the Compensation Bureau in 1916, or rather Commission, as it was
called, and we have actively participated in securing all of the amend-
ments to the act since that time.

We are much concerned with the bills pending before the commit-
tee, and fee] that the provisions of several of the pending bills deserve
the consideration of this committee at this time.

"The representatives of the Department of Labor, in testifying before
the committee, requested that dle “equitable and long-range proposal
to perfect workmen’s compensation protection for Federal employees”
should await the findings of the President’s Cabinet Committee, which
is due to report on December 1, 1965,

We do not believe that this is either necessary or desirable. We
were requested to testify before that committee, but only on retire-
ment.  We did not have a chance to testify on compensation, nor was
there any evidence that compensation was being considered.

There was no representative of the Bureau in evidence at the hear-
ings, nor were there any questions or comments relative to workmen'’s
compensation.

Furthermore, one would indeed have to be a blind optimist to believe
that compensation legislation will be acted upon before adjournment
of this session.

Congress is moving toward adjournment, and new legislation not
yet out of committee in either ITouse stands little chance of final enact-
ment unless it is emergeney legislation.

The report of the Cabinet Committee will be available on December
1, 1965, and can be fully considered before final action on pending leg-
islation.

Consequently, it is our intention to recommend the enactment of
“equitable and long-range proposals.”

We wani to congratulate the able chairman of this hearing, James
O'ITara, for the fine bill he has introduced, and Congressman William
TTathaway for the good bill he has introduced. Both bills contain im-
poriant and necessary amendments.

With reference to ILR. 10865, introduced by Mr. O'Tlara, we can
support this bill in its entirety.  The amendments to section 5, relating
to a more equitable adjustiment of scheduled disabilities, should be
enacted.
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The section providing for hearings before the Bureau is important
and would make it possible for more complete development of neces-
sary evidence. ' I

‘We have found the officials of the Bureau to be fair and just; we have
found the members of the Appeals Board to be considerate and just.
""The Burcau is one of the better agencies in Government, but those
who administer the act are bound by precedent. I do not believe that
judicial review would serve to assist individuals in securing better ad-
justments—judicial procedure is slow and costly. It would, however,
serve as a means of correcting bad precedents. It is in keeping with
procedures in other compensation programs and has served well in
those areas. .

We are in favor of the provisions in Congressman Hathaway’s bill,
H.R. 10721, to adjust the maximum and minimum compensation, and
appreciate the fact that the bill provides increases for those currently
on the rolls.

" However, we donot believe that the increases in compensation should
be based solely on the Consumer Price Index, nor do we believe that
the offset for increases made under previous acts should be included.

The Consumer Price Index merely measures the increases of certain

products included in the market basket selected by the Bureau of
Labor Statistics. It does not adequately measure changes in standard
of living; it does not include increases in income taxes. It does not
include income tax at all. It is merely for the purpose of measuring
price changes.
. In considering Federal salaries,. we use a basis of comparability
with salaries in outside industry. 'The retirement bill recently enacted
by Congress goes beyond the Consumer Price Index figures and goes
at least part way to comparability.” The people on compensation
are entitled to similar consideration.

The provisions in the Hathaway bill providing an increased age
for dependent children and the restrictions on this section are just
and adequate. '

" One of the grave problems in administering the Compensation Act,
is the length of time it takes to get the payment to the injired indi-
vidual. On the average, it takes 49 days to get the compensation
claim to the Bureau; and it takes an average of 79 days before the
inli[ured employee receives his first payment.

" It has long been a source of wonderment to me how many of these
people maintain themselves while waiting for the payment., The fault
18 not one of the Bureau’s essentially—but certainly it is one of the
Government’s. ’ R

On occasions the appropriations are not sufficient to permit enough
employees in the Bureau to promptly adjudicate claims. Too many
officials in various departments and bureaus are not sufficiently ac-
quainted with the act to promptly submit claims.

" It is not regarded as a serious problem in some areas and men are
left in the hospital for long periods without reports being filled out. .

Doctors often do not furnish complete information. - Claims have
been delayed in securing payroll records, and the journey is often as
torturous as the “Pilgrim’s Progress.” : o '
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The bill introduced by Congressman Dante Fascell, IL.R. 5288, would
correct this situation. Under the provisions of the Fascell bill, the
em‘:]’)loyec would remain on the payroll until the claim was adjudicated,
and any overpaymeni would be withheld from his compensation
payments.

I do not believe in this discussion that you had here this morning
that there would be any great problem of those whose claims were
not allowed.

In practicallfy all of the cases the employee would continue in the
employment of the Government and tllZe ureau would be able to
charge payment that was made.

It could be charged against his future salary or against his annual
leave or even against sick leave. I think that could be taken care
of very well in the legislation. The only possibility of loss would
be is if somebody left the service or something of that sort, but I think
that it would be minute and certainly not nearly as much a problem
as that these individuals are confronted with when they have to go
long periods without any pay.

’I%le Fascell bill also provides that the employee shall continue to
earn annual and sick leave while on compensation. 1 see no reason
to deny the earning of sick and annual leave to an employee while on
compensation. The employee who is on compensation is merely an
emp]i)oyee. who was disabled in his service to the Government, and
he should not be discriminated against.

There is one other bill that was referred to the Committee on Post
Office and Civil Service which, in my opinion, should be before this
committee. This bill is H.R. 2460 by Congressman Arnold Olsen of
Montana.

This bill creates a “presumption that certain impairments of health
caused by hypertension or heart disease of a Federal or District of
Columbia employee is incurred in the line of duty.”

The bill states “in line of duty for purposes of certain retirement
and disability compensation laws or systems™.

Now, certainly it should be before the Compensation Bureau. It
is not necessary in the case of retirement, but it is necessary in the
case of compensation, and I would like to have this included with my
testimony.

Mr. O'ITara. Could you please leave that with us and we will have
it entered in the record. T have asked counsel to check with counsel
of the Post Office and Civil Service Committec to see about referral
of that bill to this committee.

(The bill referred to follows:)

{I.R. 2460, 89th Cong., 1st sess.}

A BILL To create a presumption that certaln lmpairment of health caused by hypertenslon
or heart disense of a Federal or District of Columbla employee Is Incurred in line of duty
for purposes of certain retlrement and disabllity compensation Iawa or systems
Be it cnacted by the Senaie and House of Representatives of the United Stales

of Amcrica in Uongrcss asscmbled, That nolwitlistapding any provision of law

or regulation to the contrary, any condition of impairment of health occurring
on or after the date of enactment of this Act and caused by hypertension or
hemrt disease resnlting In total or partial disability or death of any employee
of the Federal Govermment or of the government of the District of Columbia
shall, for the purposes of any Federal or District of Columbia law or system
to which such employce is subject and which provides disability or death
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componsation or retirement benefits, be held and considered to have 'been‘
incurred in the course of his employment, subject to the following condit1qns:
(1) That such employee shall have passed an appropriate physlical. examina-
tion immediately prior to his entry into such employment or within six months
after the date of enactment of thiy Act, whichever is later; and "
(2) That it is not established by competent evidence that such condition of
impairment of health was not incurred in the course of his employment.

(Mx. Olsen subsequently submitted the following statement to the
subcommittee:) .

STATEMENT OF HON. ARNOLD OLSEN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS F'ROM THE
STATE OF MONTANA

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I have introduced a bill in the
House of Representatives, HL.R. 2460, which has been referred to the House Com-
mittee on Post Office and Civil Service, but it is also a proper subject for con-
sideration by your committee. The bill refers to heart disease as an occupational
ailment. The title pretty well sums up the subject matter of the bill; it reads:
“To create a presumption that certain impairment of health caused by hyperten-
sion or heart disease of a Federal or District of Columbia employee is incurred
in Iine of duty for purposes of certain retirement and disability compensation
laws or systems.”

The bill requires that the employee shall have passed an appropriate phys-
ical examination prior to entry into employment, and the presumption is that:
this examination would bo of sufficient detail to determine whether or not there
was a heart ailment present, When a Federal employee is found to have a heart
ailment, it would be presumied that this came about because of mental or physical
tensions in his work. If there iy reason to believe that such is not the cage,
then the Bureau of Employees’ Compensation can secure competent evidence to
refute the conclusion that the impairment was incurred in the course of his
employment and, if substantial evidence is presented, compensation can then,
be denied.

I believe it is more important to have this provision apply to compensation for
injury than it is to retirement.

One of the facts that is little known when it comes to the Federal Employees’
Compensation Act is that the Compensation Act provides benefits for those who
suffer from disease caused by their employment, as well as those who suffer
physical injury. Government administrators nationwide are not too familiar
with this fact and many times employees who should be receiving compensation
because of a heart attack do not have such claims established because they are
told by their supervisors that the Compensation Act pays only for injury incurred
on duty. In addition to this, it is often difficult to develop the causative factor
because the doctors who examine the 'employee are reluctant to make an abso-
lute statement that the heart attack came about because of the tensions and hard
physical labor or exposure to which the employee was subjected in his work.

We find that employees such as letter carriers who are expoged to the ele-
ments and perform hard physical work have a high rate of heart disense—muech
higher than that indicated by the benefit, payments made by the Bureau of
Employees’ Compensation.

The average employee, when told by the doctor that his heart condition de-
veloped as a result of strain, either mental or physical, assumes that such a re-
port has been made to the Government and that he will receive compensation.
Actually, thig is not always a fact and, in order to receive compensation, the
employee has to go to ensiderable lengths to establish the facts relative to con-
ditions surrounding his employment and to secure positive statements from the
doctor. As the law is presently constituted, I believe that these employees are
frequently denied benefits they should have.

The proposal T am offering in my bill would certainly provide ample latitude
where skilled administrators, supported by doctors skilled in the Compensation
Act, could properly review all heart cases and, if there were evidence of the
fact that the case was not due to employment, there would be ample latitude
to deny the claim.

I believe this would correct an injustice that has long existed. I think it
would be reflected as an honest decision by the Government to assume its respon-
sibility and I hope that your committee will consider the provisions of H.R.
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2460 and take favorable netlon to include these provisions in the recommenda-
tions you make for ameudments 1o the Compensation for Injury Aet.

Mr. Keatine, It seems to me that (he jurisdiction should be in this
commitlee on this particular bill.

The bill further requires that such employee shall have passed an
appropriate physical examination immediately prior to his entry into
such employment. )

It also provides that, if competent evidence is presented that such
condition of impairment was not incurred in the course of his employ-
ment, the compensation ean be denied,

This legislation is necessary because of the nmmerous roadblocks
presently existing when attenipts are made to establish compensation
claims where heart attacks oceur.

One of the roadblocks is caused by the reluctance of doctors to make
absolute statements on causative factors. Men in the medical profes-
sion are prone to equivocate when it comes to putting things on
paper.

Many who have excellent cases for compensation fail to receive com-
pensation benefits because of the lack of knowledge on the part of
Government supervisors when it comes to illness due to occupational
hazards. To many of them, compensation is due only in case of
broken bLones,

I have a letter here from a letter carrier in Waterloo, Towa, which
I think proves the ease; (he man was finally awarded compensation,
but only after 114 years had passed.

The oflicials at the post office told him he was not enfitled to com-
L)ensut.ion. Fortunalely for him, the officers of NALC branch knew

ctlier,

ITe relates the story leading up to and after the attack as follows:

During the pay period which ended March 27, 1964, T worked a total of 100
hours.

That’s 50 hours a week,

This was due largely to the damp early spring weather which necessitated
many carriers to use sick leave. On Friday, March 27, I was assigned to
route G0. This particular foot route is in a new section of town and is all
open area with no sidewalks,

There was over an ineh of newly fallen wet suow on the ground and the going
was cxceptionally rough as there was also an extra heavy volume of wail that
day. As I carried the malil that day, I could feel a tightening on both sides of
my neck and a shortness of breath. .

After finishing the foot route, I was assigned to parcel post and then night
collectionz. I worked a total of 12 hours and 13 minutes [hat day.

Suturday. Mareh 28, T was assigned to parcel post for routes 15 and 30. These
roufes are primarily business routes where parcel post must be delivered before
ucon on Saturdays. .

I'arcels for these business houses are heavier than normal and delivery was
again harder because of the wet slick snow. While on the route I had a severe
coughing spell which lasted from 8 to 10 minutes and I had te stop the truek.

A passerby stopped to inguire if T was OK—if I had only. known then what
I know now. A short time luler I Lecame involved in a minor acc?dont \_\'ith
the truck. T waeg quite concerned and upset because I have had previeus minor
aecidents und feared thut I might lose my Government license. When I retired
that Saturday evening. I was exhnusted, both physically and mentally. .

Suster Sunday, Mareh 29, I awoke coughing at 6:30. I had the same t}ght—
ness on both sides of my neck a8 I bad while delivering mail 2 dars previons.
The tightness was now In my arms also. Iy cough continued and the pain
increased until Dr. Hartman was called and he prompily orderced me to the
hospital where my heart attack was diagnoscd.
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Dr. Hartman feels that any or all of the above factors could have caused my
heart attack., He also believey that stress eaused by my truck accident could
have caused the attack. Less than 3 years ago I had a physical before entering
Post Office and was found in good health. Such extensive damage to my heart
could only be suffered since the time of that cheekup.

Branch 512, Waterloo, Iowa, and myself, contend that heart disease of letter
carriers, especially under rigorous conditions, is an occupational disease and
request that I receive fair and just compensation under the Federal Employees’
Compensation Act. .

" I was not capable of making out report at the time of my attack, During my.
6-week stay in the hospital, Dr. Hartman would permit no visitors outside of my
immediate family. He wanted nothing discussed which would bring tension and
possibly affect my condition.

After my release from the hospital I consulted the Letter Carriers Union and
they agreed that my heart attack definitely was a result of my carrier duties and
that I should apply for Federal employces’ compensation, :

This, of course, I think, indicates one reason why some of the delays
occur, where a person is in the hospital. They have a severe injury
and are not able to complete the necessary papers.

I had a case related to me just the other day where a fellow was in
an automobile accident. e wastaken to the hospital and he was there
12 days and the officials in the post office did not send him the forms,
and he wasn’t able to fill them out, anyway.

All of these things add up to the delay, but the difficulty for the
family still persists even if the delay is due to being tied up in the
hospital. _ ' ’

The proposal contained in the Olsen bill would require the Bureau
to establish the fact that theé illness was not due to the employee’s oc-
cupation. ‘We believe that this proposal is a fair one and would pro-
vide more justice than is provided under present regulations.

There are several important problems relating to the compensation
law that are not covered by any bills pending before the committee.

We believe that the committee should give consideration to includ-
ing artificial limbs, glasses, hearing aids, and any other similar aids
that are required to bring a person to an adequate physical capacity.

If an employee wearing an artificial limb is injured in an accident,
and the limb 1s destroyed, the loss is not compensable. We believe
that these items should be paid for when destroyed in an accident.

We also believe that agencies should be compelled to reemploy
employees when they recover from a disability. At the present time,
employees who have recovered in whole or in part are often refused:
reemployment, even in cases where jobs are available in the depart-
ment or agency.

I must commend the Bureau of Employees’ Compensation because
they make every effort to place those people and the fault, where it
does lie, lies in'the individual agency rather than in the work of the
Bureau. :

Finally, we endorse the provisions of the Sickles bill, H.R. 6554.
This is a bill to provide an accident prevention program. This is a
positive and constructive approach, as compared to present safety
programs.

Present programs place departments and agencies on a competitive
basis. The agencies frequently keep employees on the job when they
should not be working, in order to establish a good safety record.

The safety record, of course, depends on numbers of days lost..
We should be more interested in safety than in safety records.
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Mr. Chairman and members of the commit{ce, we want to express
our appreciation to you for giving us this opportunity to appear and
testify on behalf of the mucl needed Improvements in the compensa-
tion for injury law.

Mr. O'TTara. Thank you very much, Mr, Keating. Mr. Rade-
macher, do you have anvthing to add to Mr. Keating's statement.?

Mr. RapEMacuer. 1 believe, Mr, Chairman, that the very able presi-
dent of the letter carriers has stated the position of our organization
very well. I would just like to mention something that is very timely.
A committee that the Post Office Departient has set up between man-
agement and the unions to discuss sick leave has brought out very
forcefully at a recent. meeting that one of the reasons why the Post
Office Department's sick leave has been so extensively used is because
of the fact that employees are using sick leave rather than wait for
many weeks, as President Keating has described here, and also as
Congressman Fascell has stated, for their BEC check, It is only
natural that if a person does have sick leave and even annual leave
he is going to use this rather than {o wait many weeks for payment
of his elaim.

One of the problems is the Post Office Department's problem. We
feel that the claim form ought to go directly from the employee to
the postmaster and to the BEC, bul it is routed through regions, and
in discussing these matters with officials at the BEC, who have been
extremely helpful and sympathetic, we must agree with them that they
can’t process a claim that they don’t have and so perhaps a lot of
redtape could be climinated if (he problem was exposed and explored.

Just one other thing to substantinte Mr. Keating’s claim concern-
ing other Lenefits, such as artificial limbs, and glasses, and so on,

I have just answered correspondence from a small town in
Alabama—Roanoke, Ala—where a lotter carrier was inspected by his
postmaster, and they counted 218 dogs and this carrier had com-
plained—he had written in to me compluining—that he has gotten
accustomed now lo warding off dogs, and they are using this dog
repellant and all these things, but he said who is going {o replace the
glasses that have been Lroken twice when dogs have chased him and
he has fallen and the glasses have fallen off and been broken.

I certainly concur in what Mr. Keating has stated in this regard, that
certainly it isn'{ the employee’s fault when his glasses fall and are
broken as a result of a dog bite, and I certainly conecur that the BEC
ought to be paying for such things as this,

T want (o just conclude by stating that T appreciate vour kind
remarks concerning our officers and also compliment all those that
are here this morning after such a rugged day and night on the
Honse floor.

Mr. O°TTara. T think that if anyone ought fo be complimented it is
you gentlemen whow I saw in the gallery yesterday, seemingly, T think
1 is safe to say, more interested in the proceedings than some of those
on the floor.

Tam pleased that we adopted those four resolutions at least, although
I would have wanted to go on and take up the other three, too.

You have presented some very stimulating and interesting sug-
gestions with respect to some of the problems of the act. This prablem
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of heart disease is really a very difficult one. It is extremely difficult
for an employee to prove work connection in a heart disease case.

On the other hand, it would be equally difficult for the Government
to prove nonconnection. Tt is always difficult to prove a negative,
that is, to prove that it wasn’t work-connected, and T am Wondermg’,
and T hope the counsel will perhaps attempt to ascertain, 1t we couldn’t
do something in between those two positions in this act, that is, set
some criteria, give the Bureau of Employees Compensation some
criteria to use, some reasonable criteria to use that wou d be fair to the
employee and to the Government in determining work connection.

I don’t think there is enough known about it, but I don’t think it 1s
safe to assume that everybody who has a heart attack has that’ attack
related to his employment, nor is it safe to assume that nobody’s heart
attack is related to his employment. ‘ =

T don’t know just how we go about doing that. With respect to your
suggestion about the procedures used by the Post Office Department,
T shall ask the chairman if he will send a letter to the new Post-
master General with respect to their procedures in handling these
matters, and the committee, I can assure you, will interest itself in the
expeditious handling of these claims by the Department.

(Chairman Holland’s letter and the Post Office Department’s reply
are as follows:) ‘

SEpTEMBER 15, 1965.
Hon. L.aAwreNcE F. O'BRrIEN,
Postmaster General,
Washington, D.C. _ )

Disr MR. POSTMASTER GENERAL: In the course of hearings now in progress
before my subcommittee, representatives of Federal employees’ organizations
have testified to the effect that procedures now in force in the Post Office De-
partment result in serious delays in the receipt of claims by the Bureau of Tm-
ployees’ Compensation, and therefore, in the receipt by injured employees of
the compensation to which they are entitled. '

To make the record complete, I would appreciate it if you could provide me
with a detailed list in writing of the steps involved in the processing of com-
pensation cases in your Department. It is our hope to close the hearing record
on this legislation by September 24, and it would be very helpful to have that
information by that time.

With best personal regards,

Sincerely, .
ELMER J. HOLLAND,
Chairman, Select Subcommittee on Labor.

PosT OFF1CE DEPARTMENT,
ASSISTANT POSTMASTER GENERAT,
BUREAU OF PERSONNET,
Washington, D.C., October 5, 1965.
Hon. ELMER J. HOLLAND,
Ohwirman, Scloct Subcommittec on Labor, Comapittee on Lducation and Labot,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

DrAr CONGRESSMAN : This is in further reply to your letter of September 15,
requesting a detailed list of the steps involved in the processing of Bureau of
Timployees’ Compensation cases. :

Our procedures are as follows :

1. At the time of injury, or at most, within 48 hours, the employee or some-
one on his behalf completes form CA-1, employee’s notice of injury or occupa-
tional .disease. This completed form is submitted to the cinployee's immediate
supervisor.,
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2. Form CA-2, official supervisor's report of injury, Is prepared immediately
for every Injury which is likely to result in any medical charge against the
compensation fund or in any disability for work beyond the day, or which ap-
pears likelr to require prolonged treatment or result in future disability or re-
sult in any permanent disability.

3. If the employee has received medieal treatment for the injury and upon
medical advice Is instrueted to remain off duty, he filles form CA—d, claim for
compensation on account of injury, and CA—4A, application for augmented com-
pensation for disability, with his employing office. These forms are submilted
to Bureau of Employees’ Compensation, Department of Labor, after 14 days ab-
sence without pay, In accordance with the regulations of the Department of
Labor. If the employee returns to duty in less than 14 days, form CA—4, and
CA—1A are submitted to the Departrent of Lubor immediately upon return to
duty.

The Federal Employees® Compensation Act requires these forms to be sub-
mitied after expiration of 18 days from (he day pay stops.  ITowever, in an
effort to speed up the process, the ost Office Departwent has entered inte an
agreement with the Department of Labor, to permit the Department to subipit
the forms after 14 days.

To assure prompt submission of elaims to the Bureau of Employees’ Compen-
sation in order that payment of elaims will be expedited, we have Instituted a
new procedure. The Depuriient’s new procedure provides that the installation
bead forward the cxecuted form CA-4 directly te the Burcau of Employecs’
Compensation rather than through the postal data center. This has saved ap-
proximately 1 week’s time in processing.

I hope this information will be helpful to you.

Sincerely yours,
Rricnarn J. Morrny,
Assistant Postmaster General.

Obviously the Bureau of Employees® Compensation, as Mr, Rade-
macher pointed ouf, can®t act on elaims it hasn’t received yet. It is
more than a little distressing if they are lying in somebody’s in-basket
in the Post Office Department during a period when the emplovee and
his family are suffering. I think that this is something the Depart-
ment can correct and ought to correct and we will try to help them
correet that situation. I am glad you mention that in your testimony.

The Sickles bill providing for an aceident. prevention program is one
I think it would certainly be wise to consider seriously. Certuinly we
ought to have as effective an accident prevention program as we pos-
sibly ean. Not only does it. make sense in cost terms, but it makes
sense in relation to the interest.of the employee.

It is mueh better to be healthy and working than disabled and draw-
ing compensation, no matler how good a compensation system you
have.

Another problem that Mr. Keating and T wrestled with about 5 or
G vears ago is this rehabilitation question. We weren’t able to do any-
thing with it at that time, and I would hope that things have changed
a little bit,

Mr. Keamina, Yes. i

Mr. O'TIara. Tt just makes sense to me that if an employee is par-
tially disabled. but still able to work, every effort should be made to
get this fellow back on a job that he can perform beeause it is so much
better for him, and for the Government and for everybody concerned.

You will recall we ran into some difficulty with some other orga-
nizations when we tried to do that.

Mr. Ravesmacirer. Yes. .

Mr. OTlara, I am going to explore that situation and see if we
can’t do something about that this time in providing some sort of
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additional assistance to partially disabled employees In regaining
employment with the Federal Government. e

Mr.  Keatiwg. There has been talk about a retralning program.
That has never been adequately developed where 1t 1s necessary, but
certainly where there are 214 million jobs in Government it seems un-
fair because a man is impaired to some extent that he can’t find work
and, of course, in some instances where with complete recovery they
are not allowed to work. » L ,

Mr. O'TIsra. I think that is really ridiculous. We .w111 explore
that quietly for a while and see if we can’t do something about it.
We may be in touch with you about it later.

Mr. TTathaway ? . : _ )

Mr. Harmaway. Mr. Keating and Mr. Rademacher, we. certainly
appreciate your testimony and constructive suggestions. At the hearg-
ing last week in regard to your objection which you cited on page 3
of your testimony, using the Consumer Price Index for raising the
compensation payable to those who are already receiving compensation
when this goes into effect, we asked the counsel for the Department of

Labor to supply us with cost figures to see just how much additional
cost there would be simply to pay those employees the going rate when
this 1s put into effect. .

In view of the fact that we are not affecting any employers insurance
rate, as you would be nunder State laws, we thought this would prohably
be an equitable provision and it would, of course, eliminate the con-
sumer price index,

I presume that you would go along with that. Do you have any
comments on that?

Mr. Kratine. It seems to me that in connection with compensation
it should bear a relationship to pay and it should bear a continuing
relationship to pay. Co

Where a man is disabled, if Congress doesn’t take action, he doesn’t:
have his compensation adjusted, and I-don’t think the Consumer Price:
Index is adequate. What you propose is good, but I think it ought to:
be explored a little bit more and see if you can’t just have some sort of’
a comparable tie-in where it would be directly related to I'ederal pay.
After all, that is what they are suffering the loss of, and if there is a
continuing disability the fact that they were disabled 10 years ago
shé)uldn’t mean that they ought to get less than a man who is disabled
today.

Mz Harmaway. Correct.

Mr. Rapemaciier. I believe, Mr. Chairman, there is a glaring in-
equity in that section of the law, I believe you will find it 1s true that
those who are suffering long injuries are being denied a benefit which
is being paid to a person who is fortunate enough to go back and then
suffer a recurrence and come back at the higher pay, but the person who
has been out all this time and can’t go back has to suffer the less pay.

Mr. Hatmaway., Right.

Mr. Rapemacmer. It is an inequity definitely.

Mr. ITariaway. That is exactly what we had in mind when we asked
those questions. Y ou commented on Congressman Fascell’s bill which
seems designed to correct some inequities. ~Just sitting here thinking
about it, wouldn’t it be better to, rather than give the employee full
compensation, compensate him to the maximum he would be compen-
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sated for if his adjudication came at the instant of his injury; in other
words, give him say, two-thirds of his pay.

Then in the event it turns out he was not entitled to it he won’t have
as much to pay back.

.. Mr. Keatine. 1t would result in less difficult adjustment certainly
if it was placed on that basis.

Mr. Ilarinaway. And in regard to Congressman Qlsen’s bill, T agree
with the chairman that perhaps we shoulgrhm'e medica) testimony be-
fore us before we make any judgment on that because it is a very com-
plicated field that T frankly know very little about.

Mr, Kearine. One of our big problems in that area is the fact that
we have many small units in the Post Office Department. Of course,
we have many post offices and we have a post office where there are 6
or 10 people working.

They go along for years and years without an injury, so when one
does occur they don’t know what to do.

They don’t know anything about the Compensation Act and if a
fellow has a heart attuck, they say that is illness. The fact that there is
an occupational factor involved is very little understood in many areas
and for that reason I think more people who are entitled to compen-
sation or should be entitled to compensation heenuse of a heart. failure
don’t even have a claim presented.

I think that we have to have a little more education. Of course, it
is in the postal manual, but there are an awful lot of other things in
the post:d manual and the person in the small installation doesn't keep
up on compensation.

Waterloo, Iowa, is a pretty good installation, but the officials weren't
up on occupational ailments: so we thought that the Olsen approach
would place the responsibility upon them to present other testimony.

If the man has, by self-abuse, brought on the condition or if he had
;1_ 11)1'evious existing condition, it ought to be reasonably easy to estab-

ish.

1t is easier to establish that than to establish the cccupational factor.

Mr. Harmaway. Yes. Are employees required to tuke periodic
physical examinations?

Mr. Kearive, No: just an entrance.

My Tlaritaway. Sothere are no records.

Mr. Keatixa., No. They have other records. In the larger oflices
there are medical units, and employees report to the medieal unit if they
are ill and, of course, a record is kept. on that.

They are not very thorough but they are records. If a person is
suffering some particular disease it will probably show up on his card.
That program is limited.

Mr. ITyrnaway. Of course, your suggestion with respeet to provid-
ing new glasses and artificial Iimbs I think s a commendable one and
certainly one that we shall eonsider.

Thank you very much.

Mr. Kearine. That has been up and I know one time that T argued a
case before the appeals board in behalf of the glasses and they went
along with the precedent, so the precedent is s)reu y thoroughly estab-
lished within the Bureau, and I think it would take legislation. But
if & person has a very expensive pair of glasses or he has an artificial
leg t{ml is smashed in an accident, certainly he should not be compelled
to pay that loss.
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In many cases without glasses the fellow can’t see. They are just as
much a part of his seeing as his eyes. The eyes aren’t efficient or
effective and he can’t work withoutthe glasses.

If they are smashed up I think the Government ought to pay for
replacing those glasses. ) .

Mr. Rapemacner. Mr. Chairman, I had a case in New York City
where a letter carrier was accosted by a person who was suffering a
mental breakdown and he came up to him without any provocation
and knocked the plate from his mouth. The man had to pay $160 and
after many long months of arguing the point with the Post Office De-
partment we won, not through the BEC, of course. . .

We won on the fact that. the supervisor was neglectful in not taking
action to assist that mentally deranged employece. Ile knew of the
condition. That’s the only way we won. Here is another example of'
a man doing his job through no fault of his own and being charged
$160 for a broken plate.

This points up the seriousness of this. problem.

Mr. O’Hara. T think it is. very serious.

Mr. Harnaway. Just one more question.

I have had some experience under State laws. One of the complaints
made by workmen is that their cost of legal fees is sometimes
prohibitive. )

Has this been the case? Ilave you had any complaint?

Mr. KpaTing. There is no legal appeal on the compensation. The
decision of the Bureaun of Employees Compensation is final and actually
occasionally somebody hires an attorney to try to establish a claim.

They do pay certaimn legal fees and the Bureau tries to maintain
them on a reasonable basis where they are responsible for such fees,
but there are very little legal fees involved in the Compensation Act,
very seldom that they become involved.,

Mr. Rapemacnrr. I have seen situations, Mr. Chairman, where the
BEC would recommend an attorney and his fee would be 30 percent.
You people being lawyers, you would have to judge whether that is
reasonable. :

Mr. O’Hara. That is higher than the typical State limitation. As
attorneys we would be reluctant to say that any attorney’s fees were
too high, but that is high.

Mr. KpaTiNe. The legal fees are involved when there are third-party
cases, when they sue somebody else, and it is in the interest of the
Government as well as in the interest of the individual.

The ‘Government recovers their payment to the individual in those
third-party cases. '

Mr. Haraaway. This third-party procedure only the Government
could imstitute; isn’t that correct? It could institute proceedings in
the name of the individual employee ?

Mr. Kearine. No, the individual employee can institute, but the
BEC claims part of the settlement if the defendant pays him compen-
sation. The Bureau claims reimbursement of what is paid.

They have a prior claim to any settlement that he secures.

Mr. Rapemacuer. The employee must initiate the action, you are
gorreﬁﬁ:t. He must initiate it and if he refuses he loses the compensation

enefit.

Mr. Haruaway. The employee,
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Mr. Rapenacrer, The BEC orders him to sue so they can regain
what they have paid, . -

My, ITariaway. If the Government is lax and doesn’t bring the
elaim does the employee have any right to bring the claim!? -

Mr. Rapraracier. Many employees sue, Mr. Hathaway. Many em-
ployees sue on their own and then after they receive settlement they
find oul it comes right back to the Governmen t. :

Mr. TTatiaway., In our State law we have a provision where if you
notify the employer that you are going to sue and if he doesn’t do any-
thing in 30 days you can go ahead on your own and soe. i

I notice, that a similar provision isnot in this law.

Mr. Kearing. Iere the employee often goes ahead on his own and
then the Bureau enters the picture and in some eases if there is evi-
dence that there is a good third-party claim the Bureau instruets them
to sue.

My, TTarnaway. Thatisall. Thank you.

Mr. O'ITara. Thank you very much, gentlemen.

I wish to state for the record that I think your members’ interests
are being well proteeted in this area by international officers and I
know that you will make a constructive contribution to whatever
legislation comes out of this committee as you have in the past.

1 thank vou.

Mr. Kearina. Thank you.

Mr. Rapeyacner. Thank you.

My, O‘Hara. Our next witness will be Mr, John A. McCart, who is
operations director of the Government Employes’ Council, AFT~C 10,
of Washington, D.C.

Mr. McCart, welecome back before our committee.

STATEMENT OF JOHN A. McCART, OPERATIONS DIRECTOR, GOVERN-
MENT EMPLOYES' COUNCIL, AFL-CIO, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. McCarr, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My, OTlara. You nre a rather frequent visitor and it is always a
pleasure to have you because your testimony is always enlightening
and well presentcﬂ.

My McCarr. Thank you.

Ay, Chairman, my name is John A, MeCart. T am the operations
director of the Government Employes’ Council, AFI~CIO. The
council represents 31 unions with members in the wage board, postal.
and classified services of the Federal Government.

e have presented to the subcommittee, Mr, Chairman, copies of
our formal statement. Tf it meets with vour approval T would like
to request that this be included as a part of the record in text and thar
T be able to proceed to summarize some of the more important features
of the statement.

e, O11ara. Without objection, your statement will be entered into
the vecord at this point. You may proceed in whatever manner you

wish.
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(Statement referred to follows:)

STATEMENT OF THE GOovERNMENT EMPLOYES' CoUuNnciL, AFL-CIO

Mr, Chairman and members of the subcommittee, The Government Eml'}loyes’
Council and its 31 affiliated AFIL-CIO unions representing employees in the
classified, postal and wage board services of the Federal Government des;res to
cxtend its gratitude to you and your colleagues for arranging this hearm'g on
desirable changes in the Government’s program for its employees wh_o experience
on-the-job injuries and the prevention of additional accidents, which result in
compensation claims, : .

The last revision of the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act occurred. in
1960, Tive years have elapsed.” It is most appropriate that Congress undertake
a comprehensive review of the statute to determine its applicability to the cur-
rent needs of employees covered by the compensation statute and the Federal Gov-
ernment as the employer. . o

We propose to comment first on ILR. 10721, the bill offered by Representative
William D. Hathaway to improve benefits with respect to maximum and mini-
mum payments, benefit increases geared to the Consumer Price Index for those
now on the compensation rolls and continuation of benefits for surviving children
through the post high school years. The council appreciates Congressman Hatha-
way’s sponsorship of these proposals. )

While these are highly desivable improvements, they represent interim ad-
justments. Department of Labor spokesmen have advised the subcommittee that
more substantial changes in the FECA must be deferred until the President’s
Cabinet Committee on Federal Staff Retirement Systems makes its report. Hence,
we feel it appropriate to comment on some of the other bills involving the Com-
pensation Aet, which are pending before the subcommittee.

It is fitting to note also that the Council was invited to offer its views to the
President’s Committee in July of this year. Ilowever, we were informed that
our comments should be confined to changes we believe are needed in the Civil
Service Retirement Act. We were unaware prior to this hearing that the Bresi-
dent’s Committee was considering FECA. also.

Representative Hathaway’s bill offers needed updating of the compensation
program,

In 1949, Congress fixed the maximum compensation payment available to in-
Jured Federal workers at $525 a month, At that time, the $525 figure was
adequate to cover more than 99 percent of all Federal enmployees. A disabled
Federal employee receives two-thirds of his monthly pay. If he has dependents,
compensation payments may attain three-fourths of his salary. But in no case
can th&ay exceed §525. Thus, today, less than 86 percent of the workers are
covered.

From 1949 to the present, maximum salaries of Federal employees have ad-
vanced from $10,330 to $24,500. Yet the maximum compensation is limited to
$6,300 annually. '

HLR. 10721 increases the present limitation to $685 a month. The Council
believes this change is fully justified in the light of a hasic principle of compensa-
tion—to restore to an injured worker a reasonable portion of his income.

The bill adjusts from $420 to $546 the portion of an individual's base pay
available for determining the additional benefit he may obtain because of depend-
ents. Why that figure should not be under the same fundamental principle as
is used to compute the basic compensation benefit is not elear. We advocate that
this dollar limitation be discontinued, snd that the augmented benefit be figured
on three-fourths of the employee’s base pay. Ilowever, the proposal in the bill
represents the minimum step which should be talken. ’

Another feature of TLR. 10721 increases from $180 to $210 the minimum com-
pensation available to Federal employees incapacitated by on-the-job ‘injuries.
It is unneccessary to emphasize the sheer inability of compensation recipients to
even subsist on $180 monthly or $2,160 a year, Official administration sources
have designated $3,000 as the line between poverty and economic exXistence.
F'rom thig s‘ta_ndpo‘int,‘ the adjustinent to $210 is modest, indeed.
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The economic plight of beneficlarios now on the compenmation rolls is gerious,
There has been no ndjustment since Seplemboer 1960, Even that amendment
Lo FECA was applicable only tu injuries which eceurred prior to Junuary 1, 1938,

ILR. 10721

provides that there Lenelity be recomjnted on the basis of annual

average consuer price index changes since the awards were made minus any
increases granted by Congress.  This sction represents simple justice to in-
Jured Federal ewployees and their survivors, many of whom are wholly depend-
enl upon compensation payments ax their only source of income. I need not
recite in detail the financial difficultics faced by the numerous citizens existing
on {ixed incomes geared to earnings many years ago. Compensation beneficiaries
can certalnly be connted in {his number.

As a matter of fuct, (he tie Is appropriate for Congress te consider a per-
manent method of adjusiing compensation benefits for those cases already

adjudicated

s that the recipients will be able (o maintuin a decent standard of

lving.  Adoption of such a formula would enable these disabled workers and

their famili
necessities.

e$ Lo plan their future ncome to meet the ever-increasing costy of
It will also climinate the necessity of piceemeal action by Congress

every 4 years, Relating the adjustwent in compensation fo the my changes of
aetive employees merits consideration by the subcommittee.
One of the most desirable provisions of ILR. 10721 exfends to age 23 the age

at which sn
Present law

rviving dependents may conlinue to receive compensation payments.
limlis these benefits to age 18, With the increasing nmnber of boys

and girls continning (heir education fnto eollege, 18 is somoewhat unrealistic.

In addition.

loss of benefits ot that time may discourage or make it tmpossible

for children of these disaliled Federal employecs to Fully utilize their puten-
Ual by higher education.

Generally
engetments

. the Federal Government s recognized this prineiple in recent

by extending heyond 15 (he age Hinlts for benefits for surviving

children under velerans' serviee, incomce tax, social seeurity, eivil service retire-

ment, and t
Government
Now, Mr,

be health insarance program availuble to employees of Lhe Federal

Chairman, the Counedl desires to address itself to the proposals ad-

vanced by Representative James (f, O'Hara. the ranking majority member of
the subrommittee, in his ILTL. 10565, We are most grateful (o Congressman

O'Tlara for

tion of that

his longstunding interest in the compensation law and his introduc-
bill.

The provision for a hearing on compensation claims while they are under
adjudication by the Bureau of Employees’ Compensation is most desirable.
Under the existing statute, a hearing is availuble to an employee only if he

appeals to
Washington

the board of appeals.  And sych hearings are conducted only in

- As B congequence, many appetlants (hroughout the country are

physically unable to present their cases. For others it Is impossible for them
to afford the fime and expense involved In traveling from their howes to
Washington.  Acceptance of thin provision wonld enable the Burcau of Em-
ployees’ Compensation to seeure uecessary information at firsthand, and should

reduce the

nevessity for employees carrying their claims to the appeal stage.

Our information indicates that a similar hearing process is common throughout
the State compensation systems,
H.R. 10845 remedios an inconsistency In the present FECA. An ipdividual

who jneurs
to a schedul

4 total or partial loss of a member of his body only is entitled only
cd award for a specific number of weeks as described in the act. Ilis

claim is fylly satisfied. There is no compensation for permanent loss of wage-
carning capacity. If, on the other hand, he suffers a total or partial loss of a
member and other parts of his body are affected, he can be compensated in-
definitely for loss of wage-earning capaclty, but not a scheduled award for the

member.

Representaiive 'Hara's proposal corrects this deflclency by enabling the
employee to secure compensation for loss of wage-earning ability in either case.
We belicve the revision is highly meritorious.

The bill remaves another conflicting provision by providing a lump-sum pay-

ment to a
language is
individuals

widow or dependent widower benefielary upon remarriage. The
designed to eliminate the present discrepancy, which permits such
to continue receiving compensation benefits upon the death of the

legal spouse by simply omitting the formal marriage preeedure and continuing
to live with another spouse.
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Finally, H.R. 10865 introduces into the Federal compensation system the
concept of judicial review. TUnder section 37 of the present law, the decision of
the Secretary of Labor on claims is final and binding. ILR. 10865 permits claim-
ants to seek a review in the Federal district court upon meeting specified
conditions.

The Council is convinced such a procedure would prove more costly and more
time consuming to Federal employees without insuring greater justice. That
is not to say that the unions associated with the GIEC find all the decisions of
the Bureau of Employees’ Compensation and the board of appeals acceptable.
In general, however, we find the FECA. is fairly administéred. While we quarrel
occasionally with specific findings, these cases usually hinge on medical evidence
or factual establishment of causal relationship.

Another bill under consideration by the subcommittee warrants early, favor-
able action. I refer to Representative Carlton R, Sickles® H.R. 6554,

The fundamental purpose of the measure is twofold: (1) To vest in the Depart-
ment of Labor authority to develop and enforce the application of safety stand-
ards by PFederal agencies; (2) to provide a statutory basis for the participation
of employee unions in developing the Federal Government’s safety program.

During the past 20 years, considerable improvement has been achieved in the
safety record of the Federal Government. But the prevention of accidents and
injuries and consequent reduction in the suffering and cost involved must be a
never-ending quest for the ideal.

Pregident Johnson's inauguration of Mission “Safety-70” on Febrnary 16,
1965, is an evidence of bis personal concern about the suffering _and cost involved
in injuries to Federal employees. ‘The Government Employes’ Council and the
ARFL~CIO have endorsed this program. We commend the President for his
initiative in (levelopmg ‘this plan to reduce accidents by 30 percent in the next
b years.

But the fact is that in each of the 8 years from 1956 to 1983 alone the fre-
quency rate of injuries in private industry has been considerably below the Fed-
eral Establishment. Moreover, the reduction in the frequency rate has- been
much less in the Federal Government than in the private sector, - -

While the Federal Government's performanee in the field of seventy rates is
generally better than industry, progress in reducing this rate 1s much more
gubstantial in private firms than in Federal agencies.

In its report for ‘1963—the latest material avaxlable—Jche Bureau of Em-
ployees’ Compensation made this significant comment:

“The summary of civilian Federal employee work injury experience during
calendar year 1963 shows no measurable overall improvement. ¥requency of
disabling injuries was the same as for 1962, Whlle bthllty and coslt rates ad-
vanced a significant 13 pereent.” '

The introductory remarks to the report then note that the total direct
cost of injuries “is tthe highest ever recorded”—$37.6 million. This, of course,
does not include indirect expenses, such as damage to machinery and eqmpment
and the value of lost production time.

In comparison with 1962, the total number OIf cases handied by the Bureau,
the nunber of nonfatal disabling injuries and the number of lost days chargeable
to on-the-job accidents for 19638 all increased over the prevmus year.

Deaths of Federal workers attributable to job-related injuries in 1963-reached
the second highest point in 8 years. ¥atfal injuries were experienced by 190
employes in that year.

With the exception of general language in section 383(c) of the Compensation
Act, there is no specific statutory charter governing the activities of the Sec-
retary of Labor in the Federal safety field. And there is no general statute
describing objectives for Federal agencies in developing their safety programs,

H.R. 655¢ remedies this situation by outlining the responsibilities of the Sec-
retary of Labor and Federal agencies in providing minimum safety standards
and safe working conditions.

It reconstitutes the Federal Safety Council and auwthorizes union membership
on it and a Federal Safety Advisory Committee to assist the Secretary of Labor
in attaining the objectives of thebill,

During the President’s Conference on Occupational Safety in March 1962, Mr.
L. B. Worthington, president of the United States Steel Corp., made this pertinent
comment :

“Certainky the very nature and importance of lsafety suggest a mutual interest
on the part of business, labor, and Government in the effectiveness of injury
prevention programs,”

55-030—65-——6
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We concur completely with this view.

ILIL. 6551 is not a panacen for all the safety problems exlsting in Federal
agencies. However, we [eel strongly that it provides the mechanism for achiev-
ing a much niore satisfactory rate of progress in reducing worker ipjuries, ma-
terial and property losses, and the large expendltures involved. It offers a highly
effective tool in President Johnson's Mission »Safety-70" campaign to reduce
substantially the suffering and loss of money resulting from job-related aceidents,

Other desirable improvements in the FECA are embedied in FLIL, 5288 intro-
duced by Ucp. Dante B. Fascell. The Counell appreciates Congressman Faseell's
reintroduction of a measure to alleviale finanelal hardship to employes while
awaiting compensation benefils afler injury and to accumulnte annual and sick
leave during periods of disability.

An individual who presents a compensation claim for adjudication Is not en-
titled to his regular salary or eompensation benefits until his elaim s processcd.
e may usc leave during the walting period, but his normal salary is discon-
tinued, In addition, the cmployee may not receive compensation for the first
3 days of temporary disability unless the disability continnes for more than 3
woeeks or beeones permanent,

A Federal employee who Is pald compensation benefits is not entitled to earn
sick and annual leave during the period be is on fhe rolls of the Bureau of
Compensation.

Both of these inoquities are corrected by Mr. Fascell's bill.

Despite sueeessful effurts of the Bureau of Employees’ Compensation to speed
adjudication of claims, the average period between Injury and the date the
claim is decelved by the Burean of Employees' Compensation is now 49 days.
In many cases the time between snbmission of the claim and completion of the
Bureau’s congideration is precisely the period when the individual Is experiencing
considerable financial strain. ILR. 5288 authorizes the claimant to continue
recelving his regular pay while the case s under consideration. We believe this
basic prineiple Is a desirable and justified Improvement in the Compensatlon Act.

The existing Annual and Sick Leave Act permlits Federal workers to continue
earning these two types of leave while away from work using their leave, How-
ever, an Individual who is on a leave-without-pay status and is also receiving
compensation paFments may not carn annual or sick leave. Obviously, an
employee who is unable to work liecause of an injury incurred on the job should
not suffer a reduction in his working conditivns heeause of an occurrence beyond
his control. The present laws are inconsistent In their treatinent of Federal em-
plogees, An individual who has no leave avallable and must rely solely on pay-
ments under FECA is penalized. The Couneil concurs fully with Congressman
Fascell’s view that it Is imequitable to apply a different rule on earned leave
to the worker who has been injured on the job.

Mr, Chairman, the Government Employes’ Council is convinced that with
the bills pending in the subcommitice there exist the roots of a comprehensive
revision of the Compensation Act. For years, that statute has been viewed as
one of the model laws throughout the entire world for individuals who suffer
the misfartune of on-the-job injurfes. We believe it is a landmark in Federal
personnel polley of which we can all be proud. But to maintain that position,
it is essential that the act be thoroughly reviewed and revised. We urge that
the subcommittec take favorable action at an early date on the bills we have
discussed,

Mr. McCarr. To vou and your colleagues, Mr. Chairman, we want
to oxpress our appreciation for arranging these hearings. Wo are
aware of the continued interest you have taken in the Federal Em-
ployees’ Compensation Act and particularly the prodigious work that
you did on the 1960 amendments.

1 propose to base my presentation on four hills, Mr. Chairman, and
then make a few extemporaneous remarks about some others.

First., with respect to the bill introduced by Congressman Hathaway,
II.T2. 10721, wo are grateful to him for presenting that measure.

Tt came as somewhat. of a surprise at {he hearing last week to learn
that the Department. of T.abor spokesmen feel that any comprehensive
action on compensation must be deferred intil next year, and we were
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equally surprised to learn that the President’s Cabinet Committee on
Federal Retirement Systems has this matter under study.

We were not aware of this. Our council was asked to testify before
this President’s Committee in July, which we did, and we were told
that our comments should be confined to the retirement program.

Nevertheless, since the administration feels that a comprehensive
review of the compensation statute is in order, we feel free to direct
our comments to various aspects of the existing law. o

The first important feature of Congressman Hathaway’s bill is the
increase in the present maximum from%.’i% to $685 a month.

The current maximum was fixed in 1949. At that time it covered
some 99 percent of all the employees who could be affected. Today,
because of salary increases, that percentage has declined to 86 percent.
Meanwhile, the salaries of Federal employecs, justifiably, have doubled
and. yet the maximum remains the same.

We feel, therefore, that this proposal in IL.R. 10721 is fully justified.

On the other end of the scale we have the increase in the minimum
advocated in Congressman ITathaway’s bill, increasing the minimum
from $180 to $210 a month; $180 a month yields $2,160 a year. The
proposal in Mr. Hathaway’s bill would increase that minimum to
$2,520 a year. When we understand that the poverty line has been
drawn at $3,000 a year, Mr. Chairman, the effort to increase this mini-
mum is modest indeed and so we heartily endorse it. v

With respect to the economic plight of the current beneficiaries of
compensation, those who have been injured and have received awards,
I don’t think it is necessary for me to engage in extended statistics.

The last time the act was improved in this respect was in 1960 and the
increase in the awards at that time related only back to 1958. Tt is
rather clear that these folles are in deep need of some financial help.

In that connection then the relation of the current awards to the rise
in the Consumer Price Index is fully justified.

However, we seriously suggest to the subcommittee that they give
eonsideration to eliminating this need for a piecemeal approach to
increasing these benefits for those already on the compensation. rolls
by relating these awards to the pay of active employees in some
fashion. We propose some formula so that these adjustments can be
made automatically without having to resort continually to changes
in the law.

The provision increasing the maximum age at which dependents can
be eligible for compensation benefits to 23 we heartily endorse. ILet
me simply say that this matter has been recognized in other Federal
laws with respect to dependents.

I cite veteran’s benefits, income tax law, social security law, civil
service retirement, and health benefit programs. All of them permit
dependent children to continne to reccive benefits beyond age 18 1f they
are in school. . ‘

. Mr. Chairman, T would like to address a few comments to the bill you
“have introduced, ILR. 10865. ~We support the provision you have ad-
vanced for hearings by the Burean of Employees’ Compensation.

These, of conrse, wonld be available at the request of the employee,
not mandatory. . We feel that this would enable the Bureau to securo
a better basis in fact for making its decisions,
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As a matier of fact, the only place that a hearing is available now
is at the Board of Appeals level and all of these hearings are conducted
in Washin{:t.on.

Obviously many appellants find it physically and economically im-
E&ssi‘ble to travel to Washington. ITence the records may be deficient

.quse they are not able to present factual malerial.

This proposal would bring it closer to the scene and we feel would

im{zmve the compensation system.

he provision in your bill, Mr. Chairman, for eliminating the incon-
sistency between the employes who suffers a total or partial loss of a
limb without any related compensable injury and the employee who
suffers the total or partial loss of limb with related compensable
injuries to other parts of his body deserves very serious consideration.

It is somewhat complex, but I think the intent. is to provide uni-
formity in the treatment of these two types of injuries and, therefore,
we concur with your proposal.

‘As to the matfer of judicial review, Mr, Chairman, T think in theory
this is a very desirable idea. A fine case can be made for it as a matier
of providing individuals with legal rights.

From the practical standpoint, however, we believe that the benefit
that you would derive theoretically might. very well be offset. by the
time and expense involved to the claimant in securing a final adjudiea-
tion of his claim.

That is not to say that we are completely satisfied with all the de-
cisions of the Bureau of Employees’ (p‘ompensntion or all of the deci-
sions of the Board of Appeals, but we feel that they are being adminis-
tered fairly. Any quarrel we have is a matler of evidence, a matter of
fact, or a matter of medical opinion. So we hesitate to suggest that
you move immediately to a ju({icial review.

One of the other bills that our council feels is quite important, M.
Chairman, is Congressman Sickles’ bill TL.R. 6554. We have en-
dorsed similav legislation over a number of years. T.et me preface
my comments in this connection by telling you that we and the
AFT~CTO have endorsed President Johnson's dhission Safety-70," a
program designed to reduce by 30 percent. the accidents in Federal
service by 1970, but having said that, we must. emphasize that this
kind of legislation is still essential.

This desire to altain perfection in eliminating accidents must be
continnious. The simple fact is in the Federal service that improve-
ment. has not. been (he most, desirable.  In the 8 years, from 1956 to
1963, the frequency rate of injuries in private industry has been con-
siderably below that in the TFederal agencies.

The reduction of the frequency rate in the two sectors has been
favorable to private industry. When we consider severity rates, the
Federal Government has had & better record on the basis of numbers
alone, but again, the rate of reduction of severity rates has been
betler in private industty than in the ‘Federal Government.

The last report that is available by the Bureau of Employees’
Compensation is for colendar 1963 and T would like to just read
this brief excerpt:

The summary of civillan Federal employee work injury experience during

calendar year 1963 shows no measurable overall improvement.
TFrequeney of disabling injuries was the same for 1062, while severity and

cost rates advanced it significant 13 percent.
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And the report continues by noting that the $37.6 billion spent
under the Compensation Act was the highest ever recorded.

Well, it is in this light, Mr. Chairman, that we ask your favorable
consideration of ILR. 6554, not that we want to cast criticism at any-
-one, but that the Government’s record can be improved. We feel
that TL.R. 6554 will really assist the program that President Johnson
has inaugurated of “Mission Safety—70.”

It will do it in two ways:

First, by outlining clearly the responsibilities of the Department
-of Labor and the other agencies in the field of accident prevention
and the development of safety standards, i

Second, it will reconstitute the Federal Safety Council and will
establish a Federal Safety Advisory Committee with union member-
:ship on both groups, so that the know-how of the employee organiza-
tions will be avaulable to the Department in carrying out this im-
portant function.

I don’t think it is necesgsary for me to emphagize that on the union
-side many of the international organizations—Mr. Keating’s experi-
«ence here is one case in point—have had tremendous experience in
the maitter of safety and accident prevention over a long number of
‘years.

The present law does not permit statutory membership by em-
ployees on the Federal Safety Council and it 1s these two points that
HLR. 6554 is designed to remedy.

In 1962 Mr. L. B. Worthington, president of United States Steel
Corp., made this comment at the President’s Conference on Occupa-~
tional Safety: “Certainly the very nature and importance of safety
suggest a mutual interest on the part of business, labor, and Govern-
ment in the effectiveness of injury prevention programs.”

We concur completely and it is in this light that we suggest your
favorable reaction to FL.R. 6554. '

The Council endorses also Mr. Fascell’s bill, H.R. 5288. Despite the
fact that the Burecau of Employees’ Compensation exerts strenuous
efforts to reduce the amount of time required to process claims and
despite the fact that they have made substantial progress, the fact
remains that the time elapsing between the injury of an employee
and the return of his claim by the Bureau of Employees’ Compen-
sation averages 48 or 49 days. '

I was very much interested, Mr. Chairman, in your remarks relative
to improving this situation in the Post Office Department. I think
this is highly commendable and T would suggest that, after acquiring
all the evidence available, any comment the committee makes on this
score will be most helpful to the agencies in advising their field com-
ponents that Congress is concerned about this matfer of delay. It
occurs at the field Jevel, at the local installation level,

Mr. Fascell’s bill, of course, would remedy this situation. I think the
details of recovery by the Tederal Government in cases where that
1s necessary can be worked out if there is agreement on the principle
of not having these employees go without any income during this
walting period.

The matter of employees earning leave while they are receiving
compensation I think is rather clear and certainly fhe basic intent
of a compensation law is to make employees as whole as possible when
they have been injured through no fault of their own.
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LI 2460, Congressman Olsen’s bill, we commend to your serious
consideration.  Admittedly, this is a very difficult and complex field,
but I think we can all recognize that from the medical standpoint
there 1s a growing recognition that job stress, job tension, and even
physical accidents such as Mr. Keating has recited can contribute
to serious heart seizures and hypertension. From this standpoint we
dont want (o miss any opportunity of making the Compensation Act
operateasit was originally intended as a liberal statute.

The suggestion that has been ofTered for replacing employees glasses,
teeth, limbs, certainly is good. We endorse it.  While the doctor may
indicate that an employce has recovered sufliciently to refurn to duty
on a light-duty basis, we find all too often that he is told by his
a{,zmig-.y “we have no light duty available” and it is a question of “or
else.

Our Federal Government, not this year, not last year, not the year
before, but for the ﬁ)ast decade, has embarked on a program of em-
ploying the physically handicapped and certainly there is no better
place to practice the policy than in the Government service itself. We
must make certuin not only that these employees with job-related in-
juries are not denied employment for themselves, but that their skills
are not lost to the Fodom} Government.

With these suggestions, Mr. Chairman, we again want to corumend
you and your colleagues for your serious consideration of this impor-
tant statute. Since i, was revised 5 vears ago, we feel the time has
now arrived for a comprehensive review and comprehensive amend-
ments to the Compensation Act.

Thank you.

Mr. O'TIara. Thank you, Mr, McCart.  With respect to your com-
ments dealing with the subject of judicial review of final decisions
of the Seeretary in compensation cases it is my thought that the ju-
dieial review provision would not be exercised very often and it would
be exercised only under {wo circumstances, since we follow the sub-
stantial evidence rule.

Mr, McCart. Yes, that is right.

Mr. O'T1agra. It wouldn't be a rehearing really of the claim. One
situation in which it is contemplated in my bill that this would be
used would be where it was fo{t by the claimant and by others in-
terested in his claim that the decision had been arbitrary.

T don’t think that happens very often, if ever, under our present
Compensation Act, but nevertheless this provides a safeguard against
an arbitrary decision on the basis of facts. The second circumstance
under which it might be used would be a circumstance in which an
interpretation of a provision was given by the Secretary that the
claimant and others interested in the claim might feel was contrary
to the intent of Congress, so that we could get that intent question
cleared up in the legistation.

And no one would have to use it. It would be an additional pro-
cedure available to claimants and for that reason I really can’t under-
stand why there should be any opposition te it on the part of persons
representing Federal employees. .

Afr. McCarr. As vou may be aware, Mr. Chairman, this 1s a pro-
posal that has been offered over the last decade at least. Not having
a legal background myself T find a little difficulty in understanding the
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substantial evidence principle, but I think from the legal standpoint
a very fine case can be made for the judicial review process. ]

T think there are two things that we have to consider. How s the
present system working? Is there denial of people’s rights under the
law in the light of facts and legalities? ]

Two, what is the alternative If equity is not being given in the cases
considered by the Board of Appeals and we propose to a review by
the courts? .

" We have been talking now about the delay in processing claims. I
am told that under the State compensation acts cases are in process in
the courts for months on end before an appellant can secure a decision.

Turthermore, if the delay involved is not going to provide greater
justice—I am not saying that it won’t but if it doesn’t, then the em-
ployee can suffer a serious financial impact because the attorney’s
fees, of course, would have to be paid. I think our position is basically
that we have confidence in the present system.

We disagree with findings, 1 specific cases, don’t misunderstand
us, but we have confidence in the present system and we don’t see that
the advantage offered by the judicial review improves substantially
the situation that we have now under the Compensation Act.

Mr. O'Hara. Well, let’s put this a different way.

The claimant would face the same question a litigant always faces
and he decides it in cooperation with whomever is counseling him; that
s, are his chances on appeal worth the effort involved in making the
appeal? e has to make that decision if he is not fully satisfied with
the original decision. of the Bureau when he decides if he is going to go
to the Appeals Board.

Mr. McCarr. That is right.

Mr. O’TIara. And he would have to make that decision under my
proposal a second time if he went to the Appeals Board and still was
not satisfied, that is a problem that all attorneys are accustomed to
facing : is the game worth the candle? Are the chances of prevailing
on appeal worth the effort and difficulty involved ?

Without going into the subject extensively, but referring back to
my conversation with Mr. Keating and Mr. Rademacher, having to do
with the rehabilitation and reemployment of partially disabled em-
ployees, I would gather from your remarks that you, too, feel this is an
mmportant area that the Congress might Jook into with the idea of im-
~proving the present practice in that regard. '

Mr. McCart. Mr. Chairman, my interest in that matter stems origi-
nally from my knowledge of the Civil Service Retirement Act and
what happened to disability annuitants, I have very strong feelings
about the inadequacy of the Federal Government’s program n retain-
ing disabled Federal workers rather than see them go off the rolls,

What I have said with respect to retirement applies equally with
respect to the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act. From the hu-
manitarian standpoint there is no reason that the Federal Government
should not do its level best to see that these employces are rehabilitated.

From the standpoint of economics it is good for the Federal Gov-
ernment, because they retain the skills that they have invested in these
employees over a number of years,

Mr. O’Ilara. Right. T think it makes a great deal of sense and I
wonld suggest, as I suggested to Mr. Keating, that we may be in touch
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with you later with respect to how we can do this best after we explore
the problem a little furglmr.

Mr. McCagr. 1 think the emphasis and perhaps the experience that
the Federal Government has already acquired under its ret raining pro-
grams in the private sector might be beneficial.

Mr. O'TLara. Yes; 1 think so, too.

Mr. PPucinski?

Mr. Prersski Mr, MeCart, 1 don't sce anywhere in your statement
any reference to the possibility of taking this ceiling off altogether.
There has been some discussion on that point.

Perhaps I missed it.

. Mr. McCarr, I treated it very lightly, Mr. Pucinski. I dealt with it
mn relation to the augmented compensation on page 3: “We advocate
that this dollar limitalion be discontinued and that the augmented
henefit be figured on three-fourths of the employee’s hase pay.”

I did propose it there, but 1 certainly see no reason why that com-
ment shouldn’t apply equally to the basic compensation award because
from the standpoint. of cost it is minimal.  From the standpoint of not
having to deal with this maximum piecemeal, T certainly think it
would be much better to eliminate the ceiling altogether.

I was trying to devise 2 formula short of outright repeal of the pres-
ent. maximums, but it is very diflicult, so I would advocate the discon-
Linuance.

Mr. Preinsxi. As you know, the administration, the Bureau of the
Budget, is staying with that $685 figure. Would you have any idea
what. ’She additional cost would be if we were to remove the limi-
fation:

Mr. McCart. No, I don’t, but $685 would bring it up into the super
grades. There are 4,000 or 5,000 at most in the super grades. The rate
of injury among those executives is somewhat raro and so I wouldn’t
think that the cost would present any great difficulty,

Mr. Prarnsir I think you made a good point on the judicial review
and it is my hope that the author of the bill will not press that point.

In one of our other commitices we have had a considerable discus-
sion and there is a great effort being made to amend the Davis-Bacon
Act to provide judicial review there in wage determinations,

Mr. McCart. Yes.

Mr. Pucixskr. And T can see the sincerity of the gentleman from
Michigan in trying to put this in because obviously he is trying to
give the employee the greatest degree of protection. This 1s com-
mendable, but with judicial review there is a growing tendeney to
roly heavily on judicial review to the extent that the backlog in the
courts is becoming a very serious problem. I believe your point of the
long delays is a very meritorious one.

Wo can only look and see what happens in the NLRDB where we ap-
ply judicial review and how the action of the Board, whatever efforts
they make to move along determinations, can become frustrated in the
legal delays that are built into the system. .

I think this is certainly something the committee wants to consider.
[ want to congratulate my colleague Trom Michigan for introducing
this aspeet because it is obvious his intention is to g:’c the employee the
greatest degreos of protection. Perhaps we can find a enmpromise in
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nailing down exactly what it is that the Congress intends on these
laws. : : L ) :

T think that there is a great danger in this country in the impor-
tance being assumed by these regulatory agencies. They are the
fourth branch of government today. There is no question that they
are creating a serious problem for this country. T am not gurprised
that there are pressures for judicial review of their findings because
their findings frequently in my judgment are capricious and arbi-
trary, certainly way off the path of what the Congress intended. 1
have often felt, and I wondered if you would have any comment on
this, Mr. McCart, that we can eliminate a great deal of this arbitrary
rulemaking power by the administrators of these agencies by being
more careful here in Congress in spelling out more precisely in the
legislation and in our reports exactly what is it that we intend and
what are the criteria. ]

T am disturbed about legislation that goes through my committee
and other committees of Congress, to a lesser degree. We often pass a
broad guideline bill and then we say the administrator shall promul-
gate the appropriate rules and regulations for the enforcement.of this.
act.

Well, this is where the trouble begins. T think that the Congress
should do that. I think that the Congress ought to spell out as pre-
cisely as it can the rules to be followed so that we leave to the admin-
istrator the responsibility of administering the very concepts that the
legislative branch of Government has created.

What would your comment be on that, sir? : ’

Mr. McCarr. Mr. Pucinski, the comments you have just made re-
mind me of the administrative theory that is currently popular in per-
sonnel circles and that is administrative flexibility. It runs directly
counter to what you have just described. :

Certainly the good administration of any law depends, it seems to
me, on two things: : S

First, how well the law is written, and, secondly, how well the law
is administered. Much can be done by capable administrators.

I am not speaking now about the regulatory commissions and bodies.
I am talking about those that work under the aegis of department or
agency heads. Much depends on the attitude and the desire of the
administrator of the agency, particnlarly where he has review groups
under his jurisdiction.

In the Federal service I think our basic attitude has been that we
prefer to exhaust all of the administrative machinery available.

Our unions have not hestitated to move to the courts where that has
been indicated, but we do so only when we feel that the existing ma-
chinery is completely inadequate to solve the problem. For this reason
we would be reluctant to establish an additional judicial mechanism
unless we find that employees generally or a majority of them are not
receiving fair and just consideration of their claims. )

Mr. Pucinskr I am for administrative flexibility, once the Congress
defines its intentions. The only difficulty with that, and I feel sorry
for most of the people who work for the Federal Government, is that
in the Government there is very little room for the luxury of being
wrong.
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We are all human, and we are all obviously going to err,and I would
hate like heck to eount up all the times I have beon wrong.

I have been wrong many, many times. DBut the average Federal
administrator and all of his subordinates are afraid to make 2 decision
often beeause they are afraid if they are wrong it is going to militate
against their promotion or some advancement.

Mr. McCarr, As a consequence of the situation you have just de-
scribed, the unions in the Federal service often insist that laws be
drawn tightly.

I can remember the pay acts that were enacted in the past 10 years
as & prime example, pagoe after page of specific regulation because they
had not been administered well in the first instance,

Mr. Pucinskr. Thank you very much, Mr. McCart.

Mr. O'ITara. Mr. Quic?

Mr. Quik. T have no questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. O'ILira. Mr. Ilathaway?

Mr. ITaTinaway. I want (o thank you very much for your compre-
hensive statement and state to you that I agree with your statement
on page 4 that if we can devise some permanent methaod of adjusting
compensation so that we don’t have to continuously go back it would
be advisable, and perhaps we can work out something where rather
than having a ceiling we would have a fixed pereentage and that would
also apply to those who are now receiving compensation.

Mr, McCarr. Yes.

Mr. ITarmaway. With respect to your criticism of Mr, O'TTara's
suggestion for appeal, it seems to mo that it is necessary to have some
court review so that we can establish a bedy of law with respect. to this
act made by competent. judges and not simply leave it up to the last
review board that we havo presently in the act.

I realize that there are expenscs of litigation that the normal em-
ployeo does not want to ineur and perhaps wo could make some adjust-
ment for that in our appeal procedure.,

Mr, McCart. You will recall that part of Mr. O*Iara’s bill provides
for a hearing procedure at the Burcau level, something that }ms been
absent until now.

Mr. ITatnaway. Correct.

Mr. McCart. Wo would hope that this would permit a much better
method of gnthering factual evidence and even medical evidence on
the scene which would result in improving the decisions that the Bu-
reau makes.

In addition, I am not exactly certain as to whether the Comll)e.nsa-
tion Appeals Board recognizes precedent as such, but T recall that in
the past 6 or 8 years they have published their opinions and I am sure
that this is for reason of citation.

I am a little bit confused between the Compensation Appeals Board
and the Civil Servico Commission Appeals Board. My recollection is
that. the Compensation Appeals Board does aceept references to similar
cases with similar facts and similar findings, so that it would seem to
mo that the question of precedent is applicable in the Compensation
Appeals Board nov,

ITowever, my comment on the hearing at the Bureau level leads me
to this conclusion: if the basis for the change to the judicial review
is justifiable criticism of the present procedure, it might be well to let
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the hearing at the Bureau level operate for a year or two to see how
that works in developing decisions by the Bureau and the Board and
then determine whether the legal review:is still warranted.

Mr. Hatraway. Except, of course, the threat of legal review makes
the review board a little more conscientious in its application of the
law.

Mr. McCart, I recognize that, Mr, ITathaway. You are correct.
" Mr. Pvomnsgl. Will you yield?

Mr, Hareaway. Certainly.

Mr. Pucinskr. Isn’t the converse very often true, though? It
relieves them of a difficult. decision because it can be reviewed by the
courts? :

Mr. McCarr. Yes, that is certainly correct. I would imagine,
though, that the situation described by Mr. Hathaway is more prev-
alent. It reminds me of these matters that are brought to the atten-
tion of members of the executive branch by Members of Congress.

These receive prompt and preferred treatment because there 1s an-
other branch of Government involved, so that your comment is well
taken. :

On the other hand, it might be that the appellants or their representa-
tives too might not have the incentive that they would have to pre-
sent the case to its full extent at the board level, realizing that there
was always another level of appeal. Thus it can be considered both
ways.

l\}fir. Hatimaway, Thank you very much.

Mr. O’Hara. Thank you very much, Mr. McCart, for your interest-
ing and helpful statement.

Mr. McCart. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. O’Hara. Our last witness will be Mr. Lawrence Smedley, who
is assistant director, Department of Social Security, AFL~CIO, Wash-
ington, D.C.

Mr. Smedley, we are very pleased to have you with us and I am sure
th_a‘fl you will be helpful. You may proceed in any manner that you
wish. :

STATEMENT OF LAWRENCE SMEDLEY, ASSISTANT D'IRECTOR, DE-
PARTMENT OF SOCIAL SECURITY, AFL-CIO, WASHINGTON, D.C.

- Mr. Smeprny. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. May I say first that the
AFL-CIO is deeply appreciative of the opportunity to appear here
today to testify in gehalf of ILR. 10721, introduced by Congressman
Hathaway to revise the benefit structure of the Federal Employees’
Compensation Act. :

" The AFI~CIO believes that TT.R. 10721 will do much to update
the benefit structure of the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act to
bring it in line with the economic and social changes that have occurred
in the last 16 years. -
" We urge favorable action.

T will submit a statement for the record, Mr. Chairman, and T will
try to summarize the main points of that statement because I know
that the members of the committee have pressing work and I under-

stand today they are particularly feeling overworked after last night’s
session.
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Mr. O’Hara. I would say that is a fair assessment of the situation,
Mr. Smedley. I thank you, and without. ubjection your written state-
ment submitied to the committee will be entered in the record at this
point and you may proceced to summarize and make whatever addi-
tional comments you wish.

(Statement referred to follows:)

STATEMENT OF LAWRENCE T. SMFEDIEY, ASSIETANT TMRECTOR, DEPARTMENT OF
BocrAL SBecuriy, AFL-CIO

Mr. Chairman, my nanic is Lawrence Smedley. I am assistant director, De-
partment of Social Security, AFL~CIO and I am appearing here today on bebalf
of that organization.

The Amecrican Federation of Labor and Congress of Industrial Organizations
is deeply appreciative of the opportunity to Lestify in support of HL.R. 10721, a
bill to revise the benefit siructure of the Federal Employecs Compensation Act.

The oldest workmen's compensatlon system in the United States is the one that
covers civilian employees of the Federal Government. After the 1949 revisions,
the Federal Employces Compensation Act way considered one of the most ad-
vanced workmien’s compensation laws in Lhe world. Tnfortunately, there has
not been 8 major revision since that time. In this era of rapid change, there is
little that is not obsolete in a decade. The AFL-CIO believes that ILIR. 10721
docs much to update this act te bring it in line with the economic and social
changes that have occurred during the last 16 years. We urge its cpactmnent
and it is hoped the following comments will be helpful in appraising the objec-
tives of the bill.

Scetion 201. Scction G(a) (1).—When a disabled employee has one or more
dependents, his basic compensation of two-thirds of wages is augmented by an
additional 834 percent of his monthly salary. The proposed amendmment increases
the amount of an employee’s basie pay which may be considered in computing
this additional compensation from 3420 to $546 per month. The percentage in-
crease in this maximum amount is less than the increase in the Consumer Price
Index since the last time this figure was revised. This change simply means
some Injured Frederal employees with dependents could receive additiomal
supplementation up to a maximum of $10.50 a month. The xmall additional
relief afforded disabled workers with dependents by this change would cost
little but would mean a great deal to those workers involved.

Scetion 202. Scction G(c¢).—The proposed amendment inereases the minimum
eompensation paid per month in cases of total disability from $180 to $210 per
month and maximum compensation for disability from 8325 Lo %GS5 per month.

IExcept for those whose average monthly wage is less than £210 per month, the
proposed increase places o floor below which benefits to the totally disabled
cannot fall. To the totally disabled employee this is certainly less than adequate
to underwrite an sdegquate siandard of maintenance.

Monthly pay is the basis for computing compensation for disability under the

Federal Emplorees Compensation Aet. The fairest way to achieve equity in
the benefit struciure is to revise benefit levels to conforin with the increase in
wage levels. The existing maximum for disabilily waa established in 1949,
Since that time. there have been unparalleled changes in the cconomy. The
earnings of Tederal employees have increased 8 percent and the Consumer
Price Index roughly 31 percent, The time is long overdue to bring the benefit
structure of the act in line with these changes.
This is a2 modest revigion since it reflects only changes in the cost of living, To
for disability about 31 percent. Thus. the proposed inerease would simply
bring the maximum benefit in line with the cost-of-living Inerease since 1949,
This is a modest revision since it reflects only changes in the cost of Hviug., To
adjust beneflt amounts in accordance with the cost of living renders the
welfare of injured workers static while the rest of society advances. A fairer
methad would be to raise benefits In acecordance with the inerease in wage levels
since the last adjustment.

The maximam in the Federal Employees Compensation Aect was designed so
as to insure that the overwhelming majority of Federal employees could re-
eeive 75 percent of wages if occupationally injured in Federal serviee. A new
maximum is imperative in view of the pronounced changes in the employinent
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pattern of the Federal Government. There has been a Sunb‘st'antia} decrease in
the proportion employed in the lower grades and a growth in the higher grades.
In 1939, 31 percent of all Classification Act employees were in grades 1 and 5_2;
57 percent were in the first four grades. By J uly 1963, only 3 percent were in
grades 1 and 2 and 33 percent in grades 1 through 4. Over the same period,
the proportion of employees in grade 12 .or ahove rose from about 4 to 17
percent. The growth in demands for Government services and the changing char-
acter of the economy has created a demand for new kinds of workers and
higher salaries. The growing complexity of our economy and our Government
services insures that not only will this trend continue buf that it will likely
accelerate.

The proposed maximum would permit all employees in step 8, G8-11 or step
3, G812 and above to receive the 75-percent maximwm of basic monthly com-
pensation specified in the act. Approximately 17 percent of Federal clasgified
employees are in salary grades 12 through 18 and, even under the new maxi-
mum, about all of these employees would be denied full advantage of the bene-
fit formulas stated in the law.

The Congress should enact the new maximum with a view toward the fu-
ture. If adopted, the new maximum should stand for some time. The present
maximum was enacted in 1949 and although we hope that revisions will oe-
car before the lapse of another 106 years, it is reasonable to expect the new
maximum to continue unchanged for a significant length of time.

Amendment to section 203. Section 10(k).—Scction 10 deals with compen-
:sation for death resulting from an injury. In determining present minimum
death bencfits, the law assumes that a worker shall be considered to be earn-
ing not less than $240 a month. When interpreted to benefits for a widow,
this simply means that the minimum allowance is $108 a month. The proposed
-amendment will place the minimum benefit for a widow at $126 a month.

The amendment raises the maximum compensation that can be received in
.death cases from $525 to $685 per month. This simply adjust the maximum
benefit to bring it in line with the cost-of-living increase since enactment of
‘the present maximurc, The comments made concerning the increase in the
maximum benefit for disability apply here—the obvious modesty of an increase
that only adjusts for the cost of living.

Section 204. Rection 10(c).—This amendment continues benefits in survivor
-cases to unmarried children after age 18 up to the age of 23 when enrolled in
a program of education or training. This proposed change is in keeping with
‘the educational developments that have occurred in our society—the ever-
increasing need for education and training to cope with the complex demands
of our modern economy. This provision corrects an obvious injustice. - The
restriction of benefits to age 18 creates a barrier that effcctively prevents sur-
viving children from achieving 'the kind of educational attainments essential
to successful competition in the economic marketplace. It effectively makes
second-class educational citizens of the children of occupationally killed work-
ers by depriving the family unit of benefits at the time they are most needed—
‘when the children should begin their most expengive and vital education.

Amendment to section 301.—Under the TFederal Employees Compensation
JAct the amount of compensation paid for disability and death is computed
on the basis of the monthly pay received by an injured employee at the time
:of injury. As a result, compensation payments to benefliciaries on aceount of
injuries sustained in prior years fail to reflect the sharp rise in pay and living
costs in recent years and are substantially less than benefits paid on present
wage levels. The proposcd amendment corrects the injustices created by the
changing value of the dollar by adjusting past benefits by the Consumer Price
‘Index. It is written in terms of human understanding. Congress, over the
years, has rightly improved benefits for social security beneficiaries. It should
-do no less for the occupationally injured and their dependents,

The victims of an industrial society are particularly entitled 'to share in the
‘economic gains of that society. As previously stated, wages are the most ac-
-curate measure of a worker’s standard of living and benefit increases should
be related to that measure. Iowever, this bill is to be commended for its hu-
mane intent to adjust benefits for those who sustained injuries in prior years
to reflect the rise in living costs since that time.

In addition to our support of H.R. 10721, there are a number of bills referred
to this committee which we support—none of which are in direct confliet with
‘H.R., 10721 but which contain desirable supplementary features.
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BH.R. 5288

H.R. 5288 permits a worker who has filed a elaim for workinen's compensation
to receive any accumulated salary, pay, or remuncration he is en titled to until his
claim is processed. These payments are recovered from the compensation bene-
fits when the payments begin,

This provision Is an attempt Lo avoid ithe hardship worked upon claimants
and their families who may be deprived of income for extended periods before
the compensation claim {s resolved. An injured worker with a family to support
and house anid car pa ments (o make should not be required to endure this hard-
ship when the obvious and fair remedy provided by this bill is available.

IR, 5288 also permits mn oceupationally fnjured employee who returns to
work to receive credit fur annual and sick leave during the period of his dis-
ability. A worker on annual or sick leave can earn leave credits when away
{from the job. It scems only fair to necord injured emiployees cqual treatment.
This provision would help injured workers at the tme they necd it the most,

1.8, 10865

ILR. 10863 attempts tu rectify the problem of loss of wage-earning capacity
when an injury does not result in a major impairment. At the present time, an
injured worker can be compensated for loss of wage-carning capacity in addition
to the scheduled loss only when there is a total and permanent loss or loss of use
of & major bodily member. The cconomie injustice that (his can cause is best
illustrated by an actual example.

An accountant who loses a hand may suffer no loss of ecarning eapacity. A
watchmaker who suffers a patrial loss of use of & hand incurs a severe wage loss
and is physicully and veeationally haudicapped. Under existing provisions of
the law, the accountant would revelve o mueh larger amount of compensation.
ILB. 10685 would rectify this problem by permitting payment for loss of carning
capacity in situatlions of (he kind illustrated by the watchmaker,

ILRR. 10683 also provides for the payment of 2 yeuars’ compensation in a lump
sum [o 2 widow upon remarriage. There is a precedent provision in the Lone-
shoremen's and Ifarbor Workers' Compensation Aet. It would be o very inex-
pensive item and would remove an impediment to remarriage and would remove
the unintended indueement now in the act for more informal arrangements.

ILR. 6554

H.R. 6354 would amend section 33 of the Federal Employees Compensation
Act so as to provide for the cstablishment of a Federal employee accident
program.

The need for a new safely program in the Federal Government Is demonstrated
by the fact that the 109,627 work injuries reported by civilian Federnl employees
in fiseul 1964 cstablished an 18-year record high—10.6 percent higher than the
average of 90,138 cases for the base period of 1957-59. Scheduled awards for
permanent injurles Increased 8 percent, rising from 1,822 to a total of 1,960, and
the number of deaths increased from 351 to 388. Though white-collar and
clerical-type occupations account for the bulk of Lhe 2.5 million civilian Federal
cmployees, there are 600,000 blue-collar workers whose dutics cncompass many
inhercently high-risk operaifons.

There is no central safety authority or minimum safety standards applicable
throughout the Federal Government ai the present time. Ageney safoty pro-
grams and safdly resulls show great variation., Sarveys have indieated that
the safety performance of the Federal Governiwent lags that of safety-conscious
privale firms.  In addition, there is no labor representation on the existing Fed-
eral Safely Couneil. The ILR. G654 cmbodies many proposals for improving
safely in the Federal Government. Ilowever, we would like 'to single out for
special commendation the requirement that the bead of ecach Federal agency
establish & safety program in conformity with standards preseribed by the
Seeretary of Labor, and the cstablishment of a Federal Safely Advisory Coin-
mittee which would include representatives from both labur and management,

CONCLUSION
The Congress of (he United States was a pioneer in workmen's compensation,

having passed the first workmen's compeusation iaw in the Nation. This lr_'gisl:b
rion served as a model and stimulant for similar aetlon by the States. Injured
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workers and their families owe an eternal debt to those farsighted Members of
Congress who passed this early legislation. ‘

The major revision of the Federal Employees Compengation Act that took place
in 1949 made it an outstanding workmen’s compensation statute. Unfortunately,
there has been no major revision of the act for 16 years—a period of time when
economic and social progress has been unparalleled in human history. What
was outstanding social legislation is no longer so by the more enlightened stand-
ards of the future. ) .

Wo urge the committee to report favorably on HLR. 10721 and many of the
supplementary features of other workmen's compensation bills before this com-
mittee so that Federal employees and their families can once again receive work-
men’s compensation protection commensurate with the economic and gocial ad-
vances of our society.

Mr. Symprry. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The proposed bill, ILR. 10721, increases the maximum compensa-
tion for total disability from $525 to $685 per month. This maximum
was established in 1949. As T understand, Federal employees salaries
have increased about 80 percent and the cost of living about 31 per-
cent, so this increase in the maximum benefit simply roughly approxi-
mates the increase in the consumer price index since 1949, so in a
sense this is a very, very modest revision since it reflects only the cost
of living and wo fecl that to adjust benefits in accordance with the
cost of living tends to render the welfare of injured workers static
while the rest of society advances.

We think a much fairer method would be to revise benefits in accord-
ance with the rise in the wage levels since the last revision. The bill
also increases the amount of an employee’s basic pay which may be
considered in computing the additional compensation when he has
dependents from $420 to $546 per month.

Tn other words, the employee is entitled to an 81/4-percent augmenta-
tion of his basic compensation of two-third when he has dependents.
~ Actually, in terms of the actual amount of money that a worker
can receive it means that a Federal employee with dependents would
receive up to $10.50 additional per month, so this is a very modest in-
crease, wouldn’t cost much, and certainly could be of immense benefit to
disabled workers with dependents.

The bill also raises compensation in death cases in the same manner
as in total disability cases from $525 to $685 per month. I need not
comment here since the comments that apply fo total disability apply
equally as well to death benefits.

The bill also would permit the continuation of benefits in survivor
cases to unmarried children after 18 up to age 28 when enrolled in a
program of education and training.

This change just basically keeps in tune with the educational de-
velopments that have occurred in our society in recent years. There
is an ever-increasing need for higher education to compete with the
complex demands of our society.

T think this provision corrects an obvious injustice Where actually
the age 18 restriction on benefits in effect creates an arbitrary barrier
for the surviving children to receive the kind of educational attain-
ments necessary to compete in the economic marketplace. '

In a sense it may effectively make second-class citizens of children
of occupationally killed workers by depriving them of benefits and
the family unit of benefits at the time they need it most, at the time
they are going to begin the most expensive and the most important
education.
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The bill also corrects the injustices ereated by the changing value
of the dollar by adjusting benefits of past beneficiaries to the change
in the Consumer Price Index since they started to receive those benefits.

As previously stated, we feel it would be much fairer to adjust this
benefit by the increase in wage levels since the time they started to
receive these benefits because, after all, I think the victims of an in-
dustrial society are particularly entitled to share in economic gains
of that society. '

However, we wish tu commend the bill for its humane intent to
adjust the benefits of these past beneficiaries.

In addition o TL.R. 10721, there are n number of bills before this
committee we would like to specifically sinele out for our support.

These are ILR. 5288 by Congressman Faseell, ILRR. 10865 intro-
duced by Congressman O'Tlara, and I1.R. 6554 introduced by Con-
gressman Sickles.

None of these bills, may 1 add, is in conflict with IT.13. 10721, but.
would be of considerable supplementation in areas that the Federal
Employees’ Compensation Act could be improved.

ILR. 5288 permits disabled workers to receive their regular pay
until they receive their first compensation henefit. T understund {here
are some technical problems here in regard Lo the question of lability,
but I think we have to remember, too, that there are lots of workers
where there is no question of Tiability us to compensation—in other
words, it might be a question of parfial disability: Is he 15 percent
disabled, 20 percent disabled, or 40 percent disabled?  So, this worker
will recelve compensation in time.

It is a question of deternining the amount of disability, so there
would be no problem of reeavering overpayments in these cases.

I think, as the president of the Letter Carriers has pointed out, in
the other cases the overwhelming majority of employees will return
to their work and the overpayments could be deducted from snlaries,
so I think the administrative problems here could be ironed out.

We also urge favorable action on the bill introduced by the chair-
man, Congressman O'ITara, H.R. 10865. We particularly urge favor-
able action on the provision with regard to compensating for loss of
wage earning eapacity in those cases where there is less than major
impairment.

As I understand it now under the act, the worker receives a schedule
loss for a major impairment. Then if he suffers a loss of wage earn-
ing capacity, he also receives compensation for that.

Now, as T understand it. under your bill, Mr. Chairman, you might
have a man, for example, who is a watchmaker who would have rather
what is a minor disalbiﬁly in a sense that a couple of fingers were
injured. This effectively prevents this individual from going back to
his occupation. ITe receives a small schedule loss, but he cannot ever
generally serve in the skill that he spent maybe a lifetime in, so he is
not only physically handicapped: he is vocationally handicapped, and
the chairman’s bill correets this economic iniust,ice. ) )

There is one provision, however, of the chairman’s bill which we do
not support and that is the question of judicial review.

There may be differences as to decisions of the appeals board. There
is certainly some. DBut these are the kinds of reasonable differences
that one should expect in adversary proceedings and the cost and
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delay that might arise from judicial review provided by the bill would
probably outweigh the benefits intended by that review. ,

~ We also urge favorable action on ILR. 6554 introduced by Con-
gressman Sickles which would amend section 33 of the act to provide
for a comprehensive safety program. ) .

At the present time there is no central safety authority or minimum
safety standards applicable throughout the Federal Government.
There were 109,000 work injuries reported by civilian Federal employ-
ees in fiscal 1964. This established an 18-year record. . .

We urge enactment of this bill because, after all, no compensation
aot, no matter how generous, can compare with a healthy productive
worker supporting a family. . )

In conclusion, I would say there has been no major revision since
1949. The 1949 revision did make the Federal Employees’ Compen-
sation Act one of the outstanding workmen’s compensation acts in the
country. .

There has been no major revision for 15 years in a period of time
when I think economic and social progress has been unparalleled in
human history, and so what was outstanding social legislation for one
period is no longer so by the more enlightened standards of the future.

We urge the committee to report favorably H.R. 10721 and many
of the other supplementary features of other workmen’s compensation
bills before this committee so that Federal employees and their fami-
Ties can once again receive workmen’s compensation protection com-
mensurate with the economic and social advances of our society.

Thank you.

Mzyr. O’Hara. Thank you very much, Mr. Smedley. One thing that
has been made very clear in your testimony and that of Mr. McCart is
that the Federal Employees’ Compensation Appeals Board must be
doing a pretty good job, and T will ask counsel to send the members of
the Board copies of the hearings when we are all through and directing
‘their attention to these statements. We ought to recommend them for
awards of merit. ‘

I think they are fine gentlemen and I am pleased to know that they
are doing that well.

Mr. Smeprey. I, of course, rely pretty much upon the opinions
of the Grovernment employee unions here who are closer to the workers
and they feel that, while the Bureau of Employees’ Compensation
Board is not_perfect, it does under the circumstances a reasonably
good job, and the day that they don’t, that they can be sure that the
Government employees unions will be in here supporting legislation
of the kind that you have introduced.

Mr. O’Hara. I think they could be greatly aided really by a hearing
procedure, shaping the record that is before them. As I understand
their procedure, while they hear appeals, their appeals are not on the
record, that is, they don’t hear witnesses or adduce any additional or
new evidence In the appeals procedure, so I would say the most im-
portant procedural change in my bill is that providing a hearing pro-
cedure at the request of the employee, because it would, I think. tend
to provide a record both for the Bureau and for the Appeals Board
that would be more reliable and fuller and better in terms of how you
conduct your appeal procedure. : :

Ithank you very much for your testimony.

55-030—656——7
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Mr. Quie. Mr. Chairman?

Mr. O'I1ara, Yes,

Mr. Quie. I would like to ask a question on this because I can’t
understand why you, Mr. Smedley, or Mr. MeCart cither, do not like to
have judieial review. I can well understand this in private employ-
ment because the employee and the unions don’t want the employer to
be able to appeal the case, and this is understandable because evi-
dently they feel that the employee usually has the greatest sympathy
felt toward him and he wouldn't be using this as much as the employer
would, but here, as T understand in looking at the bill; it is only the
claimant that ean bring this to the court.

The individual doesn’t have to if hie doesn’t want to. ITe can accept
what they do, but then if he feels that this wasn’t the kind of decision
that ought to have been given, it says that he may take this to the
U.S. district court.

Why do you want to deny an individual this right that Mr. O’Hara
is providing him under thisbill2

Mr. Syeorney, Well, T would say, in the first place, you must re-
member this 18 a rather abrupt departure from past procedure that
has worked quite well from the viewpoint of the people most closely
involved.

In the second place, if the procedure of judicial review were to
operate as the chairman stated his bill would operate, T think per-
haps there wounld not be so much objection to it.

What generally has happened in many cases—it has happened in
the social security disability program—once it gets to court, and we
have tremendous legnl talents available in the Uniled States today,
you tend to bog down the system with a considerable amount of liti-
gation and really if you are interested in an administrative system,
onco litigation becomes operative to the point that it tends to bog down
tho system the administration suffers, and though a few workers will
gain by the appeals decision, many others might suffer by the poor
administration that results.

This has happened, in our opinion, in & number of States. I think
that Mr. McCart made some points on the need for some modifications
in the appeuals procedure of the Employces’ Compensation Appeals
Board. I would agree with this, but I think at this time a rapid de-
parture from past procedure thal has worked pretty well might lead
to things that we do not intend to lead to, and once you have entered
this area you are never going Lo Lurn back.

Mr. Quie. Talways thought I wasa conservative.

Mr. O'TLwra. T will say that T share the gentleman’s mystification.

Mr. Quir. Mr. Chairman, as long as I am asking the questions, let
me ask another question. o

AMr. Smedley, I don’t fully understand on page 2, which is on a
different subject, and that is on the bottom where you say in the second
senfence of your last paragraph:

If adepted, the new maximum should stand for some time,

Do you mean it would likely stand for some time, or do you believe
it really ought to?

Mr. ‘Sareniey. No; would be likely to stand, because tho last re-
vision of this act, the revision of maximum benefits, took place in
1949,
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Tt has been 16 years. What I am pointing out here is when the
members adopt a new maximum they ought to have their eye towar,d
the future, that this maximum will undoubtedly stand while I don’t
think another 16 years, but a sufficient length of time, and during that
period of time because of the nature of Government employment, need
for higher skills, scientists, and mathematicians and statisticians, a
larger and larger percentage of the Government employees are gong
into the higher grades and may go beyond the maximum, and so L am
asking that you set your eye on the future when you set this maximum
in order to protect the people in this situation. i )

Mr. Qure. Would you have any objection to taking the maximum
off ¢

Mr. Surorry. No; I would have no objection to taking the maxi-
mum ofl; no. )

Mr. Quin. Because I personally feel that we don’t need a maximum.

Mr. Swwpiry. In the Federal Government with the maximum you
have had in the past and smaller number of employees in the top
grades, T think this new maximum would cover up to step 8 in G8-12,
and you have in your classified schedule 17 percent of your employees
in GS-12 and above, so you could take off the maximum and cover
pretty much everybody without great additional cost that you might
have 1n another compensation system.

Mr. Quie. Thank you.

Mr. O’Hara. Mr. Pucinski.

Mr. Pucrnskr, Mr. Smedley, I think you testified on a very impor-
tant point on this question of compensating an employee who suffers a
loss of ability to continue his normal employment.

This is a problem that we find not only at the Federal level, but I
think we find this also in social security and some other areas.

I am very much interested in that. I am glad that ILR. 10865 at-
tempts to correct this injustice. How would you see this working in
other areas than the Government employees ? '

Do you think that we could look forward to seeing similar changes
ultimately in the social security structure? If a man is a carpenter
and could no longer serve as a carpenter and becomes a janitor, he
should have some compensation for the fact that he lost ability to
practice his normal craft or trade. ‘

Mr. Smeprey. I think in time we will probably go along these lines.
As you know, with respect to the Social Security Disability Act, be-
cause of the stringent requirements, there has long been advocacy of
this kind of approach and the Social Security Administration in the
administration of that program did modify their determinations for
those individuals who had spent all of their life in hard manual labor.

It has come to a limited extent even in the social security program,
as I previously mentioned, that an employce who has worked all his
life in hard manual labor, and has the kind of eighth-grade education
where he is not apt to be able to be retrained for another skill, if his
disability prevents him from working in his former kind of work, they
will give him his disability amendment. : S

It has been recognized to a very limited extent. I think the time
will come, and I think they have it in a number of social security acts
in a nuinber of foreign countries. I think the time will come, but I do
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think perhaps a number of improvements in the Social Seeurity Act
m otherareas should take place first. :

Mr. Pureissir Perhaps it would be a good idea to start this in this
IFederal bill. 1 said here the other day at the hearing that we have to
view this bill in a larger perspective than just what it does to Federal
employees,

There is no question that the standards and the concepts that we
write mto the Federal act sooner or later are going to find their way
to Lhe bargaining table in negotiations, sconer or later are going (o
find their way in the Tornt of amendments to the Social Security Act,
tnd sooner or later will find their way into amendments in Stale legis-
lutures (o State workmen's compensation acts, so that perhaps this
isa good beginning.

Maybe this would be the place to start and =ee how it works out a( the
Federal level. 1 was particularly interested in your analogy between
the accountant and the watchmaker, and in my judgment the present
doctrine is perhaps one of the most cruel doctrines that we have on
the books today.

I know of any number of people who have suilered a disability and
ihus could not carry on their normal job who have been reduced to a
much inferior grade of employee.  Only upon showing that they can't
do even thnt kind of work are they e]igihﬂc to receive compensation,

I think this is eruel, inhuman, unfair, and perhaps we ought to start
in this Federal act to correct that concept and then see it go down range
in all the other agencies, T dont know of anything that creates a
greater injustice to the working man than this presen( doctrine in this
law, and the social security law, and also in many of the workmen's
compensittion laws,

Mr. Syreveey. I agree entirely with Congressman Pucinski and I
would like to sce the Federal Government set an example for the
States,

Mr. Prervskr. ‘Thank you very much.

Mr, O’ILsra, My, ITathaway.

Mr. [Lstiaway. Mr, Smedley, thank ¥you very much for your very
comprehensive statement.  The only question I have is also on judicial
review.

I want to get your position straight. It is your position that judi-
cial review would be superfluous, or that it would actually bhe
detrimental?

Mr. Sseprey, I think that we at this time would probably feel in
the long run the judicial review would be detrimental as a whole to
Federal employees.

Mr. TFariaway, And you base that on the fact that cases would
tend to bog down and so forth?

Mr. Sareprey. Costs would be inereased. T think delays would
creep into the system. [ think it would be harder to administer and
I'think these problems would outweigh the gains.

Individuals might gain by judicial review, but as an overall {)iclure
for all Federal employces, l}dlink judicial review would probably act
tothe detriment of the system, )

Mr. Harmaway. As a practical matter wonldn’t it only be used in
questions of law where the review board had not applied the law
properly?
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Mr. Syeprey. Yes; if there is substantial evidence the courts would
have to accept the findings of fact and they would only decide ques-
tions of law, but this is true in a number of States and true in the
Social Security Act in regard to the disability amendment and when
it gets to court it doesn’t always work that way. o i

I am concerned by the fact if you want an administrative system
you can’t bog down the courts with all these decisions, and they are
ending up making all the decisions and it makes the system difficult
to effectively administer. .

Mr. Haraaway. That depends, too, on how complicated the law is.
Many State laws are much more complicated than the Federal law.

Mr. Sueprny. Yes. This would not present the problems in many
other areas that it does in the area of workmen’s compensation because
workmen’s compensation is probably the most litigious area of social
insurance, there is no question about it, so this kind of judicial review
causes more problems in workmen’s compensation where it wouldn’t in
other instances, in other areas of legislation. :

Mr. Hatiraway. You are basing it on the States’ experiences?

Mr. Sueprny. Yes; there has been a tremendous amount of litiga-
tion in the States. :

Mr. Haruaway. Where the laws are to the best of my knowledge
more complicated than the Federal law. '

Mr. SMEpLEY. Some are; some aren’t. Some States have ivpg)eals,
of course, on fact and law. The courts hear de novo; a lot of States
just on law, as what pretty much was described in Congressman
O’Hara's bill.

Mr. Hariaway. Of course, the former case would be unwieldy. I
mean if you had a de novo hearing.

Mr. Smeprey. Denovo would be very difficult.

Mr. Hatiaway. It would be ridiculous in this instance.

Mr. SmepLEY. Yes. So often what happens is, even though it is on
law supposedly, you end up pretty much de novo actually in the court.

T am sure that it is Congressman O’Hara’s intent not to do this, but
theoretically you tend to end up hearing de novo in many instances.

Mr. Hatiraway. Thank you.

My, Pucinskr. One question, Mr. Chairman.

Just so T understand you correctly, Mr. Smedley, are you suggesting
that we give consideration to some concept of providing a compensa-
tion or at least a partial compensation, on the difference in the earning
capacity of the work who is disabled, but not totally and permanently
disabled? Isthat what you are suggesting?

Mr. SmepLEy. Yes, right. There are a few States that have this. I
understand, Congressman Pucinski, in the Federal law they do com-
pensate for loss of earning capacity of major impairment.

If the man has a major impairment and suffers a wage loss a per-
centage of what he loses is given to him to compensate for loss of earn-
ing capacity, but the problem being that if you have an accountant who
loses a hand, he is entitled to a loss of carning capacity, but he doesn’t
suffer any because the accounting skill is readily nsable even though he
haslost a hand.

However, if a man is a watchmaker or a musician, for example, in a
symphony orchestra, damage to a couple of fingers severely handi-
caps him occupationally. e is not going back to his former occupa-
tion.
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So, the loss of earning capacity is not provided in the Federal act
in these kinds of cases. I understand that Congressman O'Ilara’s
bill would correct this injustice.

Mr, Pucivskr. You are supporting a concept of making up in somo
way for that loss in earning eapacity ¢

Mr. SuepLiy. Yes, absolutely, I would advoeate this for all work-
men’s compensation laws,

Mr. Pucinskr. Thank you very much,

Mr. O'TLsra. Thank you very much, Mr. Smedley.

Mr. Syevrey, Thank you very much, Mr, Chairman,

Mr, O’llara. The commitiee will resume these hearings tomorrow
morning in this room at which time we will hear testimony from rep-
resentatives of the American Federation of Government Employces,
the National Federation of Federal Employees, the United i’edera-
tion of Postal Clerks, the National Postal Union, the National Associ-
ation of Postal Supervisors, the National Association of Special
Delivery Messengers, the American Podiatry Association, and the
American Optometric Association, and T might add that all of these
wilnesses will be asked to submit their statements for the record and
keep their oral presentations brief.

Mr. Preinskr, Five minutes.

Mr. O'ITara, Yes.

We will have Lo or we won't get through.

Al this point the Select Subcommittee on Labor will stand adjourned
until 10 o’clack tomorrow morning in this room.

(Whereupon, at 12:07 p.m., the hearing was recessed to reconvens
at 10 a.m. on Wednesday, September 15, 1965.)
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IMPROVEMENT OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FEDERAL
EMPLOYEES' COMPENSATION ACT

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 15, 1965

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT SUBCOMMITTER ON LABOR

or T1rm CoMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to recess, in room 2261,
Rayburn ITouse Office Building, Hon. James G. O’Iara presiding.

Present: Representatives O’Hara, Daniels, Gibbons, Hathaway,
Quie, and Gurney. ) ) )

Also present: Jim Harrison, assistant staff director; Michael J.
Bernstein, minority counsel; and Susan M. Parry, clerk. )

Mr. Tariraway. The Select Subcommittee on Labor is now In
session.

We have approximately an hour and in view.of that fact we will
have to confine each witness to about a 3-minute statement. )

Rather than ask questions at the end of each statement, I think it
would be better if all the witnesses testify and then, if there is time
remaining, the members of the committee will question the witnesses
afterward.

Our first witness is Mr. John F. Griner, president of the American
Federation of Government Employecs, AFL-~CIO, Washington.

Mr. Griner. ‘ :

i

STATEMENT OF JOHN F. GRINER, I’RESIDENT,. AMERICAN FED-
ERATION 0F GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES, AFL-CIC; ACCOMPANIED
BY W. J. V0SS : ;

Mr. Grinur. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, for the
benefit of the record I am John F. Griner, national president of the
American Federation of Government Employees, and to my left is
Dr. W. J. Voss, our director of research.

Mr. Chairman, I am just going to point out some of the highlights,
as requested, in my statement, and I wish to file the statement if I may.

Mr. Hariraway., Without objection the statement will be entered
the record.

(Statement referred to follows:)

STATEMENT OF JouN I, GRINER, NATIONAL PRESIDENT, AMERICAN FEDERATION
oF GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES

The bill ILR. 10721 iy wpproved by the American Federation of Government
Tmployees for the critically needed improvements to the Federal Employees Com-
pensation Act which it would provide. It should be enacted without delay, be-
cause the changes it would bring about involve several basie provigions of the
act.

1
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The sponsor of this bill, Representative Ilathaway, is performing a valuable
service by proposing amendments of the law which is of vitul importance to the
Fuderal employee who is injured on the Jeb.

There are several other bills pending which 1 commend to the attention of this

subrommittee and at a later moint in my statement I will direct attention to
those measures which I believe merit the approval of the House.
. L wish to emphasize the need for carly action on these bills. The time to act
Is now. It would be a serious mistake to wait until the Cabinet Commitlee on
Federal Staff Retirement Systems has developed its findings and formulated its
reconunendations. It would be early in the next session of Cungress before these
reconunendations are transmitied to Congress. They will no doubt deal with
hasie prineiples and with long-range modification of the compensiation program.
Such suggested changes will require more than casual study before they can
receive consideration as specifie legislative proposals., Even if they were ready
when the second session of the SOth Congress gets underway pext year, it is
unlikely that legislation would be enacted (o amend a law which bad been
tmended during the preceding sesslon.

ILIE 10721 would effect changes which are in the order of interim correction
of existing maximum and minimum payments which, if delayed, mean only con-
tinuing hardship to many employees now on rhe compensation roll or who will
be unfortunate enough to be included in that roll during the next year.

The maximum dollar Himit of &525 a month, or $6.300 annually, has been in
tffect for 16 years during which Goverument carnings have nearly doubled and
the Consumer I'rice Index has advanced more than 32 percent.  Whether the
hieed for the amendments proposed in 1L 10721 is to bring certaiu benefits into
proportion with eurrent earnings or to reflect changes in living costs it is no
less urgent. The bill wounld raise this maximuy of §525 to $683 wmonthly, or
$8.220 annually, which is more nearly a reasonable proportion of a salary in
the uppier grade ranges.

The bill would nlso inercase from $420 to 8516 the limit on that part of basic
compensation for disability on which the augmentation for dependents may be
computed. It would also raise the present mintmum payment from RIRN to $210
a4 month. AH thesce dollar amounts are to be increased on a modest scale, which
emphasizes the urgency for their adoption.

In addition to these dellar ehanges, the bill proposes Lhe raising of the age
limit at which compensation payments for a dependent child must be terminated,
At present they would cease at 18 years. The bill wonld increaxe this age to
23 years, which is botl reaxonable and realistle, since It would allow continuance
of such payments until a child dependent has finished his college education.

Monthly payments for disability or death already awarded under the Federal
Employees Compensation Act at ihe tlme ILR. 10721 is enacted would be in-
creased by the annual average pereentage changes in the Consumer Price Index
which have occurred sinee the year in which the award was made. We must
object fu the further provision that the inerease so provided wonld be reduced
on a percentage basis by any inerease herefofore authorized by Congress. The
last increase authorized for previously adjudicated compensation awards ap-
plied to awards for injuries whieh oceurred prior to January 1, 1938, Since that
time there have been five salary inereases for classified employees and seven
wage inereases for the majority of the Government's blue-collar employees.

The bill II.R. 4478, introduced by Representative Collier, has one ontstanding
feature. namely, the proposal to remove the lnitation of 8325 us the monthly
parment in cages in which death resulls from s compensable injury. This is a
commendable proposal and consideration shoult be given to raising the limit
bevond the #G85 provided in the Hathaway bill or removing any restriction
and simply fixing the payment as two-thirds or three-fourihs of salary or wage
at the time of injury.

The Collier bill also provided for increasing compensation pavments If the
Consumer Price Index has advanced 3 pereent from 1962 and by the percentage
which occurs in any year thereafter. This provision eonforms to that which
was made in the retirement inerease formula by A.R. 8468 recently cnacted.
This bill also would raise the age limit of 1R at which payments te a dependent
child presently end to the age of 21. The Hmit should be raised to 23 years, as
provided in the ITathawnay bill. .

ILR. 5288, sponrored by Representative Fascell, provides two desirable changes
in existing law., One would permit an injured employee to remain on the payroll
until his elaim for compensation has heen approved. The other change would
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entitle him to annual and sick leave during a period in which he was regeiving
compensation payments, We approve these proposals but suggest amending the
Leave Acts rather than the Compensation Act. . .

We suggest that the subcommittee give gerious congideration to adoption of
a mandatory provision for returning an injured employee to active-duty status
as soon as he is able to perform any productive duties in keeping with his injury.
"This would restore the employce to maximum earning capacity as soon as
practicable. At present the employing agency can refuse to return him to active-
duty status on the ground that he is unable to do the work he wag doing at the
time of injury. The agency should be required to veturn him to any job.he
can do.

The bill II.R. 10865, introduced by Representative O’'Hara, contains several
worthwhile amendments to the Compensation Act. However, section 3 should
be modified to permit payments to a dependent child to continue until age 23,
as in the Hathaway bill.  While review by a U.S. district court of adminigtrative
decisions made pursuant to the Compensation Act may seem desirable, there is ho
certainty that a court that is not fully informed concerning the aet will neces-
sarily dispense justice to a greater degrce than the Bureau of Employees Com-
pensation. It is a proposal which should receive extensive examination before
approval.

Tt should not be overlooked that providing for a court review also will add to
the expense to which an injured employee will be put. In many cases it will
wmean travel for a considerable distance plus attorney’s fees and court costs. The
decision still must be made on the same set of facts. :

The American Federation of Government Employees indorses the bill H/R. 6554
introduced by Representative Sickles. The Federal employee accident prevention
program is sorely needed. The Federal Safety Council now established by Execu-
tive Order 10990 has an advisory function, but the urgent need is for a program
which will include positive sanctions which can compel compliance with safety
standards established for all Federal agencies to observe,

Another desirable amendment to the Compensation Act is to provide for the
replacement of appliances needed to compensate for an injury or to improve the
injured person’s condition. At present an employee supplied with such items as
eyeglasses or artificial limbs may receive only the initial appliance. If it ie
damaged or broken, the law does not permit its replacement at Government
expense.

As already stated, Mr. Chairman, the changes in the Compensation Act which
have been proposed, particularly in the Hathaway bill, should be approved as
quickly as possible. They are long overdue and their adoption will go a long
way toward updating dollar limitationg written into the law 16 years ago.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to present this statement.

~ Mr. Griner. Mr, Chairman, I find that there have been a number of
bills that have been introduced regarding this matter, and most of the
bills contain some good points. ’

I ‘don’t think any one bill would take care of the entire subject
matter. S

Tirst, we are definitely opposed to laying over until next year any
part of this problem to be decided later based upon recommendations
of the President’s Cabinet Committee. We believe now is the time
to make any changes that are necessary in this bill, and we think there
are a number of changes necessary.

Based on past experience, gentlemen, we find it is rather difficult in
any year to get Congress to enact amendments to a piece of legislation
in which amendments to the same have been enacted the year before.

Among the things we would like to see changed in this bill, Mr.
Chairman, is that there be no limitation as to the amount of money
that may be payable. T believe under Mr, O’Tlara’s bill the limitation
would be $685, which is three-fourths of some $11,511 and, of course,
that is only in grade 11. '

We think that the people who are ocenpying positions above the
grade 11 should have the same right to three-fourths of their earnings
as a person below it.
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Another thing we would like to sce is the limitation for children
raised to 23 years. We find this: that the average child starts to
school between the age of 6 and 7. ITe finishes his sc!-]’loo]ing about the
time he is the age of 19, and if he goes to college he is about 23 years
old before he finishes college. Certainly these people should be pro-
teeted until they do finish college and have an opportunily to compele
with their fellow workers? children.

Welhave also found a number of eases in which an individual’s leave,
both sick and annual, has run out prior to the time that his claim is
approved, leaving him with nothing to go on.

believe it takes 80 days on an average from the time a person is
hurt or injured until his claim is approved. Taking into consideration
the fact that this legislation applies to the man who just enters serviee
of the Federal Government as well as the man who might have 35
years, and the fact that the man who has just entered service would
not have time to accumulate suflicient leave to carry him over until he
can have some income from the Bureau, we believe that leave should
be advanced to him during the time that it takes to take care of his
claim,

Wo believe the enactment of Mr. Sickles® bill, TLR. 6554, would, let
us say, cut down on the number of injuries that we have in the Gov-
ernment, because at the present time our safety laws or regulations
within the Government are very loose.

No one has the authority to police them. The Government can only
recommend,

Gentlemen, I believe those are the highlights of my statement. Some
question has been raised, for instance, about whether or not the courts
should be allowed to review theso cases, Wo don’t want to see the
right to review taken away from the BEC,

On the other hand, we think that if there is a question of law in-
volved, surely an individual should have a right o go to the courts and
have the law defined by the proper authority.

Of course, in the definition of the law the facts must be shown. I
believe that is all, Mr. Chairman, other than one other thing, and that is
the fact that under our present regulations or law—I don’t know just
now which it is—the employee who might be injured is supplied with
such items as eyeglasses or artificial limbs, but that is only the initial
appliance.

I think provisions should be made that in cases of a change of those
appliances, which oceur so often, the compensation board should take
care of such changes. In other words, that should be a matter of ex-
pense that is chargeable to a man’sclaim. .

I want to thank this committee for the opportunity of appearing
before 1t. This is a very important piece og egislation. It is some-
thing that affects or could aﬂl;ct the Iives and the welfare of each and
every individual that is now employed by this Federal Government.

Thank you again, sir. )

Mr. IIatiraway. Thank you very much, Mr. Griner. I appreciate
your cutling your testimony down to within almost the time limit.

As T mentioned earlier, we will question the witnesses after we have
finished with all of them,

Thank you.

My, Grings. May I ask this, Mr, IIathaway ?

Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67B00446R000600010001-4



Approved For Release 2005/07/13 : CIA-RDP67BOO446R000600(H)(1001-4
IMPROVEMENT OF BENEFITS UNDER THE FECA

Mr. Hataaway. Certainly. ) '

Mr. Griner. I probably won’t be here, but Mr. Voss will be here 1n
my place and understands my testimony. Would you favor me In
questioning him in case you have any questions regarding my testi-
mony ?

Mi. Harmaway. Certainly. We would be glad to.

Mr. Griner. Thank you very much.

(Mr. O’Hara entered the room.) )

Mr. O'Hara. Our next witness will be Mr. Nathan Wolkomir, who
is president of the National Federation of Federal Employees.

Mr. Wolkomir, you have heard the conditions under which we must
operate today. We would appreciate your briefly making the main
points that you wish to malke before us. )
Without objection, your statement will be entered in the record in

full.

STATEMENT OF NATHAN WOLKOMIR, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL FED-
ERATION OF FEDERAL EMPLOYEES; ACCOMPANIED BY BEN
MARTIN, ASSISTANT TO THE PRESIDENT

Mr, Workomir. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I think
you will find that my full statement is very short. I timed it. It takes
exactly 3 minutes.

Mz, O’Hara. Please proceed.

Mr. Worgomir. If you don’t mind I will stick to the prepared state-
ment. Most of the material you notice is merely something that we
added as an attachment which will not be read, and I will appreciate
the subcommittee looking through the attachments at a later date.

For the record, I am Nathan T. Wolkomir, president of the National
Federation of Federal Employees. To my right is the president’s as-
sistant, particularly on legislation, Mr. Ben Martin.

Our organization has members in almost all Federal departments
and agencies in this country and also at various U.S. installations
overseas.

Mr. Chairman, I want to express the support of the National Fed-
eration of Federal Employees for the purposes and objectives of TL.R.
10721 and the very deep and long-term interest of our organization in
the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act.

This act was originally passed by the Congress in 1916, in the Ad-
ministration of President Woodrow Wilson. Just a year later, the
National Federation of Federal Employees was formed and at the
very beginning of our organization career we recognized the need for
1i(§)emli(fation and improvement of the act which had so recently been
adopted.

It is significant that this pioneer piece of employee legislation—
which, for example, antedated the Federal retirement law by somc
4 years and the basic Classification Act of 1923 by 7 years—has failed
so signally to keep pace with the very urgent needs of changing times
and conditions.

Whereas the retirement, classification, pay, and many other laws
have been repeatedly amended to keep them at least reasonably abreast
of changing times and needs, the Federal Employees’ Compensation
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Act has been to a very considerable and deplorable degree negleected
and allowed to lag not merely by years but actually by decades.

Thus, we find that when the aet was passed in 1916, the maximum
monthly payment for total disability was $66.67. Tt was not until
1927, 11 years later, that this maximum was raised to $116.65.
Pwenly-two years elapsed before the maximum was inereased to
F525-—and there it has remained until the present time.

My, Chairman, while we support the purposes and objectives of ILR.
10721, and are encouraged by the interest and support it has received,
we woukl be derelict il we did not point out that its provisions re-
main inadequate in the light of present-day costs.

Thus, the dolar maximum of %685 a month obviously falls short
of what is required under present-day conditions, as are the provi-
xionz for augmentation in the ease of dependents,

The limitations continue to be unrwdis(ic in the light of high living
vosts, which continue to grow from month (o month. We therefore
take the position that the ceiling is far too low in the case of service-
connected (otal disability or death.

Testimony has been submitted to this subcommitice showing what
this means in the light of the world in which we live. For example,
many civilian employees today are working under conditions of great
hazard, and some aetually under hostile fire.

Regardless of (heir present salaries and family obligations, total
disability would find them and their dependents, even under the terms
of the present proposed legislation, inad[équmdy compensated for total
disability or death.

Morcover, wherever they live and work, Federal employees inevi-
tubly are possible victis of service-conneeted disabilities. The lim-
itations prevailing in the present act and in the proposed legislation
thus are, in varying degrees, out of touch with the realities of life
and costs in the 1960°s.

The provision of I1.IR. 10721 to adjust previous compensation awards
of persons already on the rolls on a basis consistent with increases
in the Consumer ’rice Index is praiseworthy as in the provision ex-
tending benefits of surviving children from age 18 to 23 if the child
s still attending school.

The NFI'IS recognizes that ILR. 10721 is essentially an interim
measure to provide immediately and urgently needed upward revision
and liberalization of the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act and
an effort to alleviate some of the hardship and somie of the lag result-
ing from fatlure to amend the law since 1949.

As such, we strongly urge its prompt enactinent. Iowever, there
also is 2 long-range need for a thoroughgoing overhaul of the act and
we will awalt with great interest recomxmmﬁuions on this subject by
the Cabinet Committee on Federal Staff Retirement Systems.

This legislation should not wait on the report, however, for later
zessians of Congress could adjust predictable lags outlined by the Cab-
et Comniittee.

Tu connection with the pending legislation, T desire to invite the
attention of the subcominitiee 1o certain proposed amendments to the
IFederal Fwplovees® Compensation Aet contained in sections 1, 2, 5,
and 6 of TLIL 10865 and TLR. 5288,
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“We believe that these provisions merit the subcommittee’s favorable
consideration in conjunction with ILR. 10721 and strongly urge that
these provisions be included in the bill to be reported. o

With regard to ILR. 10865, section 1 is designed to authorize pay-
ment of compensation based on loss of enrning capacity whether or not
disability also involves other impairments of the body. )
“Qection 2 wonld authorize payment of a lump sum to a widow or
widower npon remarriage, thereby avoiding possible criticism of the:
Government for condoning extra-marital relations.

Section b would guarantee a hearing before the Bureau of K-
ployees’ Compensation, and section 6 would afford a claimant the
right of appeal to the U.S. courts from a decision of the Burcau.

And we emphasize that NFFT belicves that it is vital to provide the
right of jurisdictional review and I cannot emphasize this too much
based on our experiences.

TLR. 5288 proposes, in section 1, to continue %aymept of salary to
an injured-on-duty employee until his claim has been approved by the
Bureau of Employees’” Compensation. This provision, in our view, 13
a highly desirable one and essential in order to avoid hardship due
to delay in the Bureaun in the adjudication and approval of the claim.

In this connection, I am including in my testimony herewith text
“of a resolution touching directly on this point which was adopted by
the 1964 Biennial National Convention of the NFIIL. A

That resolution, introduced by NFFE Tocal No. 687, San Ber-
nadino, Calif., reads as follows: o

Whereas unfortunate TFederal civilian employees who arve injured while at
their jobs often must await adjudication of their claims and undergo many
_months of financial hardship to themselves and their families; and .

Whereag these same civilian employces-are often without recourse or alterna-
tive to exhausting sick and annual leave balances awaiting such adjudication;
and :

‘Whereas these unfortunate civilian employees are often forced to the brink
of bankruptcy to add to their physical miseries, after exhausting sick leave
_and annual leave, while not being eligible for unemployment benefits by reason
of their job incurred injury ; and
b Whereas investigation and adjudication often require many months: Therefore
e it .

Resolved, That the National Office of the NIFFE discuss this problem area
with appropriate officials of the Department of Labor to determine the cause
of, and solution for, this serious problem.

Mr. Chairman, section 2 of IT.R. 5288 also is very necessary since
under present law an employce unable to work because of injury due to
no fault on his part, cannot, be credited with annual or sick leave cover-

‘ing the period of his absence due to the injury, which leave the em-
ployee would have earned had he not been injured on duty.

" Becausé of the many cases which involve this type of a situation, to
the obvious and unfair detriment of the employee, our national con-
vention also adopted a resolution on that subject.

The resolution, introduced by NFFE Local 331, Belleville, I1l, is as
follows:

. Whereas Federal employees injured on the job receive initial emergency treat-
ment on the base where employed ; and

‘Whereas they are required to obtain subsequent treatment for the same in-
jury from a civilian doctor on leave status, if visit is during working hours : Be it

Resolved, That the National Federation of Federal Employees urge enact-
ment of legislation that would permit injured Federal employees to secure treat-
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ment, sabsequent to Initial trealment, during regular tour of duty when proven
necessary, without charge to leave.

 Inconnection with the foregoing, to illustrate the point, I am attach-
g to my testimony a sample letter which we have had with the
Department of the Army which Lypifies and exemplifies the need for
legislative action on leavo.

Mr. Chairman, in concluding my testimony, I wish to again cite
our support for ILR. 10721, to emphasize the merit of its proposals
with the understanding that they represent a stop-gap approach pend-

Ing a more thorough overhaul and updating of the act, and to urge a
favorable report, with the inclusion particularly of those features
of ILRR. 10865 and IT.R. 5288 {o which I have alluded.

The NFTE wishes also again to express its appreciation to the sub-
commitiee and to all Members of the Congress who have taken a con-
structive and forward-locking position with respect to this very
important matler.

(Information referred to follows:)

Miss MARGARET A. ITaxNoON,
Member, TLocal Xo. 1051,
Allcntown, N.J.

DEear Miss Ilaxsox: I have reeelved a formal declsion requested from the
Department of the Army, which I mentioned in my letier fo you of August 3,
1965, on the question of charging to sick leave for your absence while taking
treatment for an injury which occnrred while ¥you were in the performance of
your dutles.

Enclosed is a copy of letter, August 10, 18G5, from the Director of Civilian
Personnel, Departinent of the Army,

For your information, my letter to the Department coneluded :

“Although we appreelate the language of the regulation, it secms to me that
the employee’s absence was, in fact, 'forced’ and she had no alternative but to
comply with the instructions of the Burcau of Employment Compensation.”

However, the Departinent is unable to construe the regulations in your favor,
notwithstanding my efforts. In {his connection, I have been orally advised
that the regulation for many years has been adhered to without exception.
Morcover, since the regulation is not inconsistent with eivil service laws and
regulation, regretfully I am obliged to tell you that it would be useless to pursue
the matter further.

Fraternally,
N. T. WoLEOMIR, President.

DEPARTMENT OF TIIE ARMT,
OFFICE OF THE DEPUTY CHIEF OF STAFF FOR T'"ERSONNEL,
Washington, D.C., August 10, 1565.
Mr. N. T. WoLKoMIR,
President, Netlonal Federation of Federal Employces,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Mn. WoLroumIr: This will reply to your letter of August 3, 1965, In behalf
of Miss Margaret A. Ilannon, a eivilian employee of Fort Dix, N.J.

In her leiter dated July 20, 1965, Miss Ilannon stated that she was injured
during employment in January 1964. On several occaslons since that time she
has been directed by the Department of Labor to report to a U.S. hospital at
Stapleton, Staten Island, N.Y., for physical checkup in connection with adjudi-
cation of her claim for injury compensation. Hor absence from duly for this
purpose has been charged to sick leave. It is her belief that sueh absence
should be excused without charge to leave or loss of pay.

In this regard the Department’s regulations provide that an cmployee injured
in the performance of his dutics will be considered in a duty status for the tim_e
required fo obtain emergency treatment to the extent that it falls within his
preseribed hours of work on the day of injury. Absence from duty beyond the
date of injury Is chargenble to sick leave, annual leave, or leave without pay, as

uppropriate,
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Under the circumstances present in Miss Ifannon’s case, pharging per absence
to sick leave was consistent with the Department’s regulations: It is regretted
that a more favorable reply may not be made.

Sincerely,
¥ D. S. RUBENSTEIN

(For C. F. Mullaly, Director of Civilian Personnel).

Aveust 3, 1965.
Myr. WaLTER F. MEYER,
Chicf, Procedures and Regulations Division, Directorate of Civilian Personnel,
Department of the Army, Washingion, D.C.

Drar Mr. MEYER: Reference recent telephone conversation with Mrs. Evelyn
G. Streng regarding a complaint of a member of the National Federation of
Federal Employees at Fort Dix against the charging to sick leave her absence
while taking treatment for an injury which occurred while in the performance
of her duties.

Our inquiry was prompted by a letter of July 20, 1965 (copy enclosed), Tol-
lowing our conversation of July 23 with Mrs. Streng, we advised Miss Margaret
A. Hannon, in pertinent part, as follows :

“Under the leave regulations, civilian personnel, Department of the Army, an
employee injured in performance of her duties is entitled to pay without charge
to leave for the time required to obtain emergency treatment, Upon discussion
today with an official of the Department, I amn advised that the term “emergency
treatment” is restricted to the day on which the emergency occurred. For your
information, I enclose a copy of CPR L1, 3and call your particular attention to
subparagraph % (8).”

In reply we received a letter of July 30, 1965 (copy also enclosed). Because of
the involuntary nature of Miss Hannon's visits to the hospital, may I ask further
consideration of this complaint.

Although we appreciate the language of the regulation, it seems to me that the
employece’s absence was, in fact, “forced” and she had no alternative but to com-
ply with the instructions of the Bureau of Employment Compensation.

I am hopeful that you can so construe the regulations as to permit the absence
of Miss Hannon to be recorded as administrative or excused leave.

Sincerely,
N. T. WOLKOMIR, President.

ArLLENTOWN, N.J., July 30, 1965.
Re National Federation of Federal Employees Local No. 1051, Fort Dix, N.J,

NATIONAL FEDERATION 0F FEDERAL EMPLOYEES,
Washington, D.O.
(Attention of Mr. Nathan T. Wolkomir, president).

DrAR Mr. WorxoMIr: I am in receipt of your letter dated July 23, 1965 (copy
attached), but it appears that the question that I had requested has been evaded.
The problem is “simple” and the answer should be “simple.”

Question, Inasmuch as I have been directed by correspondence to make several
visits to the hospital without voluntarily requesting them (in other words,
“ordered” by the Department of Tabor, New York), I consider that this leave
shotid be charged to excused leave, and not charged to sick leave as has been
done in this case.

Request reply or advice.

Very sincerely,

Miss MARGARET A. FIANNON.

Arinnrown, N.J., July 20, 1965.

Re National Tederation of Federal Employees, Local No. 1051, Fort Dix, N.J.
TxE NATIONAL F'EDERATION OF FEDERAL EMPLOYERS,
Washington, D.O.
(Attention of Mr. Nathan T. Wolkomir, president).

DeAR MR, WOLKOMIR: I am a member of the National Federation of Federal
Employees, Fort Dix, N.J ., for a number of years,

Mr, Wolkomir, since you are the president of the organization, I feel as though
I would rather take this matter up with you personally by explaining in detail
the problem that I am now confronted with as follows :

In January 1964, I was injured at the offico where I am employed by an em-
DPloyee and the case has never